WENDY WEN LI

SHIFTING SELVES

About the Author:

Dr Wendy Wen Li is a Lecturer in the Department of Psychology, James Cook University, Australia. As a Chinaborn, China- and Western-trained researcher, she positions herself between the East and West, informing Western social sciences with Eastern knowledge and vice versa.

Key Features:

Shifting Selves in Migration: Home, Ageing in Place and Wellbeing is a monograph about the settlement experiences of older Chinese migrant adults in New Zealand, with a focus on examining the biographies and experiences of the Confucian concept of filial piety in particular in relation to housing and ageing experiences.

Home, Ageing in Place and Well-being



This book is dedicated to my late father, Li Xing min, a Chinese philosopher.



Figure 1. Huang's drawing of his future home



Figure 2. Chinese drumming



Figure 3. My Chinese vegetables



Figure 4. Tian's wife weeding a Chinese vegetable bed



Figure 5. Sheng and Hua cooking



Figure 6. A collection of garden photographs









Figure 8. Sheng's painting room



Figure 9. Sheng's uncompleted painting for his friend



Figure 10. Fen's painting: Heaven





Figure 11. Fen making Chinese Pizza



6 ~~~



Figure 13. Hong's collections of garage-sale items



Figure 14. The Chinese choir



Figure 15. Lee's desk in his bedroom



Figure 16. Wei's lamp shade

8



Figure 17. Hong's state house



Figure 18. Tian cleaning the car



Figure 19. The Chinese-Kiwi friendship programme



Figure 20. Chinese food outlets and shops



Figure 21. Weekly ballroom dance party



Figure 22. Free haircut



Figure 23. Chinese books in a library



Figure 24. Ming practicing Tai Chi



Figure 25. Chinese teenagers learning Tai Chi and Kungfu Stick



Figure 26. 2008 Sichuan earthquake donation



Figure 27. Zhuang's backyard



Figure 28. Tong's desk



Figure 29. Wei sitting in her living room

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

My special thanks are owed to all participants who generously shared their experiences with me. Without their willingness to talk openly about their everyday lives it would not have been possible for me to complete this book. Thanks must go to members of the Chinese communities in Auckland and Hamilton, New Zealand, for their friendly assistance during the field research.

I have been fortunate enough to have the opportunity to be mentored and work with a number of prominent scholars in Australia, New Zealand and Hong Kong. My very deep appreciation must go to my mentors and colleagues in New Zealand—Professor Darrin Hodgetts, Associate Professor Elsie Ho, Professor Richard Bedford, Professor James Liu and Dr. Ottilie Stolte—for their invaluable feedback and support in different stages of my research. I gratefully and heartedly acknowledge my academic coaches in Australia: Professor Mark Western of the University of Queensland, Associate Professor Regina Pe-Pua of the University of New South Whale and Associate Professor Robert Schweitzer of Queensland University of Technology. My special thanks must also go to Associate Professor Christopher Soon of Victoria University and Associate Professor Samson Tse of Hong Kong University for their constructive feedback on the book. These prominent scholars have all inspired me in different ways and I hope the inspiration is evident in this book.

My deepest appreciation also goes to my mentors and colleagues at James Cook University, Australia. It is an honour to work with Professor Nola Alloway, Professor Sue McGinty, Professor Robbie Robertson, Professor Edward Helmes, Professor Yvonne Cadet-James, Associate Professor Deborah Graham and Associate Professor Alan Clough. Through inspiration and encouragement from these eminent scholars, I am able to position myself between the East and the West, informing the Western social sciences with Chinese knowledge and vice versa, which is one of the features of this book. My special thanks also go to Daniel Miller for his assistance in editing this book. I am also extremely grateful for the opportunities provided by the James Cook University's Rising Stars Early Career Researcher Leadership Program. This elite program offers me advanced professional development to fast track my research career.

It is extremely difficult to express the immense contribution my family has made. I am especially indebted to Billy my husband, Michael my son, and my sisters Li Man and Li Dan, for enduring both my absence and presence while writing this book, for having interest in my research, for taking care of me, for being there for and with me.

Finally, I dedicate this book to my late father who deserves special recognition. My father was a Chinese philosopher who brought me into the psychological research world and nurtured my academic ambitions. In a terrible quirk of fate, I found myself doing research into and writing a book on filial piety while coming to terms with not being able to fulfil my filial obligations when my father was seriously sick. When I left the hospital for the airport in May 2009, we both knew that this might be the last time we saw each other. As a very conservative Chinese father, my father held my hands in tears and gave me a good-bye kiss, the first and only kiss he had ever given to any of his children in his life time. Three weeks later, my father passed away. I was only able to speak over the phone to my father in the last half an hour of his life. I am struggling to fight back my tears when writing these words. As I assert in the book, "the greatest regret that a child could have is an eternally lost opportunity of serving his or her parents with medicine and soup on their deathbed and not being present when they die".

PREFACE

Today, large numbers of older people are on the move; migrating both within and across nation states. Such movement can have consequences for the quality of life and relationships of migrants, and for the enactment of their familial obligations and cultural traditions. Lives can be both disrupted and enhanced along the way. When people migrate, they carry their cultural traditions and expectations with them. Simultaneously, people also face the need to adapt to new social, cultural and political realities. As people settle new places, they often come to engage in new activities and to rethink the practicalities of their pre-existing cultural norms, expectations and practices. Migration in later life also raises a raft of issues regarding identity, belonging, contributions to family and community.

Dr Wendy Li offers a rare scholarly engagement with the issues discussed by drawing on a narrative approach that foregrounds disruption and renewal. Readers are presented with an invaluable study of ageing and aged care practices among older Chinese migrants to New Zealand. Having been educated in both the Chinese and Western university systems, Dr Li is in a unique position to combine 'Eastern' and 'Western' thought in extending our understanding of the intricacies of migration in later life. The result of her scholarly endeavour is a book that offers a nuanced way to understand the complexities of acculturation, narrative disruption and adjustment as emplaced processes central to experiences of migration and familial care later in life.

This book draws from the experiences of filial piety and biographies of a group of older Chinese migrants to New Zealand. Dr Li informs her interpretation of the participant's experiences with acumens from diverse literatures relating to the ageing population, social policy, migration in later life and the role of culture in positive ageing in place. Symbolic interactionism proves useful as the theoretical basis for combining insights from across literatures, and for theorising the self and culture as interpenetrating and mutually constituted phenomena. The book conveys the history and significance of the cultural concept of filial piety and associated obligations. The explanation of filial piety and how it manifests in living arrangements, caregiving relationships and ancestor worship is ground breaking. The agentic ways in which the participants negotiated the challenges of relocation, settlement and familial obligations, whilst obtaining continuity in their life narratives, are handled with considered humility.

Dr Li presents a particularly useful discussion that connects the acculturation literature with work on ethnic identity construction, materiality, daily practices and place. She explores the emplaced nature of migration, and the role of material practices such as gardening-which is shown to enable migrants to put down both literal and cultural roots. Noteworthy are the ways in which older Chinese people engage in simple acts that enhance their sense of belonging in new settings, and provide a means to cultivate a sense of contributing to local community life. The picture painted from the exploration of such practices brings into question stereotypes about migrant groups that are often held by host populations. Readers are presented with a humane portrait of migrants grounded in simple acts such as the sharing of vegetables, giving local people free haircuts and the provision of Tai Chi lessons to members of the host community. From the author's engagements with these practices, readers are offered a sense of how positive ageing in place can be realised and reciprocal relationships with local people can be fostered.

Often scholars are engaged in self-contained disciplinary specific conversations about the same topics in isolation from discussions in other disciplines. Dr Li brings insights from many of these conversations together. As a result, her work is of interest to scholars in a slew of disciplines, including psychology, ageing studies, demography, planning, sociology, history, policy, social work and cultural studies. This engaging book should be required reading for scholars researching migration in later life and for policy makers and community groups offering support to migrant communities.

Ultimately, human ageing is a biological reality. The social reality of people

ageing at different rates and with varying levels of support and quality of life is associated with particularities of specific settings, relationships and cultural practices. The importance of books such as this lies in the insights it provides into how positive ageing in place can be realised for all.

> By Professor Darrin Hodgetts, The University of Waikato, New Zealand

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1 INTRODUCTION /1

Book Overview: Orientation towards the Self/5International and National Population Ageing/7Chinese People and Ageing in New Zealand/9Policy Responses to Ageing and Ethnic Issues in New Zealand/14

2 THEORETICAL ORIENTATION: SYMBOLIC INTERACTIONISM AND THE SELF /18

Basic Tenets of Symbolic Interactionism /20 The Self and Identities /24 The Cobweb Chinese Self /29 Self and Acculturation /31 Social and Ethnic Identities /38 Tying Strands into a Richer Understanding of the Self /40

3 LITERATURE REVIEW: FILIAL PIETY AND AGEING IN PLACE /43

Filial Piety/46Ageing in Place/63Putting Ideas Expressed in this Chapter into Action/77

4 METHODOLOGY /80

The Narrative Approach /82 Chinese Narratives and the Episodic Interview /84 Fangtan: A Chinese Narrative Interview Technique/86Participants/93Research Processes/100Analyses/107Quality of Narrative Data/113

5 HOME MAKING IN A NEW LAND /117

Biographical Disruption and Status-discrepancy/118Responding to Biographical Disruption through Gardening/123Responding to Status-discrepancy through Art-making/127Relational Dimensions of Domestic Space Attachments/132Summary/137

6 MATERIAL-MEDIATED ACCULTURATION /141

Observational Acculturation /142 Familial Acculturation /145 Participatory Acculturation /147 Chinese Media Acculturation /150 Religious and Spiritual Acculturation /152 Summary /155

7 CHANGING PRACTICES OF FILIAL PIETY /160

Living Arrangements /161 Support to Parents /173 Respecting Parents /179 Children's Achievements /183 Ancestral Worship /185 Gender Norms /190 Summary /193

8 POSITIVE AGEING IN A NEW PLACE /196

Affordable and Stable Public Housing /198 Building Safe Neighbourhoods /202 Engaging in Local Communities /205 Hybridised Transnational Communities /213 Spaces for Care /218 Summary /224

9 DISCUSSION /226

Integrating Key Findings /228 A culturally patterned narrative Approach /236 Policy Implications /240

REFERENCES /244

1 INTRODUCTION

The proportion of those in older age groups continues to increase among the world's population (Department of Economic and Social Affairs, 2007). Because ageing is universal and inevitable, it is tempting for some of us to assume that experiences of "older age" are the same for everyone (Gubrium & Holstein, 2003). This book takes the stance that while many aspects of older age are shared, issues of culture, social class, place and ethnicity clearly shape our experiences and situations in life. People can age differently. This is particularly the case for those who migrate in later life from one cultural context to another.

The experiences of older Chinese people in Western countries have not been high on the agenda of academic research or policy (Bartlett & Peel, 2005; Blakemore & Boneham, 1994). What research there is on ageing and Chinese immigrants characterises these people as dependent, isolated and passive victims of broader migration processes (Ip, Lui & Chui, 2007; Lee & Chan, 2009). Reconfiguring such stereotypes is a point of departure of this book. In contrast to dwelling on negative aspects of older migrant experiences, the ways of ageing documented in this book incorporate positive sentiments and achievements directly into the characteristics of later life. Rather than using fixed categories to convey what old age is like for older Chinese immigrants, I explore the everyday and culturally anchored experiences of members of this group.

In this book, culture is regarded as the inherent core of human psy-

chological functioning, rather than an external causal entity that affects human emotion, cognition, and behaviour (Valsiner, 2009). Culture is a fascinating and omnipresent aspect of human life. It includes knowledge, beliefs, arts, morals, customs, laws and any other capabilities and practices people acquire as members of groups and societies (Kim, Yang & Hwang, 2006). Culture is not an abstract set of concepts (Li, Hodgetts, Ho & Stolte, 2010). Instead, culture is embedded in our everyday life (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). Emphasising cultural influences on ageing experiences, I consider the hybrid and shifting selves that older Chinese immigrants to New Zealand develop as they grow older in a Westernised culture. The social, cultural and material contexts of everyday life provide the basis for these considerations, as does my own journey as a Chinese migrant to New Zealand and my training as a psychologist.

What we might term mainstream Anglo-Saxon psychology has expended considerable resources to demonstrate decontextualisable, mechanical, objective and universal principles of psychology (Li, 2012b). Proponents of this endeavor assume that current psychological theories are universally applicable (Kim et al., 2006). Many scholars have demonstrated the limitations of this approach. Research shows that psychological theories are in fact culturally bound and value-laden, and that each culture should be understood from its own point of reference, including its own historical, philosophical, political and religious contexts (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010; Kim et al., 2006). It is these academic debates that have provided me with the impetus to examine the knowledge, skills, and beliefs older Chinese immigrants have about themselves and how those immigrants function in their familial, social, cultural and historical contexts. Through this study, I have an opportunity to explore older Chinese immigrants' ageing and housing experiences through the lenses of social and cultural psychology.

This research topic, with its positive orientation and focus on culture and change resonates with my own academic development. As one of the first generations of psychology students after the Cultural Revolution in China, I entered the Department of Education at South China Normal University in 1984, majoring in psychology. In the first two years of this degree the predominant focus was Russian psychology. From the third year, when the Department of Psychology was re-established, our focus shifted to American psychology. "Chinese psychology" was a concept which was rarely discussed by my professors and which did not appear in my own teaching and research in China. It was not until I started this research project that I embarked on a journey to explore and develop Chinese psychology in New Zealand.

It is pertinent to stress at this point that, although I use the shorthand term "Chinese" (and sometimes Eastern and Western) throughout this book, the use of the term is not intended to reduce the Chinese people to a discrete and categorical group that are "internally homogenous, externally distinctive objects" (Hermans & Kempen, 1998, p. 1113). Rather, in this book Chinese people refers to those participating in ideas and practices that are pervasive in Chinese cultural contexts, which derives from persistent engagement in a world that is structured in culture-specific ways rather than from some internal attributes or traits of the individual. Such terminology usage emphasises cultural contexts and the transaction between the individual and the context (Markus & Hamedani, 2007).

Although I privilege Chinese cultural concepts in this book, I do not think there is an unbridgeable gap between what is obtained using cultural and cross-cultural approaches or what is obtained from non-Western and Western studies. To bridge the East and West, I weave together social scientific and cultural concepts including filial piety, home and place, immigration, acculturation, community, ageing, and transnationalism. These are the concepts that this book is concerned with. It can be fruitful to consider all the cultural concepts germane to a group when doing research.

This book draws on both Chinese cultural and Western social interactionist concepts of the self. This approach to the self is articulated via three themes that are threaded throughout the book. The first is the complex, multiple and hybrid nature of the self, which manifests inside minds and bodies, human relations, and in places and objects (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). This theme allows me to adopt an orientation towards the self as a materially, socially, and culturally embedded being. This orienta-

tion is distinct from the notion of an enclosed, independent person who reasons and behaves in predictable ways. The multiple self also allows me to present a socially and culturally situated understanding of older Chinese immigrants. Hybridity is particularly significant to the process of immigrant adaptation and integration, and to the multicultural reality of host societies (Pieterse, 2001). The second major theme of the book is the changing self. Research has revealed that transnational flows of people, capital, and cultural forms have altered the process of identity formation (Espiritu, 2003). The title of this book, Shifting Selves in Migration, is meant to convey this transformation, highlighting the fact that culture and selves are moving and mixing (Hermans, 2001a). The third theme is the importance of culture in (re)constructing older Chinese immigrants' identities. Discussions on this theme will demonstrate that different cultures have different perspectives on the nature of the person and groups, which is important for understanding the experiences of older Chinese migrants from a hybrid Chinese-Western perspective. All the thematic threads are woven into subsequent chapters as a way to build arguments which will address different aspects of older Chinese migrants' ageing and housing experiences.

This book also explores the everyday practices of filial piety among older Chinese migrants as they try to make a new home in New Zealand. Filial piety is a Confucian concept which refers to the traditions of respect, reverence, care, obedience, and fulfilling duties to one's parents and grandparents (Quadagno, 1999). I review the concept of filial piety intensively in Chapter 3. The overall aim of this intensive focus is to develop our understanding of the role of filial piety in older Chinese migrants' experiences of ageing and housing. To achieve this aim, four approaches are taken: 1) the documentation of older Chinese immigrants' everyday experiences of home-making in New Zealand; 2) the exploration of older Chinese immigrants' acculturation practices; 3) the investigation of the meaning and practices of filial piety within the context of acculturation; and 4) the exploration of older Chinese immigrants' cultural views and practices of ageing in place.

Book Overview: Orientation towards the Self

This book is organised in nine chapters around the notion of the self. The chapters provide the background of the research, expand the theoretical basis for the study, present the methodology, and outline core findings that are considered in the context of existing literature pertinent to migration, ageing and housing. Every individual chapter is unique in its approach yet a cohesive part of the whole.

Chapter 2 discusses the theoretical orientation of the book and reviews the development of symbolic interactionism and the concept of self and identity. The themes of multiplicity, transformation, hybridity, and interconnectedness are central to the discussion of the self. These themes provide frameworks for investigating the issues of changing cultural practices and adjustment of the self in making a home in a new country.

Chapter 3 offers a literature review on the conceptions of filial piety and ageing in place, and their relevance to the self. This chapter explores the origins and contemporary practices of filial piety both in China and among immigrants to Western countries. This chapter underscores shifts in the meaning and practice of filial piety, indicating that the shift from pre-industrial to industrial society has initiated profound changes in Chinese people's daily experiences of aged care. The chapter presents a broad account of filial piety as a dynamic cultural concept that is adapted to changing socio-political, geographic and economic contexts. Following the review of filial piety, the chapter investigates relevant concepts, such as place and home in which filial piety is practiced. Consideration of place identity and place attachment provides a window into emplaced ageing experiences of older Chinese migrants.

Chapter 4 sets out the research methodology. As well as outlining the research process, the chapter informs Western narrative research with a Chinese approach to narrative. Among other features of narrative interviewing and analysis, the chapter proposes an indigenous Chinese approach to narrative interview, *fangtan* (访谈), which challenges the assumption that all Western and Eastern knowledge has the same origins and form. Through the discussions of the hybrid methodology this chap-

ter demonstrates that methodologies that are designed to identify issues in the Western culture are not necessarily suitable in researching with Chinese people. Throughout the chapter, the importance of culture in narrative research is foregrounded.

The four chapters on findings (Chapters 5 to 8) interpret older Chinese migrants' ageing and housing narratives. Chapter 5 highlights participants' experiences of home-making and cultivating a sense of self and place in a new social environment. This chapter offers insights into interactive and ongoing aspects of domestic life, and demonstrates that being able to resettle in a new country and cultivate a sense of place is crucial to the continued self-construction and self-development of older Chinese immigrants.

Chapter 6 explores how multiple identities are negotiated and managed in a complex multicultural milieu in which older Chinese migrants live. Despite challenges, older Chinese migrants survive and grow through processes of adaptive acculturation. Such adaptive acculturation demonstrates that older Chinese immigrants actively integrate into the host culture and at the same time strongly maintain their Chinese identities. Their acculturation is mediated by material objects that transcend language. Through the analysis of the complexity of human agents' involvements and efforts in the acculturation process, I demonstrate that dominant acculturation research offers an incomplete picture of acculturation.

Chapter 7 explores filial piety practices among the participants. This chapter demonstrates that when the participants become exposed to New Zealand culture, changes are produced in their filial piety practices. Six aspects of filial piety are explored: living arrangements, support, respect, children's achievements, ancestral worship and gender norms. This chapter shows that when social and cultural contexts change, understandings and practices of filial piety develop; when practices of filial piety in turn evolve, identities shift.

Chapter 8 examines older Chinese immigrants' positive-ageing in a new place. This chapter is concerned with not only physical geographies, but also cultural, social, relational and imagined geographies. It illustrates that older Chinese migrants' "in-place" experiences of ageing are shaped by cultural, social, institutional and transnational negotiation in a new cultural and environmental setting instead of merely physical locations. This chapter emphasises the analytic shift away from a focus on how older Chinese immigrants are "being made" into minority subjects to a focus on how they are "self-making" into the positive ageing self-demonstrating that older Chinese migrants are not only parents and grandparents but also active community members.

Chapter 9 offers key conclusions of the research. This chapter further integrates key findings of the research. The chapter reinterprets, qualifies and explores the conceptual, theoretical and methodological importance of the research. It discusses how the present research contributes to policy making and to the existing body of knowledge about identityconstruction and immigration. The chapter also considers limitations of the research and offers suggestions that future research could follow to overcome these limitations.

To set the stage for the investigation of older Chinese immigrants' ageing and housing experiences, the remainder of this chapter situates older Chinese immigrants to New Zealand within the macro-context of international and national population ageing and global movement of Chinese people across global spaces. I examine New Zealand's responses to population ageing and demonstrate that the New Zealand ethnic Chinese population is increasing and that older Chinese now comprise a significant proportion of the aged population in New Zealand. While New Zealand policy frameworks acknowledge cultural diversity, I argue that issues specifically experienced by older Chinese migrants have received little attention by researchers and policymakers.

International and National Population Ageing

The term "ageing population" denotes an increase in the proportion of older people relative to the population. In currently developed countries, life expectancy has increased for more than a century, and many developing nations are now also following this trend (McCracken & Philips, 2005). The United Nations' report, *World Ageing Population 2007*, points out that since 1950 the proportion of older persons (namely, those aged

60 years or over) in the world has been rising steadily, moving from 8 per cent in 1950 to 11 per cent in 2007, and is expected to reach 22 per cent in 2050. In 2000, the world's population aged 60 years or over numbered 600 million, which is triple the number present in 1950. In 2006, the number of older persons surpassed 700 million. By 2050, two billion older persons are projected to be alive, implying that the number will once again triple over a period of 50 years (Department of Economic and Social Affairs, 2007).

New Zealand's population statistics also show a marked transformation in age structure. The number of people aged 65 and over has doubled since 1970 to half a million in 2005. In comparison, the population as a whole increased by 44 per cent over this period. The 65 and over age group is projected to make up over one-quarter of New Zealand's population from the late 2030s, compared with 12 per cent in 2005. The number of people aged 65 and over is projected to increase from half a million in 2005 to 1.33 million in 2051 (Statistics New Zealand, 2006). The largest increase in the relative size of the 65 and over age group will occur in the decades ending in 2021 (an increase of 223,000) and 2031 (an increase of 276,000) when the large birth cohorts of the 1950s and 1960s move into this age group. The 65 and over population will itself age as well. Within the 65 and over age group, the number of people aged 85 and over has trebled since 1978 to roughly 55,000 in 2005. It is projected that there will be 320,000 people aged 85 and over in 2051 (Statistics New Zealand, 2006).

The population aged 65 and over is projected to increase for all four broad ethnic groups in New Zealand. European ethnic groups will make up the bulk of this increase between 2001 and 2021, with projections indicating an increase from 270,000 to 690,000. By 2021, the Maori population aged 65 and over is projected to number 56,000, compared to 20,000 in 2001. By comparison, the Pacific population aged 65 and over is projected to increase from 9,000 to 26,000. However, the fastest growth in the population aged 65 and over is projected to come from diverse Asian ethnic groups. The number of Asian people aged 65 and over is projected to reach 56,000 in 2021—five times the 2001 population of 11,000 (Statistics

New Zealand, 2006). Asian, and in particular Chinese, people have lived in New Zealand for over a century; however, they have been fairly small in numbers. In the 1990s, there was an influx of immigration to New Zealand from Asian countries (Ip, 2003). These people and their families have changed the cultural and demographic characteristics of the New Zealand population (Dunstan & Thomson, 2006). To set the stage for the discussion of New Zealand's policy responses to population and ethnic ageing, I next explore the international and national movement of the Chinese, followed by a discussion of the ageing Chinese population in New Zealand.

Chinese People and Ageing in New Zealand

Beginning in the 1960s, a number of nations liberalised their immigration policies, allowing immigration of people from a greater range of countries (Zlotnik, 1999). Since the mid-1960s, therefore, the world has witnessed a dramatic increase in human movement across international borders (Ma, 2003). From 1965 to 1990, the official number of people migrating to different countries grew from 75 to 120 million people, suggesting an average increase of 1.9 per cent per annum. During the same period the total population of the world was increasing by a rate of 1.8 per cent per year (Zlotnik, 1999). In other words, the worldwide rate of growth in migration is akin to the rate of global population growth.

Throughout history Chinese people have been involved in international migration (Ma, 2003). Outside of the People's Republic of China (PRC) itself, Chinese people can be found in almost every country in the world, comprising a majority in several nations and a significant minority in many others (Dion & Dion, 1996). In 2007, about 39 million ethnic Chinese people were settled in about 130 countries outside of Chinese Mainland, Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan (Li, 2009a). With regard to Chinese international migration patterns, Wang (1991) proposes four main patterns and broadly arranges them in chronological order. They are the trader pattern (*Huashang*, 华裔), coolie pattern (*Huagong*, 华工), sojourner pattern (*Huaqiao*, 华侨) and descent or re-migrant pattern (*Huayi*, 华裔). The *Huashang* refers to merchants, miners and other skilled workers. The *Huagong* derives from the migration of large numbers of labourers. The *Huaqiao* refers broadly to all Chinese overseas. It applies to all those previously known as *Huashang* and *Huagong*. The *Huayi*, as Wang states, is a new phenomenon, referring to foreign nationals of Chinese descent who migrate or re-migrate from one foreign country to another. This group is strongly represented by well-educated professionals who are a more transnational kind of migrant than any other kind of Chinese. Pan (1999) supports Wang's patterns of Chinese migration. However, Pan also adds student migration, where people enter a country on a student visa to receive further education without envisaging long-term residence, and clandestine migration, which refers to people entering a country as undocumented migrants.

While Wang's and Pan's analyses place attention on the occupations and identities of Chinese international migrants, several scholars-such as Skeldon (1996) and Ma (2003)-analyse Chinese international migration periodically, focusing primarily on historical and political events. Skeldon identifies three periods in the history of Chinese international migration. The first is from the nineteenth century to the foundation of the PRC in 1949. The vast majority of Chinese migrants during this period were males who were goldminers in the western United States, southern Australia and western Canada. The second period is from 1950 to 1978, during which gradually increasing emigration from Hong Kong and Taiwan occurred. The third period began in 1979 when the Reform and Opening Policy was carried out in China. This period has seen an increase in the number of migrants, but also an increase in complexity in terms of the various types of migration. Skeldon proposes four types of Chinese migration since 1979: settler migrants, student migrants, contract labour and illegal migration. Similarly, Ma divides the history of Chinese migration into two broader periods to mark profound changes in migration policies since the 1960s. According to Ma, during the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries Chinese migrants went overseas as labourers, traders and farmers. Since the 1960s, this character has changed. Many recent Chinese migrants are well-educated, relatively well-off professionals and business people.

Although there have been different perspectives on the patterns of Chinese migration, one thing is clear: that there have been significant differences between the present Chinese movements and past migrations (Skeldon, 1996). The pattern of Chinese migration has shifted, from trade and labour migration to settler and skilled migration. The composition of Chinese migrants has similarly shifted from labourers to well-educated, well-skilled business people and professionals (Li, 2009b). Those changes indicate a multi-directional and continuing movement incorporating both onward relocation and repatriation (Pan, 1999).

The general pattern of Chinese migration to New Zealand bears similarities to many of the historical features of international Chinese migration. However, it also has its own historical features. During the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, mainly Chinese males came to New Zealand as itinerant labourers in the goldfields (Ho, 2006; Ip, 2003; Ip & Pang, 2005). From the 1880s the New Zealand government passed a number of laws, such as the Chinese Immigrants Restriction Act of 1881 and the Asiatic Restriction Act of 1896, to restrict Chinese and Asian immigrants. The 1881 Act imposed a poll tax of ten pounds and limited the number of Chinese immigrants. The poll tax was raised from ten to one hundred pounds as part of the 1896 Act. Legislation was also introduced against Chinese residents in New Zealand in 1908. For example, it was not until 1952 that Chinese residents regained the right to apply for citizenship. The aforementioned acts resulted in the decline of the Chinese population in New Zealand, from 5,004 in 1881 to 2,000 in 1916 (Ip, 2003).

A significant change in Chinese immigration was brought by World War II (Ho, 2006). During the Japanese invasion of China the New Zealand government allowed Chinese residents' immediate family members into the country temporarily as refugees. While this was a humane gesture by the New Zealand government it did not result in any reviews of existing policies or a genuine change in attitude towards the Chinese. Each Chinese refugee had to pay two hundred pounds as bond and sign a pledge that they would return to China once the war ended. In 1947, when the government prepared to repatriate the Chinese refugees, the Dunedin Presbytery ran a campaign to enable the Chinese families to stay (Ip, 2003). This event was crucial in the development of the Chinese community. Ip (2003) asserts that the 1947 event marks the transformation of the Chinese community from "an itinerant bachelor group into a settled community of families" (p. 341). This transformation gives rise to the growth of a locally born Chinese population. The Chinese population gradually rose from 6,731 in the 1956 Census to 10,283 in 1966 with about 60 per cent being born locally. The overall Chinese population constituted a self-contained and low profile group of 19,000 people in 1986 (Ip, 2003; Ip & Pang, 2005).

The New Zealand 1987 Immigration Act was significant as it facilitated the entry of migrants from so-called "non-traditional" countries such as China (Ho, 2006; Ho & Bedford, 2008; Trlin & Spoonley, 1997; Ward & Lin, 2005). Since 1990, a larger proportion of immigrants have come to New Zealand from China (Bartley, 2004). Most Chinese people view New Zealand as a democratic society with an open economy, which welcomes skilled immigrants by providing a less competitive environment and good opportunities (Ip, 2003). The small base population of Chinese New Zealanders increased dramatically following the influx of new Chinese migrants after the changes to migration policies in 1987. Census information indicates that between 1986 and 1991 the Chinese population rose by more than 100 percent, to about 44,000 (Statistics New Zealand, 1998). By 1996, the Chinese population increased to about 78,000 persons, almost doubling again (Ip, 2003). In 2006, the Chinese population reached nearly 150,000, a rise of about 800 per cent over a period of 20 years.

Research has suggested that the average age of the Chinese population is significantly younger than the national average (Ho, Au, Bedford & Cooper, 2002; Ip, 2003). For example, in the 2006 Census, about 80 per cent of Chinese New Zealanders were below 50 years of age. However, it is noteworthy that the Chinese population aged 65 and over has increased in the past decade. In 2006, for instance, there were 9,231 Chinese aged 65 years and over living in New Zealand, an increase of 60 per cent from 5,769 in 2001 (Statistics New Zealand, 2002, 2007). Among the Chinese ageing population, immigrants comprised 91 per cent of the total older Chinese population in 2006, compared to 26 per cent of the total New Zealand population. Half of the older Chinese people in New Zealand have been in New Zealand less than 10 years, compared to 12 per cent of all other older New Zealand people.

Similar to their North American and Australian counterparts, New Zealand Chinese people are highly urbanised (Ip, 2003). Auckland, Wellington, Christchurch, Hamilton and Dunedin are the five areas with the most Chinese people residing (Ho et al., 2002). Since the 1987 policy favours the highly educated, the middle-class and business people, most of the new Chinese immigrants are young professionals who tend to settle in the big cities that offer better employment opportunities (Poot, 2009). The 1987 policy also allows parents of Chinese people who are New Zealand citizens or permanent residents to permanently enter the country through the parent category in the Family Sponsored Stream (Ho, 2006). The sponsors must sign a declaration that they will provide the sponsored parents with accommodation and financial support for the first two years of the sponsored parents' residence in New Zealand (Harkes et al., 2009). Those sponsored parents are therefore likely to reside in the same cities as their children. The 2006 Census provides evidence of this trend. Two-thirds of the total older Chinese population lived in Auckland and another 10 per cent lived in Wellington. The proportions of older Chinese people in Christchurch, Hamilton and Dunedin were approximately 7 per cent, 3 per cent and 2 per cent respectively. The remainder of the 10 per cent lived elsewhere in New Zealand. The migration practices of older parents entering New Zealand under the Family Sponsored Stream suggests that the parents are likely to migrate after their children have settled in New Zealand for some years. This phenomenon may impact on aged care practices and family relations, which will be discussed in later chapters.

To respond to population and ethnic ageing, New Zealand has launched the *New Zealand Positive Ageing Strategy* that sets out the Government's commitment to positive ageing and reaffirms the value of older people in society (Ministry of Social Policy, 2001). The next section provides policy contexts of ageing and relevant issues in relation to older ethnic adults.

Policy Responses to Ageing and Ethnic Issues in New Zealand

The population trend associated with ageing around the world has evoked intense debates with regards to whether ageing is a risk or an opportunity. Of the latter persuasion, Socolovsky (2002) argues that the "greying of humanity" is a threat to world budgets. Socolovsky warns that gains in longevity could bring a worldwide economic crisis. There are, however, alternative views that suggest ageing should be celebrated. Kirkwood (2001) describes the ageing trend as the "greatest triumph that our species has arrived" (para, 9). Emerging from this more positive interpretation are entreaties to promote "active" (World Health Organisation, 2002), "healthy" (Bartlett & Peel, 2005), "robust" (Garfein & Herzog, 1995), "productive" (Kerschner & Pegues, 1998), "successful" (Rowe & Kahn, 1998) and "positive" (Bowling, 1993) ageing. This positive perspective argues that older people have skills, knowledge and experience to contribute to society, and that the expected growth in the proportion of older people provides society with a valuable resource (Ministry of Social Policy, 2001). As a result, a more positive view of ageing is an important tool with which to counter the economic and social isolation some people can experience when they age (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 2003).

In order to promote the value and participation of older people in communities, the New Zealand Government has reiterated a commitment to a society "where people can age positively, where older people are highly valued and where they are recognised as an integral part of families and communities" (Ministry of Social Policy, 2001, p. 13). The concept of "positive ageing" is associated with a number of factors in pursuance of the *United Nations Principles for Older Persons* (The United Nations, 1999), including health, financial security, independence, self-fulfilment, community attitudes, personal safety and security, and the physical environment. Positive ageing is closely aligned with people's ability to age in place.

1 Introduction

"Ageing in place" has gained dominance in policy worldwide for more than one and a half decades. In 1994, the health and social policy ministers of the countries associated with the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) reached an agreement that people should be able to continue living in their own residence in their later lives. In the event that this was no longer possible, the alternative would be for older people to live in a supportive environment which is as close to their community as possible, in both the social and geographical sense (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 1994). This has been reflected in many countries in policy objectives expressed in such terms as "staying home", "staying put" and "ageing in place". In some countries, such as the United Kingdom and Ireland, ageing in place has long been official policy (Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, 1994). In Denmark nursing homes are no longer built. "Staying home as long as possible" is the policy in Denmark. This is supported by flexible and efficient home help services and home nursing care which is given, free of charge, to all according to their needs (Lindstrom, 1997).

In New Zealand, ageing in place refers to "people's ability to make choices in later life about where to live, and receive the support to do so" (Ministry of Social Policy, 2001, p. 10). The emphasis on ageing in place implies that older people would remain in the community, either in their family homes or in supported accommodation of some type, rather than moving into residential care (Davey, De-Joux, Nana & Arcus, 2004). The major driving force for promoting ageing in place comes from the New Zealand Positive Ageing Strategy. One of the goals outlined in the strategy is that "older people feel safe and secure and can 'age in place" (Ministry of Social Policy, 2001, p. 21). In response to this strategy, the New Zealand Housing Strategy (Housing New Zealand Corporation, 2005) communicates goals in relation to older people's living arrangements. One of the primary initiatives is to develop ways to support ageing in place, whether in homeownership, private rental or public housing. The Health of Older People Strategy (Associate Minister of Health and Minister for Disability Issues, 2002) calls for health-related services to be coordinated alongside housing services to meet varied and changing needs of older people. Such an integrative approach aims at supporting older people to remain in their own homes and reduces the need for institutional care.

Although the *New Zealand Positive Ageing Strategy* acknowledges cultural diversity, ageing in place policies have a limited ability to respond to the needs of the ageing population in ethnic communities. This results in difficulties in translating ageing in place concepts into diverse and culturally textured situations since the concept of positive ageing is based predominantly on middle-class, Anglo-Saxon values (Bartlett & Peel, 2005). The cultural diversity of New Zealand requires much greater consideration in the formulation of policies and social services to address the different living arrangement patterns of new older immigrants and their housing experiences and issues.

A further challenge for the ageing in place policy relates to the "idealisation" of ethnic families in terms of their extended family networks and the roles ascribed to elders. Such idealisation can lead to an over-reliance on the family as "the saviour" of older adults (Gee, Liu & Ng, 2002). For example, although acknowledging that policy makers should not assume that traditional beliefs and practices are homogeneous or easily maintained in contemporary Western countries, the *Positive Ageing in New Zealand: Diversity, Participation and Change* (Ministry of Social Development, 2001) asserts that:

The traditional ethnic family is characterised as being based on extended family systems with a strong emphasis on familial duty, cohesion, continuity between the generations, and interdependence of family members. A common perspective termed "ethnic compensation" suggests that traditional "age-honouring" cultures provide older people with a position of prestige within the family, thereby helping the ageing process. This is contrast to most Anglo-Saxon or modernised cultures in which the status of older people is reduced because of influences such as urbanisation, technology and education... Ethnic families often prefer to care for older family members in their home ... and are more likely to live in extended families because of both convenience and cultural values. (p. 78-79)

This document issued by the Government is seen as the "baseline from

which progress [of positive ageing] can be measured over the next decade and beyond" (Dalziel, 2001, p. 3). The passage above reflects a widely held assumption that ethnic families take care of their own dependants. For example, it is commonly believed that the Chinese culture places an exceptional value on filial piety and all families are obliged to look after their elderly parents well (Ip et al., 2007). The document implies that ethnic families need less policy support in aged care than families in "Anglo-Saxon or modernised cultures". Such assumptions may misinform policymaking and service provision. Research on different cultural beliefs and practices and how these affect support for elders in families and communities is needed to provide more comprehensive insights to inform ageing in place policy and service delivery.

Through the exploration of New Zealand policy responses to ageing and ethnic issues, two research gaps have been identified: limited knowledge of living arrangement patterns and housing experiences of new older immigrants, and a lack of understanding of the evolution of cultural values and their roles in supporting older immigrants' ageing in place. This research seeks to provide better understanding of family relationships among Chinese families and the role traditional cultural values play in Chinese aged care. This research focuses on older Chinese migrants; many issues I raise and discuss are uniquely experienced by older Chinese people. More generally, however, some of the issues and experiences discussed in the book are more typical for older migrants. It is my hope that this research will also provide insights into ageing in place for other ethnic older immigrants.

Throughout this book I adopt a philosophical basis that is informed by both symbolic interactionism and Confucian philosophy. Such a philosophical framework provides the conceptual tools for understanding the self, which is a central concept in relation to the overall aims and objectives of the research. I use the concept of the self to understand links between home-making, acculturation, filial piety and ageing in place, and older Chinese immigrants' interactions with the environment and others. In the next chapter, I will provide a review of symbolic interactionism and theories of the self.

THEORETICAL ORIENTATION: SYMBOLIC INTERACTIONISM AND THE SELF

Western social scientists have emphasised the importance of context for understanding the self (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). As is also noted by scholars from the East, the context in which the self is grounded is not simply a physical place; the self is cultivated within social, economic, historical and cultural settings (Espiritu, 2003; Yang, 2006). By exploring instances in which an individual is moving from one place to another, such as migration, we are in an excellent position to investigate how the physical, social, cultural and historical environment offers support to self (re)construction (Deaux, 2000). Moreover, identities are often grounded in the daily realities and lives of people (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). This idea is useful in understanding the importance of people, place and material objects in the construction of the self and identity. To comprehend the identity landscape of older Chinese immigrants it is essential to explore everyday practices, contexts and situations in which older Chinese immigrants form and reform their identities. Deaux (2000) points out that identities are defined primarily by relationships set in specific locations, such as home.

As mentioned in Chapter 1, this book is informed by symbolic interactionism. Symbolic interactionism seeks to uncover meanings that people Some pages are not available in this preview.

interact in the world. New attachments, new stories, new voices and new identities develop as older Chinese incorporate their new and hybrid migrant selves within a cobweb of existing and former selves.

As formulated by such scholars as Hall (1992) and Bhabha (1994), hybridity refers to cultural mixedness. Much of the work on hybridity emphasises the post-colonial context as well as the relations of inequality and homogenisation that are often the result of globalisation (Brettell & Nibbs, 2009). Thus, Lowe (1996) defines hybridity as "the formation of cultural objects and practices that are produced by the histories of uneven and unsynthetic power relations" (p. 67). More recently, hybridity research places more emphasis on the element of human agency in identity construction and transformation (Brettell & Nibbs, 2009). As stated in Chapter 1, hybridity is especially significant to immigrants in that hybridity constitutes the practices and decision-making processes by which migrants bring together elements of their ethnicity, races, and cultures in host societies to form a distinctive way of becoming and being (Brettell & Nibbs, 2009). In this fashion, hybrid identities are mixing, emerging, fluid and dynamic (Plaza, 2006). Hybridity performs progressive cultural work which privileges multiplicity, heterogeneity, promising vitality, enrichment, survival and adaptation (Friedman, 1998).

The Cobweb Chinese Self

Chinese history and philosophy offer a specific conceptualisation of the self, which I draw on in developing the analytic framework of this book. Scholars such as Yang utilise a cultural lens to explore and develop the study of the Chinese cobweb self. Yang (2006) suggests that the original meaning of Wo (\mathfrak{R}), the main Chinese character for I or me, is one's consciousness of oneself as a physical, separate identity. Ideographically, the Chinese character \mathfrak{R} depicts a bronze weapon on one side resembling a spear with an ornament on the other. Because ideographs are usually a reflection of the meaning of the character, the idea of Wo is understood as a person involved in a war (Jiao, 1991). It is worth pointing out that although Wo is the main character for I or me, throughout Chinese history there have been many other characters also used to convey I or Me (Jiao,

1991). These characters were used on different occasions by people of different social statuses and genders. This feature indicates that the different *Wos* were considered variously depending on the social status of the person in society and the social context in which the person was situated.

Yang (2006) believes that the character Ji (\exists , self) came into existence later than Wo. Originally Ji meant a centrally located house or place where consciousness and knowledge reside. It is where principles or regularity reside and it has to be understood with the term Ren (人). Ren communicates two meanings: the person and human beings. When Ren refers to the person and speaks of Ji (self) he or she distinguishes himself or herself from others and describes a positional relationship between the self and others. The self is situated inside and in the middle of the house or place, and others are on the outside and the peripheral. The concept of person demands the self to keep the person hollow and humble, always finding room for improvement (Yang, 2006). When Ren refers to the human being it includes the self. In this sense, the self is not independent from others in the same way as the Anglo-Saxon and Judo-Christian inspired notion of the individual. Rather, according to Confucianism, the person is an indispensable vehicle for achieving societal goals and the self is a team player in society. The Ren-Ji relationship is a relationship between the human being and the self, which is a whole-part relationship. Ren is embedded in both individualistic and collectivistic contexts.

Yang (2006) proposes that the self is a cobweb. The web constitutes a dynamic field that connects the person to many other individuals, each of whom is also a web. The cobweb self is positioned "as the centre of a bundle of relationships that link a person's action with the environment and beyond" (p. 345). The concept of the cobweb self provides a cultural angle through which older Chinese immigrants' self is understood. As action-takers pursuing everyday life and adjusting to the environment, migrants in the cobweb have to think, act and interact affecting not only the self, but also those people, both in China and New Zealand, who are connected to the web. Any action by the self will lead to reshaping the web and all other webs associated with it. When older Chinese migrants move from China to New Zealand, they need to re-cobweb themselves.

Through the web, the actions of the (re)cobwebed self are not distinct, but instead always influence and are influenced by others and the environment. Each person who is involved in the cobweb has obligations to particular others who are in his or her own cobweb. Society as a whole is woven together from many webs made of different social relations (Liu et al., 2010).

Yang's cobweb self can be linked to Cooley's theory of the lookingglass self. According to Cooley's (1902) looking-glass self, self-image is formed largely by messages people receive from others, and their interpretations of those messages. Individuals envision how their selves appear to others, imagining what others think of their appearances and developing self-feeling from their understandings of those perceived judgments by others. Similar to the looking-glass self, at one level the cobweb self also thinks, acts and interacts out of his or her understanding of the perceived judgments from people who are connected to the web, and develops self-definitions through interactions with others and environments that constitute the cobweb. The cobweb Chinese self can be taken further. In the Chinese conception, the person gradually relinquishes the private and individuated self (Xiao Wo, 小我, literally meaning the small self) in order to embrace a larger collectivity to which the person belongs (Da Wo, 大我, literally meaning the large self). The concepts of the small self and large self reflect the relationship between the individual and the community and society. The person is encouraged to cultivate the self by initially including family members into the large self, and then gradually friends and associates, the community, the country, and finally the world. By cultivating oneself in this order, one gradually sets the boundary of the individuated self to include all others. As I will show in Chapter 8, the concepts of the small self and large self are potent in the analysis of older Chinese migrants' volunteering.

Self and Acculturation

If people are fundamentally woven into culture, relationships and place, as argued in previous sections, then when a person migrates to another societal context he or she will experience changes in the self. Cultural change is a central issue for migration research generally and this book specifically. Migrants undergo changes in their original ways of living, in particular when they originate from societies that are culturally different from the one to which they move (Berry, 1997). One consequence of such movements and cultural changes is the processes of acculturation.

Acculturation is a core and complex concept in migration research (Berry, 1990, 1997, 2006). Powell (1883) coined the term acculturation to describe the psychological changes brought about by cross-cultural transitions. Similarly, anthropologist McGee (1898) suggested acculturation as a process of exchange and reciprocal enhancement by which societies evolve towards civilisation and enlightenment. Sociologist Simons (1901) defined acculturation as a two-way process of reciprocal accommodation which occurs between the members of two different cultures. Later, Redfield, Linton, and Herskovits (1936) defined acculturation as phenomena "which result when groups of individuals having different cultures come into continuous first-hand contact, with subsequent changes in the original culture patterns of either or both groups" (p.149).

There are two approaches to understanding acculturation: cross-cultural psychology and cultural psychology (Berry, Poortinga, Segall & Dasen, 2002). The cross-cultural approach focuses on similarities and differences in individual psychological functioning in various cultural and ethnocultural groups, the relationships between psychological variable and sociocultural, ecological and biological variables, and ongoing changes in these variables (Berry et al., 2002). Cultural psychology emphasises "ethnic and cultural resources of *diversity* in emotional and somatic functioning, selforganization, moral evaluation, social cognition, and human development" (Shweder, 2007, p. 827, emphasis in original). Such ethnic and cultural resources include values, concepts, belief systems, methodologies, and other resources indigenous to the specific ethnic or cultural group (Hwang, 2006).

Taking Redfield and colleagues' definition as a starting point and employing a cross-cultural approach, Berry (1990) contends that changes in people associated with migration take place on two levels. At the group level, the changes happen in the social structure of the group and the economic base or the group's political organisation. At the individual level, the changes take place in identity, values, attitudes and behaviour. Individuals may differ in terms of the rate at which changes in attitudes and behaviour take place. Berry (1997) proposes a four-typology model of acculturation. He distinguishes assimilation, integration, separation and marginalisation as various ways in which acculturation could occur. Berry and colleagues (2002) maintain that these distinctions involve two dimensions, based on orientations towards one's own group, and those towards other groups. The first dimension is rendered as a relative preference for maintaining one's heritage culture and identity. The second is a relative preference for having contact with and participating in the larger society along with other cultural groups.

When individuals do not wish to maintain their original cultural identity and seek daily interaction with other cultures, the assimilation process occurs. The strategy of separation refers to individuals prioritising their original culture, whilst also avoiding interaction with other cultures. Integration characterises individuals who are interested in both maintaining their heritage culture and at the same time having everyday interactions with other cultural groups. Marginalisation refers to individuals who are uninterested in cultural maintenance and uninterested in having relations with other cultures. In most studies of acculturation, integration is the most frequently expected way for immigrants to acculturate, followed by assimilation and separation with marginalisation being the least preferred (Berry, 1997; Berry et al., 2002; Chia & Costigan, 2006; Kim, Cain & Mc-Cubbin, 2006).

Researchers have noted that acculturation is a complex and dynamic process (Ho, 1995; Ward, Bochner & Furnham, 2001). Cross-cultural transitions are significant life events which involve unaccustomed changes and new forms of intercultural contact. These shifts invoke psychological and sociocultural stresses associated with adjustments to a new context (Ward et al., 2001). They raise concerns regarding the ability to fit in or negotiate interactive facets of life in a new cultural milieu (Masgoret & Ward, 2006). Acculturation strategies vary across individuals, groups and societies. They also vary in terms of the interaction between the strategies

of the two cultural groups in contact (Berry, 2006).

There has been a proliferation of studies on acculturation and its consequences for identity around the world. New Zealand scholars have made a substantial contribution to research into acculturation and identity among Chinese immigrants to New Zealand. Ip and Pang (2005) observe how in the 1950s-1970s Chinese immigrants adopted the strategy of marginalisation. The ongoing political and economic disorder of the Cultural Revolution in China generated negative views of China and Chinese people. In New Zealand, Chinese immigrants were expected to downplay their Chinese identity as this was viewed undesirably. Research suggests that cultural assimilation has taken place among Chinese migrants in the 1980s (Greif, 1974; Harrington, 1998; Ip, 1996). Many Chinese children had little knowledge of Chinese culture, and had little to identify with about China. As Ip and Pang (2005) claim, in the 1980s the Chinese were accepted as "almost New Zealanders" according the extent they became "unChinese".

The 1990s were distinct as integration occurred more widely and provided a more positive acculturation experience for Chinese immigrants in New Zealand (Boyer, 1995; Ho, 1995; Ip & Pang, 2005). Ho (1995) employed Berry's cross-cultural model to identify acculturation strategies adopted by Hong Kong Chinese adolescent immigrants in New Zealand. Ho found that, after living in New Zealand for some time, many young Chinese immigrants were able to overcome the initial barriers which had prevented them from participating in social activities in the larger community. They obtained fluency in English, gradually understood New Zealand cultures and comfortably communicated with their neighbours and classmates. Many of them also maintained their Chinese culture, valued the Chinese language and enjoyed intimate relationships with their families and Chinese friends. Ho asserts that such young Chinese persons are living in two cultures. The findings of Boyer's (1995) study on Taiwanese immigrants and Li's (2001) research into immigrants from Chinese Mainland are consistent with Ho's notion that the acculturation strategy of integration is endorsed by many of New Zealand's more recent Chinese immigrants.

New Zealand researchers have also touched on the topic of the construction of acculturative identities in the bicultural nation of New Zealand. New Zealand is a country of immigration built upon the tribal base of its indigenous Maori population (Ward & Lin, 2005). The 1840 Treaty of Waitangi gave sovereignty to the British Crown and also established the partnership between Maori and Pakeha¹ (Ip, 2003). The arrival of Maori and Europeans, the signing of the Treaty of Waitangi and the subsequent Land Wars between Maori and Pakeha have formed the core materials for a bicultural narrative of New Zealand (Liu, 2005). Ip (2003) maintains that the identity of the Chinese community is necessarily defined by the dominant majority of New Zealand in the context of biculturalism. Chinese and other non-British immigrants cannot be sure that they are included in the category of Pakeha (Ip, 1998). Ip (1998) argues that Chinese immigrants in New Zealand have a more marginalised position than their counterparts in the USA and Canada. In contrast, Liu (2006) claims that, as a Chinese-American-New Zealander who was born in Taiwan, grew up in America and now works in New Zealand as a culture-oriented psychologist, he feels more comfortable moving between cultures in New Zealand than he did in America. Liu asserts that he has rarely experienced unthinking prejudice from the majority groups in New Zealand. He believes this is because of the historical relationship between the majority group and the Maori. In this way, biculturalism has laid the foundation for multiculturalism (Ward & Masgoret, 2008).

Although Ip and Liu discuss the Chinese identity within the bicultural context in New Zealand from multiple perspectives, they highlight that the salience of the Chinese identity is a product of globalisation. Globalisation and people's movements across countries bring people together from different parts of the world in both harmony and conflict (Liu, Mc-Creanor, McIntosh & Teaiwa, 2005). I consider that bicultural relationships foundational to New Zealand become a basis for welcoming other multicultural groups into this multiculturally shared space.

Berry's model of acculturation strategies has been regarded as one of

¹ Pakeha is a Maori term referring to New Zealand European but mainly denoting the British in early settlement period.

the most influential theories in the area of acculturation research (Bhatia & Ram, 2001b; Hermans, 2001a; Ho, 1995; Ward et al., 2001). Research on acculturation has an important theoretical and practical significance for the social sciences and social policy development (Chirkov, 2009a). Whilst being informed by critical acculturation psychology (Bhatia & Ram, 2009; Chrikov, 2009a, 2009b; Rudmin, 2010; Waldram, 2009), I propose that Berry's acculturation model has a number of limitations.

Although considerable variations in the life course of the cultural groups involved have been acknowledged by Berry, current studies on acculturation rely on a universalist perspective, where psychological processes that operate during acculturation are assumed to be essentially the same for all cultural groups (Bhatia & Ram, 2001b, 2009; Hermans, 2001a; Waldram, 2009). Consequently, culture is separated from individual psychological processes, and the self is assumed to possess natural properties that pre-date culture. If the self is a psychological given (Bhatia & Ram, 2001b), it can only exist as an independent, objective and universal reality. In other words, the universalist perspective, which typically treats self and cultural as variables, entails a self-exclusive concept of culture and a culture-exclusive concept of the self (Hermans, 2001a).

Acculturation research has also focused primarily on changes that have their origins in physical contact between individuals and groups. Such contacts are limited to those taking place within the same time, same space and using the same language (Sam, 2006). Technological development has led to time and space compression (Harvey, 1989), which is envisioned as the squeezing together of time and space. For example, media and the internet are machineries of meaning that allow people to communicate without being in one another's immediate presence or using the same language (Hermans, 2001a). This technological complexity creates a challenge to acculturation research in which language serves as a key indicator of, and even a proxy for, acculturation (Costigan & Dokis, 2006; Kao & Travis, 2005; Schnittker, 2002).

The emphasis on stress and coping in dominant acculturation research is problematic (Rudmin, 2009; Tardif-Williams & Fisher, 2009). Acculturation research should shift its attention away from psychological stress to the broader feelings that arise from adaptational challenges (Lazarus, 1997). Such a shift offers a richer and more process-focused analysis than focusing on stress. It allows acculturation research to devote attention to feelings of hope, happiness, pride, gratitude, love and compassion in the course of acculturation as well. In this way, individuals and groups are positioned as dynamic and not passive recipients of acculturative forces (Sonn, 2002).

Acculturation research contains the assumption that immigrants who move to a new country only have continuous and first-hand contact with one culture, namely, the mainstream culture (Sam, 2006). In the New Zealand context, this would imply that there is no difference between Maori and other New Zealanders, and that "all Kiwis¹ [are] sharing a national identity and way of life" (Nikora, 2007, p. 81). However, New Zealand does not have a single unified culture given the Maori world exists in parallel with majority New Zealand society. Many Maori accommodate the dominant New Zealand culture, yet maintain an equivalent and parallel reality with the Maori world (Nikora, 2007). When immigrants move to New Zealand, they will indeed have continuous contact with dominant the New Zealand culture, but many also experience Maori and other cultures.

Finally, acculturation research has focused primarily on younger people (Ho, 1995; Ward et al., 2001). Little research has explored acculturation experiences amongst older adults. For older adults who move to a new culture in old age, and have therefore been exposed to their home culture for a substantial amount of time, their orientation towards their own culture of origin may be higher than that of other immigrant groups (Jang, Kim, Chiriboga & King-Kallimanis, 2007). The unique nature of acculturation of older immigrants needs to be better understood before categorising them into any typologies of acculturation.

To address the limitations of the cross-cultural approach to acculturation, I explore acculturation practices among older Chinese migrants using the framework of cultural psychology with an emphasis on indigenisation of psychology. This approach particularly highlights the culture-

¹ Kiwi is a nickname used for people from New Zealand.

specific factors in the acculturation process. This approach is appropriate and reflects the four underlying standpoints of indigenous and cultural psychology outlined by Sinha (1997). First, psychological knowledge is not to be externally imposed; instead, cultural tradition should give rise to it. Second, true psychology lies not in experimentally induced behaviour, but in people's everyday experiences and practices. Third, human functioning is to be understood and interpreted not in terms of imported categories and foreign theories, but in terms of indigenous and local frames of reference. Fourth, indigenous and cultural psychology embodies psychological knowledge and culturally derived concepts, which are germane to the ethnic or cultural groups and reflect the sociocultural reality of the groups.

So far I have discussed self and identity on a more personal level. Next, I consider how social and ethnic identities operates when a person thinks of the self in terms of similarities to other members of an in-group and differences from members of an out-group (Deaux, 1996).

Social and Ethnic Identities

Unlike personal identity, social and ethnic identities are known primarily in the context of relationships with others, especially with other groups (Liu, 2005). These concepts were developed to explain group processes, intergroup relations that mediate the relationship between social structure and individual behaviours (Ali & Sonn, 2010; Hogg, Terry & White, 1995).

Social identity theory was developed and formulated by Tajfel and Turner in the 1970s (Hogg et al., 1995). Social identity refers to "that *part* of an individual's self-concept which derives from his knowledge of his membership of a social group (or groups) together with the value and emotional significance attached to that membership" (Tajfel, 1978, p. 63, emphasis in original). The basic idea of social identity is that a social category to which a person belongs provides a definition of who he or she is in terms of the defining factors of the category (Hogg et al., 1995). The social categorisation is considered as a system of orientation which helps to create and define the person's place in society (Tajfel, 1978). Through Some pages are not available in this preview.

LITERATURE REVIEW: FILIAL PIETY AND AGEING IN PLACE

The previous chapters have outlined how the concepts of the self and acculturation can be used as theoretical tools within a symbolic interactionist framework. Through the investigation of older Chinese immigrants' housing experiences in which filial piety and ageing in place are embedded, this research will add new insights into the role filial piety plays in older Chinese immigrants' ageing in place and their identity (re) construction. This chapter explores the concepts of filial piety and ageing in place which are central to my research. I will review the origins and contemporary practices of filial piety both in the PRC and among immigrants to Western countries. I will also consider the implications of filial piety for the Chinese self. The review focuses on the PRC because it is impossible to speak of one Chinese society. Indeed, China, Singapore and other countries and regions share a common cultural base. Nonetheless, their social, historical and political systems differ (Li, 2008). These differences have a substantial impact on individuals' everyday experiences and identity construction.

One distinctive feature of the family relationship in the Chinese culture is the centrality of the relationship between parents and their children, rather than between the husband and the wife which is a central relationship in many Western cultures (Gow, Balla, Kember & Hau, 1996). The Confucian concept of filial piety has traditionally governed the parentchild relationship in Chinese families (Ho, 1996) and is a dominant fea-

ture of Chinese culture and family life (Lieber, Nihira & Mink, 2004). A Chinese proverb, for example, declares that "among the various forms of virtuous conduct, filial piety comes first (Baixing xiao wei xian, 百行孝为 先)". Confucius also emphasises that "among human practices, none is greater than Xiao [filial piety]" (cited in Chan & Tan, 2004, p. 1). The concept of filial piety serves to define the ideal relationship between parent and child, which helps to secure the place of family at the core of Chinese moral worldviews. It is believed that the concern of filial piety pervades all aspects of Chinese culture, both in the past and present (Chan & Tan, 2004). Filial piety, therefore, is the natural backdrop and starting point for any discussion of ethnic dimensions of ageing, such as ageing in place, for Chinese older adults (Gee et al., 2002). Strongly influenced by filial piety, traditional Chinese culture does not regard old age as negative. Rather, elders have been historically honoured as wise and contributing members of society who deserve, and are to be provided with, care and respect (Chappell, 2005). A Chinese saying, "Family has an elder; as if having a treasure at home (Jia you yilao, ru you yibao, 家有一老, 如有一宝)", exemplifies the desired position of Chinese elders in the family. Within the filial piety context, adult children are traditionally expected to live with their ageing parents to provide financial and emotional support.

Despite such traditions, filial piety has become a complex and constantly evolving concept both in China and for Chinese migrants as a result of rapid changes and pressures of modern life (Li, Hodgetts & Ho, 2010). For example, changes such as smaller family sizes, greater numbers of females in the job market, increased mobility and movement have influenced the meaning of filial piety for contemporary Chinese people (Sung, 1998). Moreover, immigration may erode the dominance of filial piety and modify the manifestation of filial piety in migrants' families (Lieber et al., 2004). For instance, younger generations appear to be developing more Westernised responses to filial piety.

In this chapter, I first explore five aspects of filial piety that have evolved over time and which illustrate both continuity and discontinuity in Chinese aged care practices. I present a broad account of filial piety as a dynamic cultural concept that is reshaped and redefined in response to changing socio-political, geographic and economic contexts. The notions of reciprocal support and community piety indicate that filial piety is no longer a concept that is merely focused on the aged care children provide to their parents. Instead filial piety also includes ageing parents and their children offering support and assistance to one another as well as what the community provides in terms of aged care for elders.

This chapter also investigates the concept of place and home, and practices of ageing in place across ageing populations, with a focus on Chinese immigrants in particular. The approach taken in this research is one that includes social and political environmental factors, and thereby posits that ageing individuals do not age in a vacuum devoid of cultural, social, political and societal contexts. In this chapter, the discussions about filial piety and ageing in place highlight a core idea of this book: that when people move, their cultures change; and when their cultures change, their identities transform. In the process, filial piety and ageing in place are embodied processes embedded in particular places and relationships in people's everyday lives. The everyday knowledge of filial piety and ageing in place corresponds with Jovchelovitch's (2007) conception of "phenomenology of everyday life" which seeks to understand how ordinary people and communities produce knowledge about themselves. In this sense, studying everyday knowledge of filial piety and ageing in place among older Chinese immigrants means to study the array of practices, relationships and concrete contexts in which social actions occur (Jovchelovitch, 2007). This approach will be demonstrated throughout the analysis chapters of this book.

The exploration of filial piety provides a cultural context within which older Chinese immigrants age in their homes and communities. In the second section, I will discuss the conception of place, followed by a discussion of ageing in place. I contend that filial piety can be viewed as a cultural framework for the discussion of ageing in place of older Chinese people, which connects Eastern to Western cultural practices with respect to aged care. Putting the ideas discussed in this chapter together, I will demonstrate that, to understand people, it is vital to understand cultural resources and places which shape who people are and what they do in everyday life.

Filial Piety

In the Chinese culture, the most predominant value relating to the care of older people is "*Xiao*" (孝), or filial piety. In Chinese, the character of *Xiao* (孝) is composed from two other characters: *Lao* (老, old) on the top and *Zi* (子, son) at the bottom. This ideograph is written from the top to the bottom, which indicates the continuation of the family line in which filial piety is embedded. The ideograph communicates multiple messages, the most prominent of which is that it is the responsibility of the young to support older family members (Ikels, 2004a). Another interpretation can be that the young are burdened by the old or even that the young are oppressed by the old (Hashimoto, 2004). Traditionally, filial piety prescribes the child's obligations to defer to parental wishes, attend to parental needs, and provide care and support to aged parents (Whyte, 2004). As practiced in the family, filial piety defines a hierarchical relationship between generations, particularly that of the parent and the child.

Filial piety was popularised by Confucius (551-497 BC; Stanford Encyclopaedia of Philosophy, 2006). When Confucians contemplate the ontology of the universe, they do not conceive a transcendent creator, as do Christians. Rather, Chinese cosmology holds that individuals' lives are the continuation of their parents' physical lives. The Confucian advocacy of filial piety is premised on the indisputable fact that one's body exists solely because of one's parents (Hwang, 1999). This belief affirms the great debt a child owes to a parent, as the first and foremost gift that the child receives from one's parents is life itself (Sung, 1995). In Western cultures, filial duty is often understood as the practice of caring for ageing parents. This is a narrow interpretation of a much broader belief of filial piety in the Chinese culture. It hinders a more complex understanding of filial piety (Ho, 1996). Within Confucian culture, filial piety is not just about duty and caring; it is about authority, power, transmission of knowledge and values, and the continuation of the family lineage (Lee & Mjelde-Mossey, 2004). Turning from the early Confucian world to the present, in this section I explore shifts in the meaning and practice of filSome pages are not available in this preview.

4 METHODOLOGY

The choice of a narrative method in this research is informed by symbolic interactionism. Narrative psychologists have argued that narrative construction is a core human means of making sense of and giving meaning to the world through temporality (Murray, 2000). As Polkinghorne (1988) states, narrative is "the primary form by which human experience is made meaningful" (p. 1). Narrative meaning-making is a process that organises life experiences into temporally meaningful episodes. Although life experiences do not have an inherent narrative structure, they are given meanings through narrative (Flick, 2006).

The process of constructing a narrative enables individuals to give meaning to the constant changes in their lives, to connect the past to the present, and to claim identities (Murray, 2000; Riessman, 1993). The study of ageing narratives has gained scholarly attention in recent years (Flick, Fischer, Neuber, Schwartz & Walter, 2003; Murray, Pullman & Rodgers, 2003; Paulson & Willig, 2008). This interest in narrative is related to increasing awareness of the role storytelling plays in shaping ageing phenomena (Jovchelovitch & Bauer, 2000). Meanwhile, this general interest in ageing storytelling in psychology has been expanded to research on the immigrant ageing population. For example, Forbat (2003) utilised narrative interviewing to explore the intersections of dementia, ethnicity and family care in South Asian and African Caribbean families in the UK. Washington and Moxley (2008) incorporated multiple forms of narrative, including performative features, to promote public awareness of older African American women who were homeless in the USA. Following this methodological trend, the present research employs the narrative approach to make sense of older Chinese immigrants' everyday life.

This chapter explores the concept and structure of the Western narrative. I also consider the characteristics of the Chinese narrative and link the Chinese narrative to Western narrative interviewing. *Fangtan* is promoted as a Chinese narrative interview technique. I present the procedure of data collection and analysis and discuss the quality of narrative data. This chapter is positioned within the growing body of literature that has questioned traditional Western approaches to researching on/for/with minority people, which place the culture of an ethnic group at the centre of the inquiry *by* the researcher (Tillman, 2002). From an angle of cultural psychology (Valsiner, 2009), this chapter highlights the usefulness of researching older Chinese migrants through their eyes and in their words.

One common feature of the different research traditions and methodological branches of qualitative research is that almost every method can be traced back to two roots: to a specific theoretical approach and to a specific issue for which the method is developed (Flick, 2000). Fangtan is developed within the context of researching into a specific issue of older Chinese immigrants' housing experience. Fangtan identifies an interview form of reciprocity and empowering which Elbow (1986) terms as "connected knowing" in which the "knower is attached to the known" (p. 147). In other words, the concerns, interests and agenda of the researcher (the knower) become the concerns, interest and agenda of the participant (the known) (Bishop, 2005). Hogan (1988) writes about the research relationship in a similar way. Hogan believes that empowering relationships involve "feelings of connectedness" that are developed in situations of equality, caring and mutual purpose and intention. Through the connected knowing, the researcher and the participant establish a relationship which is characterised by an absence of the need to separate, distance and to insert pre-determined thought patterns, methods and formulas between the researcher and the participant (Hushunius, 1996). The connected knowing can assist the researcher to avoid the situation, as Chamberlain (2009) and Valsiner (2006) describe, where the researcher loses sight of the psychological phenomenon of interest, focusing instead on data collections and methods where persons and their worlds disappear from view.

The Narrative Approach

Researchers have suggested that the world is a storied place that people construct as they live their lives (Murray, 1997b). As Atkinson (1998) claims, it is important when trying to understand people's position in life or description of themselves and their relationships and interactions with others to let them speak for and about themselves. If a researcher wants to know the unique experiences, perspective, and relationships of a person, there is no better way to obtain this than from the individual's own life stories. These stories often reveal key strands in the cobweb self.

The term "narrative" carries many meanings and is used in a variety of ways by different disciplines. While no simple definition of narrative exists to cover all applications, narratives can be understood as stories "organised around consequential events" (Riessman, 1993, p. 3). I employ Hermanns' (1995) description which characterises a narrative as:

First the initial situation is outlined ("how everything started"), then the events relevant to the narrative are selected from the whole host of experiences and presented as a coherent progression of event ("how things developed"), and finally the situation at the end of the development is presented ("what became"). (p. 183)

This definition indicates that a narrative tells not only about past actions but also how the person understands these actions, namely, gives them meaning (Riessman, 1993). Narrative structures events into a plot which refers to the storyline that connects the consequential events in the narrative (Herman & Veraeck, 2001) and within which a particular meaning is interwoven (Murray, 1997b). As Frye (1957) proclaims, the plot helps organise the stories people live and tell. Frye concludes that there are four dominant mythic forms of plot in Western literature: romance, comedy, tragedy and satire. In "romance", a hero faces a series of challenges en route to his goal and eventual victory, and the essence of the journey is the struggling itself. The goal of "comedy" is a reinstatement of social order, and the hero must have the requisite social skills to overcome the hazards that threaten that order. In "tragedy", the hero is defeated by the forces of evil and excluded from society. "Satire" provides a sceptical perspective on social domination. Murray (1985) provides insights into the application of these myths to everyday life. He suggests that these myths not only apply to the actions of actors in the theatre, but also to human actors in everyday life. The four forms of plot are interpretive frames which can be applied to both fiction and everyday stories.

Based on this Western literature model, Gergen and Gergen (1986) conceptualise three broad narrative structures of the development of the plot over time—the progressive narrative, the regressive narrative, and the stable narrative. In a progress narrative, progress towards the achievement of a particular goal state is enhanced. In a regressive narrative, there is a course of deterioration or decline. In the stable narrative, the plot is steady, and there is no change that occurs (Lieblich, Tuval-Mashiach & Zilber, 1998).

Regardless of how researchers conceptualise narrative structures, plots have proved significant in organising events. It is through plots that events are sequenced into narratives. Five sociolinguistic features of narratives, which Bruner (1997) regards as "a mode of thought" (p. 64) in the narrative analysis, were proposed by Labov and Waletzky (1997) in accordance with the temporal sequence of events: orientation, complication, evaluation, resolution and coda. Orientation informs the listener about the actors, time, place and situation; complication is the main body of the narrative—the action and event; evaluation is the point of the story; resolution is the result of the event; coda returns the listener to the current moment. The attention that Labov and Waletzky devoted to the linguistic structures and functions of people's narrative serves as a launching pad for diverse explorations of the sociolinguistic features of narratives (Chase 2005). In this sense, how individuals narrate experience, i.e., the structure of the narrative, is as important to the meanings they communicate as what they actually say, i.e., the content of the narrative.

Researchers have used forms of plots and structural models to highlight the importance of structure in narrative research. Rather than providing a listing of forms of plots and structural models, in this book I seek to develop culturally specific narrative methods for research older Chinese migrants' everyday lives. In this way, Western-based narrative methods are adapted to different cultural circumstances. Researchers have suggested that narrative structure differs in different cultures. In his seminal book Morphology of the Folktale, for example, Propp (1968) illustrated structural analysis of Russian folklore genres. Propp shows that the Russian fairy tales' structural and formal complexity has no equivalent in the fairy tales either of Western Europe or the Eastern, non-Slavic, neighbours of Russia because of historical, cultural and social diversities between the countries. Such recognition of the differences of storytelling in different cultures lays the foundation of the discussion of Chinese narratives. The combined features of Western and Chinese narratives are discussed in the next section where I explain the use of culturally orientated narrative interview techniques and analysis methods.

Chinese Narratives and the Episodic Interview

Plaks (1977a, 1977b) suggests that early Chinese literature contains a variety of narrative forms contained within myths, legends, and historical documents. Plaks argues that Chinese narratives are holistically episodically structured. When speaking of the narrative structure, Western scholars often emphasise its unitary form (Plaks, 1977b). Such a unitary feature gives the narrative a coherent sense of having a beginning, a middle, and an end (Flick, 2006). Western narrative episodes are therefore frequently characterised as stories that begin with how everything starts, which are then followed by how things develop, and finally present the situation at the end of the development (Flick, 2006). In comparison, the Chinese narrative tends to be a "holistic episodic". It may also be seen as lacking a certain degree of manifestation of artistic unity (Plaks, 1977b). In Chinese narratives, stories move along from one episode to the next in no particular order. The main storyline does not emerge in individual episodes, but

from the entire narrative (Lin, 1977).

The structural differences between Chinese and Western narratives suggest that developing culture-specific methodologies is crucial in cultural psychology. The use of the term *culture-specific* is important because it suggests that the manifestation or patterns of the psychological phenomenon within the cultural context as being unique, rather than maintaining that the psychological phenomenon by itself is unique (Georgas & Mylonas, 2006). As such, Chinese and Western narratives should not be conceptualised as two ends of the cultural dichotomy. For example, the influx of contemporary Western literature and Western popular culture has cast a long shadow over modern Chinese narratives. Therefore, holistic episodic features in Chinese narratives can be literally linked to the Western episodic interviewing which was employed for the first and second interviews with my participants.

The theoretical background of the episodic interview is the distinction between episodic and semantic memory, which has been taken up to distinguish episodic from semantic knowledge (Flick, 2000). Episodic knowledge is concerned with knowledge which is linked to concrete circumstances (e.g., time, space, people, events and situations), while semantic knowledge is more abstract and generalised, and decontextualised from specific situations and events. According to Flick (2000), an episodic interview should meet specific criteria. First, it should comprise invitations to recount concrete events which are relevant to the issue under study. Second, it should mention concrete situations in which interviewees can be assumed to have had certain experiences. Third, it should be open enough to allow the interviewee to select the episodes or situations he or she wants to recount. In the present research, the episodic interview is used to collect data on the participants' everyday knowledge about their housing.

The use of episodic interview is an *etic*, or outside, approach. Such an *etic* approach involves the interviewer taking existing insights, methods and approaches from Western narratives and adapting these for use in the Chinese context. The Western-based episodic interview is integrated into cultural frames so as to be made more applicable to the cultural context

(Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010).

Fangtan: A Chinese Narrative Interview Technique

As stated previously, storytelling can differ across cultures. To acknowledge these differences *fangtan* was used in the third interview in the current research. The use of *fangtan* is an *emic*, or inside, approach. The *emic* approach involves developing insights, methods, and approaches from within a culture by drawing on indigenous knowledge (Hodgetts, Drew et al. 2010). As an indigenous Chinese research method, *fangtan* offers alternatives to the current dominant form of narrative research (see Smith, 2003). This section considers the importance of using *fangtan* as a culturally appropriate method and *fangtan*'s feature of doing research *with* rather than *on* people.

There is a growing body of literature that has emphasised the importance of using culturally appropriate research methods (Bishop, 2005; Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010; Kim et al., 2006; Pe-Pua, 2006; Smith, 2003). Many Western-trained non-Western psychologists have reported that they encounter numerous difficulties when they return to their home countries and attempt to employ the knowledge and practices they have obtained from Western Psychology in their own countries (Kim et al., 2006). They began to question the validity, universality and applicability of Westernbased psychological theories and methods, and the scientific model of research on people and communities which tries to build general laws of social phenomena (Gergen, 1973). Through their experiences, these scholars point out that each culture should be understood from its own frame of reference, including its own ecological, historical, philosophical and religious context (Kim et al., 2006).

Pe-Pua (2006), a Filipino psychologist, maintains that many Western research topics are not culturally relevant to the needs of non-Western people being studied. Many Western methods may be inappropriate when applied to non-Western populations since there is an overemphasis on data rather than the process of doing research. Research methods that place more emphasis on data than process are frequently inappropriate in different cultural contexts, including in Western contexts, if the research is

seeking a deeper, more holistic level of understanding about the nature of contemporary pluralistic and multicultural societies. To respond to these challenges, Pe-Pua and other Filipino psychologists have proposed ways of making research more Filipino-oriented. *Pagtatanong-tanong*, for example, is a Filipino interviewing technique used in research with Filipino participants in the Philippines, the USA and Europe (Pe-Pua, 1989, 2006). Pe-Pua (2006) emphasises that Filipino-oriented research methods are not imported nor invented, but indigenous. They reflect existing patterns of behaviour which are discovered and developed as research methods.

In a similar vein, Vaioleti (2006), a Pacific researcher, claims that there is a danger in assuming that Western, Eastern and Pacific knowledge has the same origins and construction because, by implication, that may mean that the same instruments may be used for collecting and analysing data and constructing new knowledge. For example, research methods that are designed to identify issues in a dominant culture and provide solutions are not necessarily suitable in searching for solutions for Pacific peoples. *Talanoa* has been proposed as an indigenous method in Pacific research. Inspired by Pe-Pua's *pagtatanong-tanong* and the Pacific *talanoa*, I used *fangtan* as an indigenous Chinese narrative interview technique in the third set of interviews I conducted with my participants.

Pe-Pua defines *pagtatanong-tanong* as a Filipino word which means "asking questions". The repetition of *tanong* (question) to *tanong-tanong* indicates apparent casualness. *Pagtatanong-tanong* as an interview technique is interpreted as an informal interview. The use of the local term *pagtatanong-tanong* highlights the importance of tapping into culturally appropriate indigenous research methods without claiming its exclusivity to the particular culture. As Pe-Pua (1989, 2006) asserts, *pagtatanong-tanong* is an everyday practice in Filipino's life. Filipinos are used to spending hours chatting and exchanging questions and ideas. Despite the fact that not many Filipinos are exposed to the interview, all Filipinos are used to *pagtatanong-tanong*.

From a Pacific perspective, *talanoa* can be referred to as a face-to-face conversation, talk and exchange of ideas or thinking, whether formal or informal (Vaioleti, 2006). In *talanoa* research, researchers and participants

share not only one another's time, interest, and information, but also the emotions of both parties (Otsuka, 2005). *Talanoa* is collaborative, removes the distance between researchers and participants, and provides participants with a human face they can relate to (Vaioleti, 2006). In *talanoa*, the researcher and participant are regarded as being equal and inseparable. They both contribute to the discussion and therefore both benefit from the understanding gained from the experience (Prescott, 2008).

Echoing the meaning of the words *pagtatanong-tanong* and *talanoa*, *fang-tan*, a Chinese phase, is comprised of two Chinese words: *fang* (访) and *tan* (读). *Fang* means interviewing and asking questions, while *Tan* means dialogues and dialogical discussions. Distinct from the Western-based interview which literally translates as *caifang* (采访) or *fangwen* (访问) in the Chinese language, *fangtan* characterises the dialogical discussion between the researcher and the participant instead of the researcher asking questions with a list of questions in hand and the participant responding, as in the structured interview which is often dominant in psychological studies. Although similar to *pagtatanong-tanong* and *talanoa*, *fangtan* has its own features in terms of its preparation and procedure.

Narrative interviews in the Western psychology also strive for dialogue and open exchanges between the interviewer and the interviewee. Instead of being determined by a formalised and pre-decided interview structure, the content of unstructured interviews is shaped by what the interviewee tells the researcher and encourages the researcher to respond to the interviewee's question(s) (Opie, 2003). Moreover, ethnographic interviews have a strong focus on interviews as co-construction by interviewers and interviewees (Flick, 2006; Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). Besides *pagtatanong-tanong* and *talanoa*, the use of *fangtan* in this research was also inspired by Murray (1985, 1997b) and Flick (2000, 2006) among many others from the West, and thereby reflects a hybrid approach. It is my endeavour, by drawing on critical social psychology writings, which acknowledge the importance of culture (Chamberlain, 2009; Hodgetts & Chamberlain, 2007), to inform the development of a culturally appropriate interview technique for doing research with older Chinese adults.

Chinese people's emotional behaviour is normatively moderate and/or

is suppressed altogether. Consequently, Chinese people would not spontaneously open themselves to visitors or strangers as Filipinos and Pacific people do in pagtatanong-tanong and talanoa respectively. Pe-Pua (2006) argues that Filipinos are used to spending hours chatting and exchanging questions and ideas. Similarly, Pacific people's communal way of living encourages people to have a strong sense of "sharing", "giving", "being generous with others" and "being helpful to visitors and even strangers" (Otsuka, 2005). In contrast, in the Chinese culture, as Confucius said, "A gentlemen covets the reputation of being slow in word and prompt in deed" (Confucius, 1999, p. 39). When speaking, Confucius believed that "from every word he (a gentleman) utters, from every intonation, he must remove all trace of coarseness and impropriety" (Confucius, 1999, p. 81). Moreover, many texts on Confucianism emphasise that children should be taught "no leaping, arguing, joking, slouching, or using vulgar language" (Wu, 1996, p. 145). Such teachings of Confucianism educate Chinese people to not express their opinions without careful consideration, especially in front of visitors and strangers. Research has also found that Chinese people believe emotion to be dangerous to social relations, value moderation in all matters, and emphasise social harmony over individual expression (Russel & Yik, 1996; Yik, 2010). Chinese people's suppression of emotion requires fangtan researchers to put more effort into establishing rapport with participants, which I will elaborate later in the procedure section.

The Confucian concept of the self provides *fangtan* with a different ontological foundation from the Western-based interview. For Confucianism, the self as "being-in-relations" (see Chapter 2) emphasises a reciprocal relationship between human beings. Relation is not just a concept of connection, but at the same time a declaration of being. Relation is an ontological reality that determines human beings (Hasemhuttl, 1992). *Fangtan* is a culturally patterned method that has parallels in other indigenising methodological approaches. There are other ways to develop rapport between the researcher and the participant. Various strategies are used in standard Western semi-structured interviews. However, *fangtan* was particularly appropriate for building rapport and trust with this group of older Chinese adults and provided rich data. Based upon the ontological reality, the importance of doing research *with* people rather than *on* people (Bishop, 2005; Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010; Smith, 2003) is manifested by four features of *fangtan*.

Participation is the first feature of *fangtan*. Similar to *pagtatanong-tanong* and *talanoa*, the structure of *fangtan* is not predetermined by the researcher. The participatory nature promotes shared ownership of the research project between the researcher and the participant (Pe-Pua, 1989; Smith, 2003). It affords the participant the opportunity to be actively involved in the dialogical process of *fangtan*. Instead of a listing of questions, a tentative *fangtan* outline of topics to be covered is desired. The outline is revised and improved during *fangtan* as a new and richer perspective, in which the participant has a key input, is opened up. To foster a more spontaneous dialogical interaction, for instance, I memorised the outline rather than having the outline in hand.

The second feature of *fangtan* is equality of status between the researcher and participants. Fangtan features constant reversal roles between the researcher and the participant during the dialogical interaction. The participant is encouraged to ask the researcher questions, while the researcher is persuaded to share his or her opinions with the participant. This practice is established in the belief that the participant is not someone from whom the researcher just extracts data and then leaves behind. The participant wants to satisfy his or her own curiosity to get to know the researcher better (Pe-Pua, 1989) and to enrich his or her knowledge related to the research. In so doing, interviews as social interactions become inter-actions between the researcher and the interviewee, through which they develop inter-views (Farr, 1982). In fangtan, as the participant is free to ask the researcher as many questions as he or she wants (see Pe-Pua, 2006), the researcher and the participant could be viewed as a research group. The participant learns how to do fangtan, having a say over the *fangtan* outline, deciding what the preferred outputs and outcomes of fangtan are, and having ownership of fangtan. Participants therefore also act much like researchers. Moreover, in fangtan, time management is a shared responsibility of the researcher and the participant. The beginning, middle and end, as well as the length of the *fangtan* session might not be very clear and predictable. The practice of shared time management can be very time-consuming. For example, in the present research, the longest *fangtan* was three and a half hours. The investment of time is, usually, a worthwhile investment in terms of quality of data especially for more interpretative qualitative research.

It is pertinent to stress at this point that, in interviews, there is an asymmetrical relationship of power between the researcher who expects, or is expected, to do the interview and the interviewee who expects, or is expected, to be interviewed (Kemmis & McTaggart, 2005). For example, as a younger person and an academic researcher, I have higher status than my participants and privileges to interpret their stories. The strategies of sharing my experiences with my participants gave them a greater sense of equality of status between us and of control over the interview, as well as facilitating narration of their stories.

The third feature of *fangtan* is the insider relationship between the researcher and participants. In Chinese cultures, under the influence of Confucianism, individuals tend to perceive the self as integrated within society; the self cannot be removed from one's interpersonal networks (Hwang, 2006). There are two categories of relationship between the self and others in the network: the insider and outsider (Scollon & Scollon, 1994). Chinese people make clear distinction between insiders and outsiders, and this distinction exists in all levels of social interaction (Gao, 1996). The insider means ziji ren (自己人), or one of us, while the outsider means wai ren (外人), or one outside of us. The five most common criteria of an insider are being nice, trustworthy, caring, helpful and empathetic (Gao & Ting-Toomey, 1998). Insiders often are treated differently from outsiders and a person with insider status often possesses privileges and special treatments over an outsider. For example, a Chinese person may go beyond his or her means to help an insider, whereas an outsider has to follow the rules (Gao, 1996; Gao & Ting-Toomey, 1998). In the context of research, if the researcher is regarded as an insider he or she can expect the relationship between the participant and himself or herself as being characterised by rapport, understanding, acceptance, mutual trust, involvement and one-of-us status. To be involved with the participant as an insider, sufficient preparation for *fangtan* is required, which will be discussed later in the procedure section. A cultural insider may well undertake research in a more sensitive and responsive manner than an outsider. However, there are concerns that insiders are inherently biased, or that they are too close to the culture to ask critical questions (Bishop, 2005). Efforts have been made in the present research to minimise that bias, for example, through the choice of two European supervisors. Throughout the research process the supervisors encouraged me to search and re-search cultural relevance and significance which might be taken for granted from my own observations.

The fourth feature of *fangtan* is the use of the Chinese language. It shares the similarity with the language use in *pagtatanong-tanong*. Pe-Pua (2006) argues that full use of the native language of the participant is integral to *pagtatanong-tanong*. It is also essential to *fangtan* in terms of its dialogical nature. Through the Chinese language, participants can best and comfortably express their ideas, emotions, beliefs and attitudes. Moreover, the use of the Chinese language can lead to the richness of the cultural concept which is more meaningful when embedded in the Chinese language (Pe-Pua, 2006).

Differing from the Western culture in which boundaries between the self and others are fixed, in the Chinese culture boundaries between the insider and the outsider are shifting (Ho, Holmes & Cooper, 2004). A bilingual and bicultural non-Chinese researcher could become an insider of the Chinese community through his or her efforts. In addition, because collaboration with researchers from outside the community has certain advantages, a team approach is also desired in *fangtan*. For example, my supervisors and I formed a research team involving both insiders and outsiders. Such a team approach to *fangtan* draws different expertise, which leads to a different dialogue and more critical thinking. The team approach can utilise the outsider perspective as well as the insider perspective to interpret the research (Harrison, 2001).

The use of episodic interview and *fangtan* in the present research integrates both *etic* and *emic* approaches and bridges Western and Eastern perspectives. Such a combined approach provides increased insights which draw on both the inside and outside and reflects the notion that "the relationship between emic and etic approaches is symbiotic" (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010, p. 129). The *emic* approach (*fangtan*) allows for the understanding and development of cultural concepts and insights that might be missed by the outside approach. The *emic* approach also assists Western narrative researchers who Chase (2005) believes need to "learn from the ways in which non-Westerners narrate the self, narrate group identity" (p. 670). The *etic* approach (the episodic interview) allows for dialogues between the Western and Chinese narratives (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). Using both *etic* and *emic* approaches together adds depth and diversity in perspective to the present research.

Participants

In this research, the term "older Chinese immigrant" refers to people who are currently staying in New Zealand with permanent residency or New Zealand citizenship, and who immigrated to New Zealand from the PRC under the family reunion programme, and are 65 years of age and over. I defined participants by their chronological age of 65 years and over (the age at which they were eligible for New Zealand superannuation). However, it is also important to recognise that older age cannot be defined, simply, in terms of chronological age but also involves both psychological and social age (Victor, 2005).

A total of 32 participants, 18 females and 14 males, ranging in age from 62 to 77 years participated in the present research. Three participants were under 65 years of age, but were recruited with their husbands who were aged over 65 years. These wives were interested in participating in the research along with their husbands. All participants had lived in New Zealand for less than 15 years. By and large, the participants moved to New Zealand to assist with caring for grandchildren. On arrival in New Zealand, all participants lived in the homes of their adult children. At the time of the first interview in 2008, 10 participants lived with their adult children; 22 participants lived with their spouse only or lived alone, 7 of these participants lived in state houses while 14 lived in private rentals

Some pages are not available in this preview.

HOME MAKING IN A NEW LAND

5

In order to comprehend filial piety and ageing in place among older Chinese migrants, I in this chapter explore participants' home-making practices and efforts to cultivate a sense of self and place somewhere new. As noted in the previous chapters, "home" has been traditionally located in the "lived" experience of locality, i.e., a concrete space where intimate familial relations are established and maintained. Ngan (2008) maintains that, due to intensified interconnectedness across nation-states and cultural borders, immigrants are able to sustain multiple place-based affiliations and identities, and cultivate new selves using elements from a diverse range of settings. Given that migrants are located and emplaced in multiple settings, migrants' homes are both connected to and disconnected from the physical dwellings in which people reside. Home can be defined both as a private domestic space and as a large geographic place where migrants belong, such as their homeland or host country (Espiritu, 2003). These coexisting homes link the homeland with the host country (Ryan, 2002).

Home-making is a process by which people imagine and make themselves at home in various geographic locations (Espiritu, 2003). Through home-making, a sense of self, place and belonging is shaped, articulated and contested. In this fashion, home is embedded with meanings, emotions, experience and relationships vital to people's identity construction. In this chapter, I am especially interested in understanding how older Chinese immigrants use memories of their homeland to remake their homes and construct new lives and new selves in the countries in which they have immigrated. Guided by chronological biographical narrative analysis, I explore some of the complexities surrounding human migration. In particular I look at how migration invokes biographical disruption and status-discrepancy for migrants. I consider how older Chinese migrants respond to these difficulties. Domestic relationships will also be investigated. Li, Hodgetts and Ho (2010) point out that gardening facilitates successful migration and the ability of people to make a new life in a new environment, while also reinforcing cultural ties. This chapter examines how older Chinese migrants put down roots through activities such as gardening and how such activities provide continuity between life in New Zealand and China. The focus on material objects and practices demonstrates that a micro-study of the home can illuminate the intersection of the personal and the social.

Biographical Disruption and Status-discrepancy

Throughout human history, groups of people have moved (McAdams, Josselson & Lieblich, 2001). As people are deeply emplaced beings, movement can invoke unfamiliarity and the disruption of taken-forgranted social supports, community ties, cultural values, daily practices and meanings that are central to personhood (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010; Sonn, 2002). Immigration often "...involves leaving one domain in which identity has been enacted and supported, and coming to a new domain in which identity must be resituated and often redefined" (Deaux, 2000, p. 429). Adjustments to life in a new country can be especially difficult for older immigrants because members of this group often become socially isolated (Wilmoth & Chen, 2003). Nevertheless, people are not passive in the migration process. They adapt and respond to disruptions by working to establish daily routines and a sense of normality, stability and predictability (Graham & Connell, 2006). Through gardening and art-making, for example, migrants often work to restore their lives by shifting focus from negative disruptions to positive developments in a new setting (McAdams & Bowman, 2001).

Participant accounts of social events in China not only help them to recall their past lives, but also to articulate their present situations, sense of loss, and the need for new connections in their lives. I consider older Chinese migrants' efforts to cultivate a new place identity in New Zealand. This involves an attempt to make a place for one's self—in particular within gardens—and subsequently attempts to venture out and make links with the local community. I will show that gardening is a shared practice recognised by many members of the host community and a contact zone or common ground for crossing cultural boundaries.

The idea of biographical disruption, introduced by Bury (1982) in a discussion on rheumatoid arthritis, has become a pivotal concept in research of health and immigration (Meares, 2007). Bury maintains that illness, in particular chronic illness, can disrupt the structure of everyday life and the forms of knowledge which underpin them. Migration can have similar disruptive effects, however it can also encourage people to rethink their lives and futures (Graham & Connell, 2006). Chan's extract typifies participants' accounts of an embedded and socially connected life in China changing as a result of migrating to New Zealand. Plot lines evident across participants' narratives are the loss of social ties, experiences of loneliness, and a desire for reconnection with others:

I was a member of the Choir in our Retired People's Activity Centre [in China]. The relationship among members was just so nice. Before I left for New Zealand we gathered in my home. We danced, we sang... I really felt my home was over there in China. I should live over there. (Chan took out a handkerchief from her pocket and wiped her tears away.) ... We lived happily in China. My daughter and my son-in-law had very decent jobs with good salaries. (Chan pointed to a photo hanging on the wall.) Look, how happy we were in China. We will never have such happy lives here... I am now sentenced in two-year immigration jail... I am very lonely. Life is very boring. I've become blind, mute and deaf. I do not know who I am. I have been here for four months now. I have no social life other than going to English classes for two months. I do not understand when people talk to me. I do not understand when I watch TV. Some pages are not available in this preview.

MATERIAL-MEDIATED ACCULTURATION

6

As noted in Chapter 2, acculturation processes encompass the many changes that occur when people from differing cultures come into contact with each other. On the one hand, the migrant faces the need to navigate a new language, develop an understanding of new customs, and interact with people whose values and beliefs differ from their own. On the other hand, the migrant—who, as Simmel (1950) proclaims, "comes today and stays tomorrow" (p. 402)—imports qualities into their new home country. Migration processes can lead to changes in the original patterns of life and cultures of the peoples concerned, as well the formation of new identities (Sam & Berry, 2006).

In Chapter 2, I noted that while Berry's model of acculturation has been powerful, it oversimplifies individual and community responses. Quantitative approaches to acculturation research often overlook the nature and roles of group-specific settings and social, cultural and material resources in negotiating the challenges implicit in intergroup relations (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). Although acculturation involves learning about the new culture, it is also significantly associated with developing opportunities for meaningful engagement in social settings within the context of everyday life in broader society (Nayar, 2009). Deaux (2000) contends that acculturation research can be expanded by paying closer attention to the role everyday practices play in identity (re)construction, a process which is central to the transition and settlement process. By situating older Chinese migrants in the larger societal settings, we can unravel how they communicate with their neighbours and participate in community making. I will demonstrate how memories of place, history and country of origin play a significant role in the processes of acculturation and identity (re)construction.

As older Chinese migrants engage in various intercultural activities, they reproduce cultural systems that have shaped, and will continue to shape their lives. In this sense, acculturation constitutes a field of human action, meaning-making and self-production. It is through acculturation that older Chinese migrants construct themselves in a new country and make sense of the world and their place in it (Ward & Lin, 2010). This chapter illustrates how older Chinese adults develop a new sense of self through acculturation that is mediated by material culture. For this group of participants, acculturation does not solely revolve around speaking English or making local Kiwi friends. Rather, the participants acculturate themselves through exploring New Zealand cultures, observing their Kiwi neighbours, participating in community activities, communicating with younger generations of family members, consuming Chinese media, and engaging in religious ceremonies.

Observational Acculturation

Immigrants face a variety of challenges while they acculturate to their host culture (Ng, 2007). Part of the acculturation process involves the adoption of the host language. Host language proficiency and frequency of host language use are commonly employed as indicators of acculturation in acculturation instruments and scales. For example, Morton and colleagues (1992) found that low English proficiency is significantly correlated with functional impairment among older Chinese people in California. A large majority of the participants in my study had low levels of English language proficiency. Given the emphasis in the acculturation literature on language, I was challenged to consider other ways in which my participants might be adapting and adjusting to their New Zealand surroundings without local language proficiency. Xing stated: I started learning English in 2001, um, already seven years. However, I still am not able to use English to communicate with Kiwis, except saying 'Hello'... If an English speaker calls us, I have to say, 'No English, sorry.' And then hang up. (laughs.) We learned, we forgot; we re-learned, we re-forgot...

Cultures indeed differ in their languages and in ways of communicating. However, the integral part of communication is meaning making, which is an important element in the intercultural communication nexus (Ng, 2007). Below, Xia's account illustrates that in the absence of English language competency, observation can function as a mediator of meaning making:

Our next door neighbour is already in her 80s. She lives on her own. She went shopping herself. She's very independent and looks happy. I hope we will live on our own in the future as our neighbour does.

Several participants shared Xia's experience. They observed the practices of others and made meaning from these experiences. As a parent who lived with her daughter, Xia admired her neighbour's autonomy and independence—which she feels she has lost to some degree. Observation is a non-verbal social tool that helps Xia navigate intercultural encounters.

In Xia's account, shopping is not only for consuming goods. It is also a social practice in which language gives way to material-mediated exchanges. Shopping can also be interpreted as a reflection of Xia's desire to take up a position in public space. As a "prisoner of space" (see Chapter 5), Xia not only seeks participation in the domestic space, but also in local communities through casual engagements with local residents in shops (Hodgetts et al., 2008). In this way, Xia's narrative of observational acculturation functions as a form of self-expression of who she is and who she wants to be in a new culture. Through narrating her experience, Xia rethinks what matters most to her: social roles, relationships and values (Nelson, 2001). According to Bandura's (1977) social learning theory, people can observe practices of others and then adopt observed practices themselves. Hong gives an example of a social learning process:

The garage sale is a form of Kiwi lifestyle. We like it. We went to garage sales,

observing how Kiwi people made deals. Gradually, we started to try buying small things, such as 50-cent items. We had lots of fun. Look, the items displayed on the top of my second-hand piano were all bought from garage sales (see Figure 13).

Miller (2006) has proposed that consumption can be seen as being comprised of symbolic acts of display. Consumption practices, such as shopping can reflect the person's roles and relationships. Through participating in garage sales, Hong embeds herself into a social landscape. Hong literally finds herself a place on the social map as a participant in the Kiwi culture. Consequently, Hong's identity is constituted, in part, by the material objects she has purchased. As presented in Figure 13, the material objects Hong bought at garage sales are, by and large, ornamental china items. Literally, Hong's Kiwi identity connects to her Chinese identity through the material object, china—a symbol of China, and the practice of bargain hunting. These material objects possess real qualities that shape the acculturating self.

Literature has shown that acculturation plays a role in diluting the cultural values of a group (Marin & Gamda, 2003). For example, many of my participants placed less emphasis on traditional Chinese values, such as the importance of rites and rituals, cultural superiority and traditions of parent-children co-residence. Quan's account illustrated this trend when she observed her Kiwi neighbours:

I observe that Kiwi older people don't live with their adult children. Their children leave home at about 17 years old. They don't give money to their adult children. Their children borrow student loans themselves. When their children come back home for holiday from university they just give them some bread. But we Chinese parents pay for our children's tertiary education. Kiwi's practices have impacts on us. We don't and won't live with our adult children. We have started saving money for ourselves, not for our adult children anymore.

Observational acculturation provokes Quan to rethink parent-child coresidence and family functioning. She appears to appreciate the Kiwi way in which parents relate to their adult children. Some research has suggested that older generations of Chinese people are the most static family members who are resistant to cultural change (Chun & Akutsu, 2002). My participants' narratives illustrate the capacity of older Chinese immigrants to develop intercultural competencies and adaptive skills through observation and reflection.

Familial Acculturation

Although language acculturation has been emphasised in acculturation research (Cort, 2010), the extracts above demonstrate that a lack of English language proficiency among the participants does not necessarily result in absence of integration. While recent work on acculturation maintains a focus on language acculturation (Portes & Rumbaut, 2007), it has broadened to encompass a wider range of processes, which includes a familial perspective (Cort, 2010). According to Cort (2010), acculturation is something that occurs among immigrant families, not just among individual immigrants. Galambos and Almeida (1992) assert that the family is one of the main social institutions. They argue that it is through the family that many of the important lessons concerning how to adapt to society at large are learned. Immigrant families are not exempt from this process (Cort, 2010). From Chan's account, this is evident:

I brought some gifts from China. I wanted to give the gifts to my neighbours. But my daughter said that people here in New Zealand didn't like to accept presents from others. They would feel it's a burden to receive others' presents because in return they need to buy a gift for you. My daughter also told me that I need to ring my neighbours to make an appointment if I want to visit them. I don't speak English. It's impossible for me to ring them and make an appointment.

Regardless of whether Chan's daughter's advice regarding giving gifts and making appointments is true or not, this excerpt suggests that older Chinese immigrants may have to rely on their children much more than they would have done if they were in China. This appears to be because they are less familiar with New Zealand cultures and their children often have the ability to pick up cultural norms faster than do they (Cort, 2010). In the words of Portes and Rumbaut (1996), this phenomenon suggests that "children become, in a real sense, their parents' parents" (p. 239-240), given the extent to which they assist with their parents' resocialisation.

Culturally, Chan's daughter's understandings of the relationship between neighbours contradict the meaning of "neighbours" in the Chinese culture. Historically, older people were cared for by the young with minimal intervention from the State (Fung & Cheng, 2010). The welfare needs of individuals and groups were handled at a community level and through their kinship lineage networks (Chan, 1993). In cases where one's own children or relatives do not live close by Chinese people believe the proverb "A neighbour is closer than a distant relative." Dai described the following:

For me, neighbour means caring for and looking after one another. In China, when we left home for holiday or business, our neighbour looked after our house for us. When it rained and we weren't home, our neighbours would get our washing in. Especially in the 1970s, we shared a communal kitchen with our neighbours. We shared our food with our neighbours in the kitchen. It was a very close neighbourhood. However, in New Zealand, the relationship between neighbours is just about saying 'Hello!' nothing more. We need to adjust to the new environment.

Dai's cultural memories of place such as neighbourhood can be interpreted as symbolic representations and value-laden emotive memories that serve as the interpretation of self in the social environment (Davidson, 2008b). The sharing of food can be seen as sharing collective identities, which promotes the nurturing of belonging. Memory also functions as a site of transit that links the past with the present and points to the future, indicating that Dai will "need to adjust to the new environment". Through the adjustment, Dai negotiates with ever-changing environments and intercultural expectations of neighbourhoods. In this sense, immigration is neither about individuals nor households. It is sets of relationships linked by culture, place and everyday experiences. Here, acculturation is about comparing what people did in China with what happens in New Zealand.

Similar to the participants' adult children, their grandchildren are another resource that helps them take part in the public, educational and medical domains of life (Cort, 2010). Grandchildren, who serve as bridges between households and institutions outside the home, are mostly invisible in the immigration literature (Orellana, Dorner & Pulido, 2003). In the following comment, Zhao, who studied English in a language school, highlighted her grandson as a facilitator who assists her to access educational and health services.

Our grandson is very helpful as an interpreter. For example, last month we had appointments with StudyLink¹ and our doctor. But our children were at work. Our grandson accompanied us to the StudyLink office and the clinic. His translation was very useful. He is our crutch. (laughs.)

Here, Zhao's grandson functions as a language and cultural broker to assist his grandparents in negotiating between their family and the community. As a language and cultural broker, the grandchild interprets and translates between culturally and linguistically different people (e.g., the grandparents and social service providers) and mediates interactions in a variety of situations and contexts (Tse, 1995). The process of language brokering not only shapes the grandparents' ethnic identities but also the grandchildren's. It also strengthens a key thread in the cobweb self between grandparents and grandson.

Participatory Acculturation

As analysed in Chapter 5, human movement can invoke disruption of social networks and a loss of familiarity with daily routines and a diminished sense of control and status. Community participation, such as joining a choir, creates opportunities for older Chinese immigrants to rebuild social networks (Putnam, 1995). Participation can also increase older Chi-

StudyLink is a service of the Ministry of Social Development in New Zealand, providing financial support to students.

nese migrants' feelings of control over the environment and help them develop an environment that fits more closely with their needs in navigating a new cultural milieu (Wandersman & Florin, 2000).

Wei reflected on how organising a choir creates a music-mediated environment in which the members of the choir fit in and negotiate social and cultural interaction:

We set up our own choir. However, we didn't have a professional conductor. I was a member of a choir in China, knowing a little bit about choirs. Our members asked me to conduct the choir. I started learning how to conduct a choir. When we practiced, we explored music together and influenced each other. New things were created in the process of learning and practicing.

Wei's account shows that music can emphasise the relatedness of members of the choir with creativeness and concreteness that language cannot easily reproduce. Through its fundamentally iconic and concrete functioning, music foregrounds older Chinese people's involvement with their cultural memories, histories and identity (re)constructions (Cheung, 2008). When the choir grows, members of the choir grow too. During the processes of growth, cultural identities which belong to the symbolic dimensions of the social and cultural realities are rendered into direct and concrete musical activities, choir practices in this case. Wei, in the following account, illustrated that the musical medium is also a powerful form that mediates older Chinese migrants' acculturation:

We sang the Chinese songs belonging to our generation. When we sang the song My Motherland and I, we deeply missed our motherland. Being overseas Chinese living in New Zealand, we were proud of ourselves. We also learned to sing the New Zealand national anthem in English and Maori languages; of course, we had strong Chinese accents. (Chuckles.)

Music has a special capacity to evoke and symbolise the emotional and semantically experienced dimensions of people's lives (Shepherd & Wicke, 1997). It is through this capacity that Wei and her friends are able to create symbolic aspects of their social and collective worlds in songs (Cheung, 2008). By singing Chinese songs, which "belong to their generation," Wei and her friends carry their responsibilities towards their motherland and their nostalgia with the songs through which their feelings are more richly articulated. Singing English and Maori songs with a strong Chinese accent evokes a mixture of tongues. In a sense, elements of Chinese, English and Maori cultures become woven into the person's sense of self, reflecting the mixture of cultures and identities. Aspects of different cultures are brought into dialogue, and new identities and practices can begin to emerge as a result. This suggests that cultural identity is often fluid and hybrid when manifest in everyday practices (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010).

Multicultural musical practices can be read as registering the sense of belonging to a new land. In a sense, the songs actually become a place and home (Gunew, 2003). Tuan (2004) proposes that music is home, a virtual place people visit again and again to sing or listen to favourite songs and to gain a sense of belonging and participation. The musical landscaping and soundscape creates a place which people do not tire of returning to, and a place that nurtures the socio-cultural roots of the self, and reminds the self that home is the here and there, the then and now (Li & Groot, 2010). Music not only expresses or reflects what people are like. Music also "creates and constructs people" (Cheung, 2008, p. 226). Multicultural musical practices, as a form of participatory acculturation, place the individual in the social world. Music here stands for, symbolises and offers the immediate experience of the acculturating self (Firth, 1987). Chan reflected:

Music is beyond cultural borders. Our choir was invited to an Indian festival (see Figure 14). We sang the song You and Me, the 2008 Beijing Olympic Theme Song. We sang in both Chinese and English. When the Indian community gave us big applauses, we were very proud of ourselves. After our performance, my daughter asked her Kiwi friend whether she understood our English. Her Kiwi friend said, "Yes, it's about family and that we are family."

In Chan's account, the musical landscape moves across cultural borders. The musical landscape creates, and is also created by, the intercultural sociality. Music creates a cultural contact zone in which people from different cultures share cultural similarities (Bender, 2006). In this sense, acculturation is not only concerned with cultural differences, but cultural similarities which have been overlooked in acculturation research. Moreover, through music older Chinese people are not only acculturated by other cultures, but also acculturate people from other cultures.

Wei and Chan's comments suggest that their acculturation occurs not merely between two cultures, but also includes Chinese, English, Maori and Indian cultures. This finding challenges one of the assumption in Berry's (2006) acculturation model—that immigrants who move to a new country only have continuous and first hand contact with a single mainstream culture (see Chapter 2). Acculturation processes of older Chinese migrants are dynamic and in flux, influenced by their intercultural participation. In New Zealand, cultural diversity is an everyday reality, which is manifested in on-going multicultural contact. Acknowledging acculturation as a dynamic process, interacting with increasingly multicultural landscapes, will increase awareness of how immigrants encounter and potentially incorporate values, beliefs and practices of an array of other cultures. If this possibility is embraced, members of both immigrant and receiving cultures will become progressively more knowledgeable and welcoming of a variety of cultures (Nayar, 2009).

Chinese Media Acculturation

Media intervene in the migration process and in the individual and collective experience of immigration in many ways (Wood & King, 2001). In immigration media studies, attention has largely been paid to the mainstream media of the host country and discriminatory representational practices. Little attention has been directed to the consumption practices of media produced by local ethnic communities (Deuze, 2006; Tsagarousianou, 2001). Lee's account shows that local Chinese media products which he describes as his "ears and eyes" in the construction of his everyday life—help him create a space where he feels "at home." Media assist Lee to acculturate to New Zealand:

This is my bedroom and this is my desk (see Figure 15). I have a radio. I use

it to listen to local Chinese community programs. I also collect local Chinese newspapers every week. They are my ears and eyes through which I get to know what's going on in New Zealand and China.

Lee's account suggests that Chinese media are important for his acculturation. The Chinese media provide a structure of support for Lee who might otherwise feel culturally and psychologically marginalised and isolated. Lee uses Chinese community media for entertainment, identity building and as his virtually exclusive source of information (Tsagarousianou, 2001). When I asked about their routines, all participants who lived in Auckland stressed the importance of one particular radio news programme broadcast daily from 7.30 to 9.30am. Mei even described the almost ritualistic preparation for this unique moment which provided her and her husband with a means of daily contact with China as well as New Zealand:

Everyday 7.30am to 9.30am is a time slot we do not go anywhere. My husband starts to tune in AM936 at about 7.15am so that we will not miss local news. We don't read English newspapers because we don't understand English. Local Chinese media help us learn local news and news from China.

The Chinese media are not simply viewed as information transmitters. They also offer older Chinese immigrants positions as "intercultural citizens" in New Zealand (Tsagarousianou, 2001). "Intercultural citizens" forge and maintain social ties through their engagements with the Chinese media, forming a mediated community (Hodgetts & Chamberlain, 2007).

Tong described how the Chinese media brought Chinese people together through discussions on filial piety on radio and newspapers:

The Chinese media initiated debates on filial piety. I listened to the debate on the radio and read the discussion columns in Chinese newspapers every day. The Chinese media provided a forum where younger and older generations could have dialogues. I discussed the topic with my friends when we did yum cha¹. As older Chinese adults, we learned from the forum about young people's perspectives of filial piety and tried to look at the world through their lenses.

Here, Chinese media are represented as providing shared spaces for Chinese people to engage in collective and cultural practices. Such practices can foster a sense of trust and belonging, providing an opportunity for intergenerational engagements, while reformulating social relations (Chamberlain & Hodgetts, 2008). Tong and her friends directly engage with the Chinese media. They developed better understandings of on-going issues regarding filial piety in the Chinese community after media accounts were discussed and reworked during yum cha. In such a mediated world, older Chinese people's identities can be nurtured and developed; belonging and participation can be fostered; supportive networks can be maintained; and a sense of community can be cultivated (Chamberlain & Hodgetts, 2008). Through the mediated community, older Chinese migrants construct connections between the self, Chinese and New Zealand cultures, and society. In this way, acculturation is lived, but also imagined. Ideas of cultures hover between experience and desire (Hodgetts & Chamberlain, 2007). Such a notion of "imagined acculturation" illustrates that first-hand contact between different cultures is no longer a necessity for acculturation within the context of technological developments. It is apparent that acculturation also occurs via technology.

Religious and Spiritual Acculturation

Research on the concept of "spirituality" demonstrates its overlap with "religion" (Moberg, 2005). While acknowledging the complexities surrounding spirituality, in this section "spirituality" and "religion" are used in a narrow way as interchangeable terms. As Nelson-Becker (2005) maintains, religion may provide: answers to existential questions, social support, a life purpose, spiritual guidance, and other resources. Research has demonstrated that religion is an important coping resource for many

¹ *Yum cha* is Cantonese literally means "drink tea". It is a dining experience which involves drinking Chinese tea and eating *dim sum* dishes.

older adults (Mehta, 1997; Seicol, 2005). Older Chinese migrants face challenges due to immigration, ageing and other life events such as loneliness, bereavement, health problems and relationship issues. A supportive faith community can provide resources such as emotional and spiritual support and practical help to meet older Chinese migrants' social needs.

Involving themselves in faith communities was increasingly important for some of my participants as their social support resources had decreased as a result of age and moving to a new country. As Wei described:

I was so lonely during the first three month after my arrival in New Zealand (see Chapter 5). When I was considering returning to China, I was introduced to a Chinese church where I met many older Chinese migrants from Chinese Mainland. We spoke the same language and had similar cultural backgrounds and immigration experiences. We are one family in which we support each other. Since then I have felt I am not as lonely as before.

Involvement in religious-oriented activities seems to direct Wei's energies in a constructive and meaningful way, preventing her from being consumed by loneliness. In this way, religion serves as a vehicle for empowerment and connection. Religion is one of the institutional realms wherein values, beliefs, and practices can powerfully coalesce into a coherent social identity (Nelson-Becker, 2005). It is noticeable that the participants who converted to Christianity had little interaction with Christianity before they came to New Zealand and only converted to Christianity after they had settled in the new country. Zhuang stated:

Our son and daughter-in-law are Christians. They took us to participate in church activities. Gradually we accepted Christianity. We finally found that the beliefs of love, mercy and justice were what we pursued when we were in China.

Zhuang portrays conversion, which is a symbol of acculturation, as a more gradual process. For him, conversion was seen as a conscious dedication to Christian causes and values, such as love, mercy, and justice. Conversion provides the necessary spiritual space for Zhuang and his wife to foster their acculturating identity by serving as a bridge between old and new worlds (Ng, 2002). Religion provides Zhuang and his wife with unique maps of the way the world ought to be. This inspires them to make their ideals a reality (Chen, 2002). Religion here is understood as a temporally embedded process of social engagement that is informed by the past and also oriented toward the present and the future (Emirbayer & Mische, 1998). Zhuang also highlighted the importance of shared religious affiliation with his family members. As Nelson-Becker (2005) has proposed, religion can be seen as a family-based phenomenon in that religious values are often transmitted through the family such as from parents to children—or from children to parents in Zhuang's case. This allows the family to establish another forest of coping strategies involving intergenerational support within the contexts of acculturation and faithbased interaction.

Ming's account suggests that the moral ideals of Christianity, such as communal love, loyalty and duty, consolidate easily with Chinese values such as filial piety:

I am not a Christian. But I go to church myself and encourage my grandchildren to go to church too... The Christian belief of communal love is consistent with Confucian filial piety which emphasises love and support to one's parents. If you love your neighbours, how would you not love your parents? If you don't love your parents, how can you be a filial child?

Ming described his understandings of the Christian ideal of love in terms of spirituality, despite this he does not identify as a Christian. His spirituality is associated with his human quest for meaning. Through this process, Ming searches for the wholeness of what it is to be human and to build meaningful relationships with others. Such searching transcends any single culture. Ming appreciates Christian religious beliefs, at the same time he maintains Chinese traditional values—filial piety in this case. In the words of Constable (1994), Ming's practice can be characterised as "Christian souls and Chinese spirits." Such a practice again highlights the importance of cultural similarity in the process of acculturation. For older Chinese migrants, cultural similarity may reduce insecurity in interpersonal and intergroup relations. Cultural similarity can be regarded as rewarding because it confirms that migrant's beliefs and values are welcomed in New Zealand. As a consequence, interactions between migrants and the host culture runs more smoothly (van Oudenhoven, 2006). The practice of Christian souls and Chinese spirits suggests that cultures are mixing and moving. In that regard, I argue that the experience of being "between cultures" is not being at a certain static point of a continuum of two cultures, but a dynamic process of shifting back and forth between two cultures. In this chapter, the use of the present participle form "acculturating" (e.g., acculturating self) rather than the adjective "acculturative" (e.g., acculturative self) attempts to capture the fluid and dynamic feature of acculturation.

In the analysis above, a dynamic multiplicity of voices is noticeable: the Chinese people, Christian believers, men, women, ageing adults, migrants, parents and grandparents. All these voices speak, more or less, and respond to one another in more or less dominant ways. This multivoicedness is characterised not only in the relationships between cultures, but also in the relationships between different cultural positions within an individual self (Hermans, 2001b). Such a dialogical, social and relational self acknowledges history, body, and social environments as intrinsic features of a developing person localised in time and space.

Summary

This chapter has explored the processes of acculturation evident in participants' everyday lives. Acculturation often ruptures people's existing ways of life, shared identities and the connections people have to places. Despite hardship, my participants survive and flourish in a new land through processes of adaptive acculturation (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). The participants faced challenges and stresses, but also discovery, possibility, hopes, joys and renewal. My analysis illustrates how such adaptive acculturation entails older Chinese migrants' ability to both integrate with the host culture and maintain their ethnic identity. Such integration is associated with positive wellbeing and indicates access to resources provided by the immigrants' families and own cultural groups, along with the resources present within the host society. In this regard, social support plays an important role in successful adaptation and wellbeing among older Chinese immigrants. My analysis shows that older migrants support one another by maintaining a shared interpretation of their collective experiences, and by providing social resources—such as singing Chinese songs—as a way to alleviate acculturation stressors. Forging new social networks within the cultural milieu of the host country is integral to migrant's adaptation (Jorden, Matheson & Anisman, 2009).

The older adults are, therefore, not simply passive recipients of a new culture, but are instead active, intentional agents. This finding has implications for conceptualisation of culture and the ideologies underpinning understandings of acculturation. As Markus and Hamedani (2007) argue, an essential element of human behaviour is the engagement of a person making sense of a world that is replete with meanings, material subjects and practices. Central to understanding how culture and psychology mutually construct each other is what Shweder (1995) calls "meanings". Meanings are important units in the mutual construction because meanings refer to constructed entities that cannot be located solely in the mind or solely in the world. Rather, meanings are always distributed across both (Markus & Hamedani, 2007; Shweder, 1995). Substantial differences in these meanings provide useful ways of distinguishing among cultural contexts (Markus & Hamedani, 2007). Circumstances keep changing; culture at the same time keeps evolving (Triandis, 2007). In this sense, culture, as a process, is continuously produced and reproduced in the dynamic interaction between individuals and their social and natural environments. In the same way so is acculturation.

As argued in Chapter 2, most of the prominent acculturation research is underpinned by questions of host language proficiency, frequency of host language use, host language media consumption (TV, video, newspaper, magazine), ethnicity of friends, food consumption inside and outside home, social gathering and so on (Jang et al., 2007; Kao & Travis, 2005; Schnittker, 2002). Such an approach to acculturation focuses on surface behaviours that are open to code switching—such as language, cuisine, fashions and other preferences—while ignoring deep meaning-generating aspects of culture (Chirkov, 2009c). The approach sees acculturation as abstract or something that is detached from the person. Many acculturation researchers have argued that the role of the host language in identity negotiations of immigrants is critical and the use of the host language can serve as a marker of immigrant status (Deaux, 2000). My analysis indicates that the host language did not serve as the sole key indicator of acculturation for my participants. I am not suggesting that the host language is unimportant in the process of acculturation. Rather, I simply suggest that my participants worked around language barriers in ways that are not accounted for in dominant acculturation research. For this group of immigrants, their acculturation is mediated by practices beyond language. Consequently, material culture plays a more fundamentally constitutive role in their acculturation processes than does the host language. Participants' observations of everyday practices of their neighbours are a form of non-verbal social interactions that expresses meanings beyond languages. In this sense, a new reflective, critical and cultural approach to studying acculturation processes is required (Chirkov, 2009a, 2009b; Waldram, 2009).

Of Berry's (2006) four typologies of acculturation (assimilation, integration, marginalisation and separation), two of the typologies, "assimilation" and "marginalisation" which both require non-adherence to the original culture (Jang et al., 2007), may not applicable to the participants interviewed. These participants are likely to be categorised as displaying "separation" based acculturation because of their low English proficiency scores, frequency of English use and English media consumption, their high number of ethnic friends and so on. However, my analysis has shown that while these participants are marginal, they are not marginalised as they are respected members of both cultures (Liu, 2009). Rather than separating themselves from the host culture, they actively integrated into larger society through observational, familial, participatory, media, and religious acculturation. Their acculturation is not a passive process. They engage positively in their acculturation and increasingly come to be acculturated into a number of communities with varying degrees of success. Berry's four typologies of acculturation offer an incomplete picture of acculturation. The model rests on contestable assumptions about measurements and meanings that fail to capture the complexity of acculturation and human agents' involvements and efforts in the processes of acculturation. In addition, Berry's model fails to examine group-specific settings and social, cultural and material resources available in negotiating intergroup relations (Sonn & Fisher, 2005). It is not my intention to suggest that Berry's model is irrelevant to older Chinese immigrants. Rather, I would argue that existing theories need to be rethought in the light of the complexity that surrounds human engagements in everyday life.

According to Goffman (1959), human actors bring selves into view by taking account of, managing, and developing their performances in relation to fellow actors, audiences and the settings in which the performances unfold. The presentation of the self is practical in that it is not fully scripted and predetermined as a stage production might. Rather, the self performatively weaves its way through everyday interactions in which people develop. When older Chinese people move to New Zealand, the social and cultural settings in which they construct themselves change. These changes in their everyday lives produce new types of social relations through the processes of acculturation (see Simmel, 1971). As a result, the identities of Chinese migrants' transform (Holstein & Gubrium, 2000). My analysis draws on the interactionist notion that people have as many selves as relationships and social settings. It is through the locating of the self in the situations that people understand who and what they are (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010).

For Goffman, some of the most important aspects of performative interactions are the material features of a social setting, such as bodies, postures, furniture arrangements, lighting and so on. These material features, Goffman argues, play a central role in the work of self-presentation as do talk and emotional expressions. In other words, subjectivity is embedded in the material world of a performance (Holstein & Gubrium, 2000). Following Goffman's arguments, I maintain that older Chinese migrants' acculturation is also materially mediated. These material mediations are ubiquitous in older Chinese migrants' acculturating identity landscape. Here the material world does not stand on its own; it does not determine older Chinese migrants' identities in some independent fashion, as if separate and distinct from the everyday practices. Nevertheless, the material world is there in people's everyday life and mediates acculturation and the construction of the self on its own terms. Using material objects metaphorically allows people to borrow or transfer meaning between interpretive realms (Holstein & Gubrium, 2000).

Within existing acculturation research, cultural values have received relatively less attention than identity and behavioural practices (Chia & Costigan, 2006). The next chapter explores participants' understandings of the cultural value of filial piety and their practices of filial piety in everyday life. Filial piety research has also largely focused on quantitative surveys which detach people from the world in which they practice filial piety. The approach to acculturation taken in this research, which combines concepts such as everyday experience, offers an alternative to this detached understanding of filial piety.

7 CHANGING PRACTICES OF FILIAL PIETY

In the previous chapter I argued that everyday practices can shift with the process of acculturation. For this reason it should be no surprise that as older Chinese immigrants become exposed to New Zealand culture and navigate New Zealand values, expectations, norms, and practices changes in Chinese cultural practices, such as filial piety, may occur (Marin, 1993). The practices of filial piety can therefore be expected to change within the context of acculturation. In Chapter 3, I reviewed five aspects of filial piety which have evolved over time. I illustrated both continuity and discontinuity in Chinese aged care practices. Building upon such a review, this chapter pays particular attention to those five aspects of filial piety and considers an additional component: children's achievements.

The limitations of decontextualisation in acculturation research, which are discussed in Chapter 6, also exist in filial piety research. Much of the latter research tries to quantify filial piety through such means as: measuring the monetary assistance given to parents (Chappell & Kusch, 2007): measuring the degree to which children pay attention to their parents' daily activities and diet (Kao & Travis, 2005): measuring behaviours or gestures by which children express their respect for thier parents (Sung, 2004); and assessing when respect is shown for others (Cheng & Chan, 2006). Such quantitative studies continue to produce some interesting insights into filial piety. However, these studies are limited by the tendency to treat filial piety as a set of abstract concepts and norms, and to study these in a manner which is largely disengaged from people and their everyday practices. In response, I do not focus on the use of experiencedistant survey instruments. Rather, I utilise an experience-near approach to uncover what matters to participants as they make meaning in their lives (Waldram, 2009). Throughout the chapter, I demonstrate that filial piety is a dynamic cultural concept that is adapted across changing social, cultural, geographic and economic contexts.

Living Arrangements

All participants reported that in China they lived in mortgage-free apartments as homeowners. A large majority of the participants retained their apartments in China. Some had their married children and their families living with them in their homes before they moved to New Zealand. As mentioned in Chapter 4, when they first arrived in New Zealand, all of the participants lived in the homes of their adult children. As I will soon discuss, participants often went through pre-co-residence and parent-child co-residence stages. Some of the participants later lived away from their adult children, shifting to what I call a "filial piety at a distance" arrangement. I present an analysis of the participants' living arrangements and focus on family dynamics within the households in which the participants live and interact with other family members. This analysis reflects the notion (see Chapter 3) that filial piety practices involve support and assistance not only from children to their ageing parents, but also from ageing parents to their children. Familial aged care is also interwoven with community, social and institutional support.

Pre-co-residence: Lack of preparation

Research into migration has revealed the importance of pre-migration preparation for equipping migrants to address the challenges of migration (Chou, 2008; Ho, Li, Cooper & Holmes, 2007). Ryan and colleagues (2006) found that poorly planned migration significantly contributes to depres-

sion among Irish migrants to London. Similarly, Chou (2008) found that poor migration planning relates to depressive symptoms among new immigrants from the PRC to Hong Kong. My participants' accounts suggest that they all had some kind of pre-migration preparation. For example, they realised that they would experience language difficulties and that New Zealand cultures were distant from the Chinese culture. However, a lack of pre-co-residence preparation is evident in their narratives, which reveals their struggles to cope with the combined challenges of migration and co-residence. Such a lack of preparation can result in co-residence pressures occurring on top of migration-related stress. Chan reflected:

My daughter invited me to come to New Zealand because she wanted our family to reunify. Although I had never lived with my married children, I thought it should not be that difficult to live with my daughter's family because our family was a happy family in China. But it doesn't work in that way. Co-residing is not as easy as I thought.

As a parent who previously had not lived with her married children in China, Chan appears not to have had adequate pre-co-residence preparation. She had not had discussions with her adult children about the complexity of multiple generations living under the same roof and how to deal with disputes when intergenerational conflicts occur. Chan's account implies that she expected that positive intergenerational relationships would be automatically established and serve to maintain cohesion and harmony in the family system. However, he stories reveal that this was not the case.

Participants who had lived with their adult children in China also revealed that, before moving to New Zealand and living with their adult children, they lacked awareness that family power dynamics might change when living in their children's houses. As Xia stated:

My son-in-law called us several times a week, pushing us to come to New Zealand to look after our grandson. At that moment, we didn't know much about New Zealand. We looked at the map and found, "My goodness, New Zealand is so small." We didn't want to come. But I had no choice because our grandson needed us. We had lived with our children's families in China in our home. We didn't have any preparation for living together with my daughter's family in their house. It is not easy to deal with intergenerational relationships when parents and adult children live together.

Xia seemed to be unprepared for the change of parent-child power dynamics that would occur when she moved from China to her child's home in New Zealand. Although a harmony of interest may exist among all members of the family, conflicts and contradictions are likely to occur when older Chinese migrants live with their children in a new culture, especially when intergenerational relationships and domestic power dynamics have shifted (see Chapter 5). As Luscher and Pillemer (1998) argue, caring for children can be seen as leading to self-development and fostering a sense of self-worth, self-esteem and connectedness. Giving care is humanising, meaningful and fulfilling. Simultaneously, however, people can be overwhelmed by caregiving responsibilities and can become isolated from the larger society, especially in the case of older Chinese migrants who have less power both in their children's homes and in New Zealand society. Therefore, psychological preparation is likely to benefit the participants and their children when they cope with challenges that arise from the combined effects of migration and parent-child co-residence. If participants had had more pre-co-resident preparation alongside their migration preparation, they might have foreseen some of these issues instead of being surprised by the conflicts and tensions that arose from the co-residence situation.

There has been a long tradition in the field of intergenerational relationships to document positive and negative aspects of social interaction within family regimes. Early approaches have characterised relationships as either being characterised by "solidarity" or being "problematic" (Peters, Hooker & Zvonkovic, 2006). As Marshall and colleagues (1993) have put it, "the substantive preoccupation in gerontology over the past 30 years points to a love-hate relationship with the family" (p. 47). Such a love or hate perspective often misses the nuanced complexities that characterise family relationships (Peters et al., 2006). Intergenerational relationships comprise processes of power negotiation involving affection, harmony, confusion, strain, tension, and sometimes resentment between ageing parents and adult children (Pyke, 1999). Such issues can arise in most families, as family members are required to negotiate different phases of life and the competing needs and expectations of other family members (Connidis & McMullin, 2002a). For immigrants, these intergenerational family issues can be intensified by the losses and challenges that accompany the migration experience.

In the next section, I focus on lifestyles, financial and parenting issues among co-resident ageing parents and their adult children. I will show that intergenerational relationships can be socially and culturally interpreted as manifestations of family members' multiple desires, expectations and needs. I will demonstrate the efforts that the parents and children invest to negotiate those desires, expectations and needs within the context of practicing filial piety. Reflecting the concept of the lookingglass self (Cooley, 1902), as family members interact, they develop a sense of who they are based on how other family members respond to them. The following sections will show that individual selves arise from the social world (Holstein & Gubrium, 2000).

Parent-child co-residence: Multiple desires, expectations and needs

Research has portrayed parent-child relationships as a complex web of simultaneously positive and negative emotions, which reflect multiple desires, expectations and needs in the household (Pillemer & Luscher, 2004). These multiple desires, expectations and needs can highlight contradictions and even invoke conflicts among family members. Positive and negative emotions and feelings can be intensified among migrant families. In particular, migrant parent-child co-resident families experience more complex desires, expectations and needs related to immigration and acculturation. In the following account, Jiao outlines how positive and negative feelings manifested simultaneously when negotiating the different lifestyles of the parent and the child (Pillemer, 2004):

Our family is a big family with nine people living together. We sing; we laugh;

we help each other... Our children used to eat whatever I cooked when we were in China. But, now...We older people love to eat Chinese noodles for our breakfast. Our children and grandchildren like cornflakes. We like Chinese vegetables. They like chicken, beef steaks and sausages. These differences are trivial, but, sometimes are very annoying, particularly for me who is the person prepares for meals for the family.

Jiao enjoys the parent-child co-residence arrangement in which she experiences warm, joyful and delighted relationships with her children and grandchildren. However, at the same time she also experiences frustration, disappointment and resentment. Although multiple desires, expectations and needs in the household can manifest more or less at different points in the life course (Connidis & McMullin, 2002b), they are particularly prone to occur during life transitions such as during immigration. Such major life transitions often cause conflicting norms resulting from a change in the previously established parent-child relationship. For example, Jiao expects her children and grandchildren to comply with her lifestyle and eating habits. However, she simultaneously recognises that her acculturating children and grandchildren enjoy more Western food than Chinese food. This reflects a phenomenon of "cultural lag" (Ogburn, 1950) where cultural practices formed earlier in life, such as the eating habits acquired over a life time, may continue to influence people's actions in new contexts.

Multiple desires, expectations and needs also have implications for the self and identity. For example, multivoicedness and dialogue are closely linked to the multiplicity of desires, expectations and needs. As argued in Chapter 2, self or identity can be conceived of as a dynamic multiplicity of different and even contrasting positions or voices that allow mutual dialogical relationships. Different and contrasting aspects of co-resident parent-child relationships can be part of the repertoire of voices playing their part in a multivoiced self (Hermans & Kempen, 1998). This multivoiced self is evident when Huang talks about the multiple expectations related to financial issues in the situation of parent-child co-residence.

During the first two years after we moved to New Zealand, we were not eligi-



ble for benefits. We lived with our daughter who provided financial support to us. Now we've got benefits from the Government. The money is given to us by the Government. It's not our daughter's money. However, our daughter manages our money because we are unable to deal with English documents. Our money is mainly used to help her in paying her mortgage. Yes, we are willing to help her. But...umm... Who doesn't want to be financially independent? Who doesn't want to have freedom to spend his or her own money?

This excerpt illustrates the way in which a lack of financial independence has impacts on the parents' sense of selfhood. Such an issue invokes Huang's ambivalent feelings towards his daughter. On the one hand, Huang feels mutual attachment and affection between his daughter and himself and appreciates his daughter's support. On the other hand, Huang experiences greater estrangement when he lives with his daughter in a new culture, feels that he has lost financial control, and is overwhelmed by his daughter's requests for financial assistance. Such ambivalence indicates that there is a variety of mixed and even contradicting feelings, practices and meanings associated with filial piety. The ambivalent feelings, practices and meanings reflect the simultaneous unity (the *I*) and multiplicity (the *me*) of the self and the notion that there are as many selves as there are situations (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). The person interacts with the world through dialogues that can manifest interpersonally across the boundary of the self and world, as well as intrapersonally in the play of internalised voices and inner speech (Raggatt, 2006). Through interactions with the environment (for example, his daughter, new cultures and new domestic relationships), Huang copes with intergenerational relationships and grows within the dialogical exchanges of everyday life.

It is important to note here that the dialogical self is not restricted to verbal dialogue. It also encompasses multiplicity and the conflicts between feelings, shared practices and meanings (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). In this sense, I consider that the self is dialectical. The dialectical self reflects Chinese dialectical thinking. As Peng and Nisbett (1999) have argued, Chinese people believe that the world is in constant flux and that a single part cannot be understood except in relation to the whole. Both change and complexity imply contradiction. In Western cultures, a common response to propositions that have the appearance of contradiction is to focus on the decision of which of two propositions is correct (Peng & Nisbett, 1999). The Chinese culture encourages people to deal with contradiction through compromise, showing tolerance of contradiction by finding a "middle way" (*Zhongyong*, 中庸) in which the self can be found in each of the two competing propositions. Similar to the dialogical self, the dialectical self is "social", but not in the sense that a self-contained individual enters into social interactions with other outside people. Rather, it is social in the sense that other people occupy positions in a multiple, conflicting, but interconnected self (Hermans, 2001a).

As noted in Chapter 4, a majority of participants moved to New Zealand to assist with the care of their grandchildren. Participants enjoyed this connectedness with their grandchildren. However, in addition to these positive feelings many participants experienced grandparenting related issues as the result of differences between life in China and New Zealand. For example, Xia describes how she has different opinions from her adult children on how to educate her grandson:

Our daughter and son-in-law have different directions which confuse our grandson. They often provided opposing ideas to our grandson. They told me that they were offering options to our grandson so that he could make his own decisions. But I don't agree with the somewhat Westernised way in which they raise our grandson. But I try not to say anything about their parenting.

According to Peters and colleagues (2006), differing expectations between parents and grandparents regarding how to raise children can evolve into intergenerational tensions. In addition, several cultural factors may intensify these intergenerational tensions in relation to parenting and grandparenting in Chinese migrant families. As mentioned in previous chapters, more acculturated parents are more likely to adopt new cultural norms and parenting practices than are grandparents. Such acculturation gaps may result in discrepancies between somewhat Western oriented parenting and Chinese grandparenting practices, which in turn may increase intergenerational tensions.

Changing power relationships may also cause intergenerational tensions in Chinese migrant families if the adult child is the main source of the family's prosperity and the homeowner (Connidis & McMullin, 2002b). The intergenerational tensions that Xia presents are not only situated at the interpersonal level in the form of roles and norms, but also based on the varied rights and privileges that define parent-adult child relationships. As a social actor, Xia attempts to reconcile different expectations, even when constrained to varying degrees by the family structure. Negotiating these different expectations requires taking action of some kind, including the decision to take no action (Connidis & McMullin, 2002b), as illustrated in Xia's account.

Symbolic interactionists have moved theoretical thinking forward by examining what has been taken for granted—which includes everything from people's daily interactions with one another to the patterned relationships of social structures (Connidis & McMullin, 2002a). This orientation to the multiplicity of intergenerational relationships helps us avoid idealising traditional Chinese families and challenges people to think critically about evolving family relations. Rather than conceptualising Chinese families according to relative levels of solidarity (see Chapter 1), my analysis promotes consideration of how Chinese family members negotiate their multiple and complex desires and expectations in their everyday lives (Connidis & McMullin, 2002b). Such negotiation may precipitate changes of family structure and living arrangements. In this study, some of the participants resolved their intergenerational tensions by moving from a parent-child co-residence arrangement to a "filial piety at a distance" living arrangement.

Filial Piety at a distance

Zhang (2004) argues that the decisions of ageing parents to live away from their adult children are often viewed as a demand by the ageing parents for economic autonomy. Research reveals that most older people choose to live independently and that this choice is often dependent on financial resources (Davey et al., 2004; Saville-Smith et al., 2008). In other words, financial security is often followed by an increased propensity for older people to live alone. This is reflected in my participants' acknowledgements of welfare services in New Zealand. As Qian stated, "Without income support from the Government, we are unlikely to rent this private house ourselves." The welfare services greatly enhance the participants' ability to attain financial independence, freedom and autonomy (Zhang, 2004). Independence, freedom and autonomy are the themes permeating the participants' narratives when they talked about what motivated them to live away from their children.

Xing and Dong offer an account of an ageing couple taking the initiative to move out from their adult children's house and thereby exert a sense of control over their lives:

Xing: We moved to New Zealand before our grandson was born. After a couple of months, the in-laws of our son came to New Zealand to live with us as well. Life was stressful living in a multi-family household. We took the initiative to move out and rented this house. We now enjoy independence, freedom and autonomy. We are much happier now.

Dong: We love our grandson and are happy to help our children. However, living with our son's family was stressful. We don't want to ask ourselves every day about whether I say something I shouldn't say, whether others like the meals I cook and whether I spend money I am not expected to spend.

Xing and Dong present complex feelings of living with their adult children. On the one hand, close contact on a daily basis brings Xing and Dong joy and family affection. On the other hand, such close contact appears to lead to strained family relations, which in turn adds stress to their lives. By living separately from their adult children, Xing and Dong can enjoy independence, freedom and autonomy. Such independence, freedom and autonomy are not just experienced by the parents, but also the children. Hua stated:

My son-in-law is a Kiwi. He's very nice, never complaining about us living with them. Children living with their ageing parents is a filial practice in the



Chinese culture. But we know in the Kiwi culture parents normally don't live with their adult children. We took initiative to move out and live on our own.

Hua's excerpt exemplifies the experiences of participants who lived with in-laws whose cultural backgrounds were different from their own. In such a parent-child co-resident situation, both the parents and children need to come to terms with differences in cultural beliefs and practices within the living arrangements. Even though the relationships in the household were largely amicable, cultural differences put pressure on Hua when she co-resided with her daughter's family. Living at a distance creates more comfortable cultural spaces for both the parents and children. Hua's living re-arrangements can be considered a complex process of identity negotiation necessary for one who inhabits a hybrid cultural household. Hua became more aware of her own cultural identity when it was contrasted with a cultural other-her son-in-law (O'Sullivan-Lago, de Abreu & Burgess, 2008). For Hua and her children, living at a distance can be seen as an adjustment to practicing filial piety in a Western country. Such a practice captures the dynamics between filial piety as a belief system and filial piety as an enactment and a process embedded in a social context (Mahalingam, 2008). In the process, new identities are constructed for both parents and children.

For some participants, their adjustment to living away from their children is initially not an easy task. There can be particular challenges for those older migrants whose children decide to move away and live at a distance, as Tong described:

When my son and daughter-in-law decided to move out and leave me in this private rental house, I was in the USA visiting my younger son and daughter. My son told me their decision of moving out via phone. I felt I was abandoned when I returned to New Zealand and lived alone. I blamed my son as an unfilial son... Shortly after I lived alone, however, I found there were many advantages living at a distance. For example, I now can eat pork which I hadn't eaten since I lived with my daughter-in-law who didn't eat pork. More importantly, I can go out with my friends whenever I want. My physical health is better too...Every Friday afternoon, my son picks me up to go to his place. I spend

weekends with my son's family. He is more filial now.

Here, Tong presents her cultural interpretation of leaving the parental home. Rather than viewing it as a necessary life event that contributes to personal growth, as in the Western culture, the Chinese tradition considers leaving the parental home as turning against filial piety, particularly when a child leaves without parental consent (Ting & Chiu, 2002). Moreover, historically in the Chinese culture leaving the ageing parent living alone is often regarded as socially unacceptable behaviour equivalent to abandoning the ageing parent (Wang, 2004). This implies that parents may not voluntarily live alone. As such, Tong viewed her son as an unfilial child. Tong's son's leaving home without discussing it with Tong can also be viewed as an action that breaks family harmony. Ensuring family relations are harmonious is stressed by Confucianism, and therefore this is usually considered to be of the utmost importance in Chinese families. Chinese people, from an early age, learn to think of family first and strive to maintain harmonious and coherent family relations (Ward & Lin, 2010). To maintain solidarity within family individuals must behave according to their status and role within the family and submit themselves to family goals rather than individual goals (Ting & Chiu, 2002). It is interesting that Tong's son informed Tong that he would move out via telephone conversation as it suggests that he might have be unable to have such a difficult conversation with his mother face-to-face.

Although Tong's son leaving home added stress to Tong's life, she soon found that living away from her children gives her a sense of independence, freedom and autonomy. In this way her sense of selfhood could be completed. As a result, her relationship with her son appeared to improve after they begun to live separately. As a result of living separately she perceived her son to be more filial as the tensions arising from co-residence ceased. The improved intergenerational relationship also benefited Tong's physical health. Tong appeared to emphasise the quality of filial piety over the quantity that is manifested by co-residence. This indicates that filial piety is not a static concept but an evolving practice from a traditional norm of parent-child co-residence to filial piety at a distance. The practice of filial piety at a distance is evident in Ping's account. She reflected on the change in intergenerational relations after she moved out of her daughter's home:

When I lived with my daughter, we didn't talk about our feelings to each other. Our relationship was distant and sometimes even hostile... my daughter later returned to China and I moved to this state house. Our relationship changed. We started to talk to each other and gradually became close. My daughter now rings me at least once a week. She rang me every day when I was unwell... In a Chinese idiom, it is that "distance creates the beauty".

Ping's account suggests that in some situations increased distance can serve as an intergenerational communication broker. In Ng's (2007) words, a communication broker refers to a communicative role that facilitates mutual accommodation between the communication parties concerned. The space-mediated communication between Ping and her daughter promoted positive dynamics of intergenerational communication. It provides opportunities for a new filial practice which is mediated by technologies, such as affordable international telecommunications which change intergenerational communication in fundamental ways. Similarly, Hong used the Internet to communicate with her children who lives outside New Zealand:

I used Yahoo Messenger¹ to communicate with my children who all live in the USA. We meet online every day. When my daughter bought a new dress, she put it on and showed me online. I feel we are still sort of living together.

Hong presents an innovative type of parent-child co-residence—"virtual co-residence". Appadurai (1996) identifies the technoscape (technology) as one of the "mediascapes" of the "global cultural flow". The technoscape constitutes a new way of conceptualising and practicing the relation-ship between people and landscapes. In this way the technoscape has confronted normative notions of parent-child co-residence. The dynamics of virtual co-residence involve a shaping and reshaping of filial piety

¹ Yahoo Messenger is an online Instant Messaging program.

practices and the relationships that people have with it (Karim, 2003). In a sense, technology not only influences intergenerational communication, but also reshapes filial piety practices. Virtual co-residence can reduce the intergenerational tensions caused by close contact on a day-to-day basis when the parent and the child live in the same non-virtual space, while also satisfying the desires of love and affection between the parent and the child. Virtual co-residence challenges the idea that filial piety must occur within bounded geographical units (Baldassar & Baldock, 2000).

To summarise, for this group of older Chinese immigrants, a pattern emerged in that their living arrangements: a shift from parent-child coresidence to filial piety at a distance. In the process, cultural norms also shifted since the participants no longer considered parent-child coresidence to be the key indicator of filial piety. Parent-child co-residence appears to have become more of a filial ideal rather than a widespread practice. Such evolution should not be simply seen as the result of intergenerational tensions. Instead, the change of the participants' living arrangements can be considered as a reflection of who and what older Chinese adults are and want to be. The participants reconstruct their traditional cultural practices in a new culture and develop a new hybridised form of filial piety—filial piety at a distance. Filial piety at a distance does not suggest an absence of support to the parents from the children. Rather, children who practice filial piety at a distance are regarded as filial (or even more filial) children by their parents because they still care for their parents, but in a new, yet equally, meaningful way. The analysis of living arrangements shows that the practices of filial piety among older Chinese immigrants are fluid, dynamic, and moving.

Support to Parents

This section documents how aged care and support among the participants evolved from support provided by the spouses and children to networked and structured support. This evolution indicates that concepts of filial piety should not be limited to the domestic domain. Rather, it should be discussed within the broader social and economic contexts. In contrast to filial practices in contemporary China, where the family is more responsible for aged care (Li, Hodgetts, Ho et al., 2010), social networks and welfare services play an essentially important role in Chinese aged care in New Zealand.

Traditional Chinese practices emphasise children providing care for aged parents alongside spousal support (Miller, 2004; Ng et al., 2000; Whyte, 2004). This emphasis reflects how support from children to parents has remained a cornerstone of aged care in Chinese communities (Li, Hodgetts, Ho et al., 2010). However, when talking about support in their everyday lives the participants claimed that, when such support is available, spouses are generally their primary caregivers. Ming and Jiao stated:

Ming: I was diagnosed cancer two years ago. The doctor told us there was nothing they could do. We decided to return to China for surgery. My wife was the one who was always with me.

Jiao: We are Laoban (老伴, literally means old company, representing spouse in Chinese). In a Chinese saying, "Laoban, laoban, lao lai zuo ban" ("老伴, 老伴, 老来作伴", literally means "old company, old company, accompanying one another when growing old"). I promised myself that I would bring him home (China) to get medical treatments at any cost. If we didn't have enough money, I would borrow and even beg for money. After we returned to China, he underwent the surgery. I stayed in the hospital with him days and nights.

Ming: Without her, I could have died.

Ming and Jiao's interaction challenges our understanding of one of the most fundamental of the filial piety practices of traditional Chinese culture: that adult children are expected to offer primary care to their ageing and/or sick parents (Whyte, 2004). During the diagnosis of the illness, Ming had to cope with the stress associated with the threat to life, the hopelessness given there was no medical treatment in New Zealand that would benefit Ming, and the stressors caused by financial constraints and ageing. Jiao as a spouse-caregiver provided Ming with emotional closeness, and extensive and comprehensive care. The "spouse as the primary caregiver" plot line is evident across many of my participants' narratives.

Bai and Ling, for example, stated that "Home is us two. We are here to support and care for each other." The spouse as the most significant primary aged carer trend that emerged among the participants is consistent with the general approach to caregiving of Western families (Silverstone & Horowitz, 1993; Sundstrom, 1994).

The participants, by and large, regarded their adult children as secondary support resources. Chapter 3 has demonstrated that reciprocity is a feature of intergenerational exchange in the filial piety context. Consistent with previous research (Chappell, 2005; Ip et al., 2007), the participants acknowledged that their children provided them with practical support, such as language support and transportation. In return, the participants offered housekeeping and child minding to assist their adult children. As Quan asserted:

Our children provide us with language support and transportation. We look after our grandchildren and the housework. We support each other... If my children give me money I would appreciate that. It's better than nothing. They are too busy to talk to and care for us.

Quan considers that monetary or financial resources from adult children can be used to compensate for the inadequacy of care by the adult children (Ng, Philips & Lee, 2002). Many participants also consider financial support as an expression of love between the parent and the child. This was evident when Ming recalled the love between him and his mother:

It was in the summer holiday of 1953 when I was a university student and returned home for a holiday. I saw ice cream sticks in the fridge in a grocery store and really wanted to have one. But I knew it's a luxury to have an ice cream stick at that time. My mother understood that I wanted an ice cream stick. She bought me one. She watched me eating the ice cream stick with smiles. I ate the ice cream with tears in my eyes. You know what? The ice cream stick cost 70 cents. It's very expensive because our family's daily living cost was just around 50 cents. (sobbing)...It's not just about money. It's parental love, unconditional parental love.

Researchers have noted that adult recollections of childhood events are

characterised by salient emotions (Wang, 2001). Ming's embodied emotions can be regarded as a direct expression of the self; a filial child who appreciates and values his mother's love and efforts. Ming's memory also presents a vivid picture of his mother's instinctual and unconditional love. Although Ming talked about money, his account is of far more significance, precisely because of the financial sacrifices his mother made. Ming's emotional expression (e.g., sobbing) is not for the money per se but his mother's love which is represented by her financial sacrifices. This love strengthens the family unification and synchronisation. Ming, therefore, gives the highest priority and importance, among all other practices of filial piety, to the love and affection between the parent and the child. Fen's narrative also exemplified the idea that love and affection are more important than material support itself when she recounted "a trip of love" that her son offered her:

My son last month organised a trip to Australia for me. I called this trip as "a trip of love". My son didn't simply give me money for holiday. He knows that I love to draw from nature as an artist. He drove me around so that I could draw [landscapes I saw] along the way. When I was drawing, he sat in the car waiting for me. He never complained that I had spent too much time on drawing. I had a wonderful memory of this trip. Such a trip of love is much better than a million dollars.

Similarly, Wei's excerpt below indicates that a wide range of exchanges and practices can represent expressions of love, and function to strengthen intergenerational relations. According to Csikszentmihalyi and Rochberg-Halton (1981), one of the best ways to express love and create bonds between people in most cultures is through gifts. This bond created by things is in fact a bond between persons, since the thing expresses the person. To give a gift is to give a part of one's self, as is illustrated by Wei:

This lamp shade was my birthday gift from my son and daughter-in-law in the year when I was diagnosed with breast cancer. They chose the lamp shade (see Figure 16) because the picture on it symbolises a Chinese idiom "Tong Zhou Gong Ji" (同舟共济, which literally means "we are on the same boat

supporting one another"). Look, there are three persons on the boat. They are my son, my daughter-in-law and me. My children were showing their love and support to me.

Wei's children's gift was in reality a part of their love and support to Wei. For Wei to receive the lamp shade is to receive a part of her children's filial essence. The lamp shade is not inert. It is alive and personified. The boat can be seen as a container of love. As such, the lamp shade becomes a symbol of the being of the children, who support their aged and sick mother with love and affection. If the gift is reciprocated, an intergenerational tie is established between the parent and the children (Csikszentmihalyi & Rochberg-Halton, 1981).

A careful cross-account examination shows that the participants considered love and family affection are essential elements of filial piety. In most cases, they believed love and affection to be more important than financial support from their children. This finding is in contrast to a study of informal support to older Chinese adults in Hong Kong, where Ng and colleagues (2002) found that their participants ranked financial support and daily care support from their children highly, whilst emotional needs seemed to be less important. In Hong Kong, older Chinese people might obtain a greater sense of love, affection and companionship from interactions with other Chinese people. In New Zealand, participants may value love and family affection over financial support from their adult children, as these participants often felt isolated from the larger society (see Chapter 5). Further, many participants had obtained, from the New Zealand Government, enough financial security to cover their daily living costs although many still reported that they sometimes felt that they were financially constrained.

Moreover, the "appreciation for the financial support from the New Zealand Government" plot line was mentioned across numerous accounts. For example, Xue stated:

Support from Income (Work and Income¹) is sufficient for me. After I live in New Zealand more than ten years, I will be eligible for the New Zealand Superannuation. As an older person living in New Zealand, I don't need to worry about my finance although I am not rich. The Government looks after us very well.

Xue's account illustrates that essential financial support for older Chinese immigrants is often provided by the Government. Therefore, any financial support from adult children is supplementary. Filial piety needs to be reconceptualised in a context where institutional support is provided. I argue that filial piety is conceptualised better as a feature of structured sets of social relations. Such socially structured relations are reproduced in interpersonal relationships, including those between family members. When framed in this way, filial piety can be a bridging concept between social structure and individual and familial practices (Connidis & Mc-Mullin, 2002b).

In the context of this research, the New Zealand Government provides primary material support to older Chinese migrants whereas emotional, practical and material support is provided by spouses and children. In addition, friends and neighbours can provide support to the participants. As Ping stated:

I am a widow and my children all live outside New Zealand. Support from friends is very important to me. They look after me. Some of my close friends call me every day. If they couldn't approach me at night, they would come over the next day to check if I were OK. They give me a sense of belonging. The community is my home.

Ping views the community as a collective home in which to anchor feelings and memories. Ping is re-membered through social relations in this collective home. As noted in previous chapters, re-membering involves a web of relationships with other persons, in Ping's case including her

¹ Work and Income is a service of the Ministry of Social Development in New Zealand. It provides financial assistance to meet a wide range of welfare needs and employment services throughout New Zealand.

late husband, children, friends, and the community. Taking the concept of structured filial piety a step further, I argue that filial piety is embedded in a network which constitutes the parent and the child, spouses, neighbours and friends, the community, and institutions. A core element of such "networked filial piety" is that the human life is woven into relationships and situations and is not independent of context. The notion of networked filial piety also advances the idea that people need to consider the broader contexts shaping their lives, including the social networks in which they are situated (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010).

The conception of networked filial piety is also closely connected to the cobweb self. As noted in Chapter 2, the cobweb self is situated at the centre of a bundle of relationships that link the individual to other persons and the environment. Integrating this perspective into the notion of networked filial piety, I contend that the self of older Chinese migrant can be viewed as the centre of a cobweb which is spun by relationships. These relationships connect the person with the familial, local and global environments. When the older Chinese person moves to New Zealand, the person re-cobwebs the self within new familial, local and global contexts. Through the process of re-cobwebbing, filial practices evolve.

Respecting Parents

Respect has often been conceptualised as encompassing affective, active, and cognitive dimensions. It has also been described as an attitude, a way of treating something, a kind of valuing (Dillon, 2009). Sung (2009a) argues that such a definition of respect for parents is too abstract and general to provide clear guidance for practising filial piety. Categorising classical forms of elder respect by analysing passages from Confucian literature, Sung (2009a) has identified thirteen forms of elder respect including: linguistic, public, ancestor and funeral respect. Although these categories are more concrete than Dillon's definition of respect, they are still abstract and do not reflect the evolution of filial piety in the context of modernisation and globalisation. In this section I develop a more grounded taxonomy of acts of parental respect.

In their everyday practices, the participants experienced parental re-

spect mostly through linguistic respects which was often viewed the manifestation of their children's warmth and gratitude. Tian stated:

Filial piety is not about giving me money. It sometimes is just about a phrase, using a phrase to show respect to us.

Tian's comment suggests that he values his adult children's use of proper language as it conveys their respect to him. For Tian, respect is a feeling experienced in everyday life that operates as a marker of filial piety. Huang mirrors Tian's idea about linguistic respect:

My wife cooks for us every day. A bad phrase from our daughter can ruin our day. For example, after a meal, she said, "The meal's not good, too salty." Both my wife and I were very unhappy. It seemed what we had done was worthless.

In Tian's and Huang's accounts, respect to parents has two aspects. First, respect is expressed through attention, which according to Dillon (2009) is a central aspect of respect. For example, Huang expected his daughter to show respect to her parents by paying careful attention to them and talking to them respectfully. Second, respect can be communicated through certain actions. Tian and Huang both communicated that respect needs to be manifested in concrete linguistic expressions oriented toward caring for the parents (Sung, 2009a).

Huang's account, Tian not talking to his son-in-law for about two years (see Chapter 4), and Ping's story about her distant relationship with her daughter while living together (see earlier in this chapter), all indicate that participants rarely openly express their feelings to their children. They also seldom communicate their expectations of linguistic respect with their children. Such practices may reflect the Chinese concept of face (*Mianzi*, 面子). The concept of face does not refer to a person's physical face. Rather, face refers to a person's social reputation and fame deliberately accumulated through efforts and achievements during the course of his or her life (Hwang & Han, 2010). In order to achieve this kind of face, one must rely on the social environment to secure affirmation from other people. Face-work is akin to Goffman's (1959) notion of the dramatising self, where individuals manipulate their performances so as to control

other people's responsive treatment of him or her. At one level, face-work functions to maintain the self that the individual wants others to accept and plays an important role in regulating interpersonal relationships (Thomas & Liao, 2010). At another level, face-work involves enhancing other's face, for example, by avoiding criticising other people. Hurting another persons' face is regarded as an action that seriously damages the relationship between the people involved (Thomas & Liao, 2010). The participants may believe that discussions about expectations with their children imply to their children that they have not met their parents' expectations. The avoidance of such discussions can be regarded as facework by the parents. It can be seen as deliberate effort on behalf of the parents so as not to hurt their children and maintain family harmony. For this reason participants kept hurtful feelings to themselves. A conversation between the parents and children about each other's feelings and expectations may change the interaction patterns between them.

Tian's and Huang's accounts suggest that linguistic respect appears to be a symbolic display of respect to parents. Such a display reflects the social structure in the Chinese culture, in which interpersonal relations between the old and the young tend to be conducted most often in a vertical social relation that demands the young person's deference, courtesy and gratitude to the older person. In these relations, symbolic expressions often transform into ritualistic manners and behavioural formalities. This is evident in Ming's account:

We require our children and grandchildren to be respectful and courteous. Those who finish meals first need to say, "I finish my meal. Enjoy your meal." Before going to work, our children say goodbye to us, "Mom and Dad, I am leaving for work." Before going to school, our grandchildren say, "Grandma and Grandpa, I am going to school."

Apart from linguistic respect, the participants also considered obedience an important element of respect. The literature suggests that obeying parents, in particular absolute obedience, has decreased in relevance due to urbanisation, modernisation, and Westernisation (Li, Hodgetts, Ho et al., 2010). However, some of my participants placed particular emphasis on obedience in their accounts. Zhuang asserted:

I am a very filial son. I listened to my parents for whatever they said. I never talked back even when my father said something incorrect. When my son was a little boy, I told him off at the dinner table. He was upset and banged his chopsticks on the table. I talked to him seriously, "You are very upset now? Have you ever seen me talking back to grandpa?" Since then, my son has never ever talked back to me.

Zhuang's understanding of filial piety was shared by several older Chinese migrants who were not participants in the present study but participated in the presentations which were conducted to verify the findings of the study. During the discussion time, they claimed that a filial child is expected to engage in practices that demonstrate obedience. On the other hand, they admitted that the value of obedience has changed from blind obedience to respectful obedience, which is consistent with the shift in obedience shown in the literature (Li, Hodgetts, Ho et al., 2010). For example, Dan, Zhuang's wife, critiqued Zhuang's manner of educating their son:

We shouldn't require our son to absolutely obey us as we did to our parents. It's blind obedience. Sometimes parents are not correct. We now live in a Western country. Our children have their own ideas and thoughts. We need to respect them too.

Dan raises two issues. The first is the need to rethink obedience in the context of immigration. Through such rethinking, new meanings, such as what constitutes parental respect to children, are attached to filial piety. The second issue is that respect is mutual between parents and children. Without mutual respect, filial piety is an imbalanced practice. Fen's account adds weight to the idea of obedience in the context of mutual respect:

The most important element of filial piety is obedience. But obedience is not blind obedience because parents may be wrong. If the children perceive that the parents are wrong, they can discuss with their parents in a respectful manner. Of course, respect is a two-way street. Parents need to respect their children too. Some Chinese parents use harsh language to their children. It is not a respectful manner.

Fen's account shows that the ways in which respect is expressed appear to be changing. The notion of mutual respect again suggests a shift from blind obedience to courtesy, kindness and being respectful to both parents and children. This evolution of filial piety is consistent with that in contemporary China (Li, Hodgetts, Ho et al., 2010). Although the understanding of respecting parents has evolved, the tradition of respect for parents is reaffirmed by the participants. Filial piety is considered, by older Chinese migrants, a social norm of mutual respect between the parent and the child. Filial piety is about moral relationships that reflect mutual human respect.

Children's Achievements

As Hau and Ho (2010) have pointed out, Chinese parents regard their children's achievements as very important. Such emphasis can be traced back in the Confucian work, *Analects*. Confucius (1885) believed that as a filial son, "what he engages in must be some (reputable) occupation" (p. 68). Many participants in the present research believed their children's achievements to be manifestations of filial piety. Tian stated:

For me, filial piety doesn't mean giving me money, buying clothes or taking me to travel. I view my children's achievements as filial piety.

More specifically, Tong claimed that children's academic achievements are demonstrations of filial piety:

I believe that my children's academic achievements are [demonstrations of] filial piety. My youngest son is an internationally recognised scientist. A recent issue of a world-class journal used two-thirds of the issue to introduce my son's achievements. This is the biggest reward to me as a mother.

Both Tian's and Tong's accounts reflect the Confucian idea that one should make the family name known and respected, and bring honour

to the family (Confucius, 1885). In Chinese culture, scholastic success has been traditionally regarded as the passport to social success and reputation (Shek & Chan, 1999), and a way to enhance the family's status (Hau & Ho, 2010). It involves honouring and promoting the public prestige of the family (Cheng & Chan, 2006). In traditional Chinese society, there were four classes of people: scholars, farmers, labourers, and merchants. Scholars were highly respected and Chinese parents dreamed of having a scholar in the family (Gow et al., 1996). This is illustrated in a Chinese proverb, "All things are beneath contempt, except education" ("Wanban jie xiapin, wei you dushu gao", 万般皆下品, 唯有读书高). The parents' unconditional support of their children can be understood within this context because they want to provide the best learning environment for their children so that their children can achieve their academic and career goals in a new country. The participants moved to New Zealand when their children needed them, even at the sacrifice of their own interests. As Bai reflected:

We moved to New Zealand without a second thought although we had no idea about where New Zealand was. Our daughter was studying in a university and needed us to look after our grandson so that she could concentrate on her study. We would do everything we could to support our daughter's study, even sacrifice our own interests.

As I have discussed previously, filial piety is shaped and transformed by people's experience in the world. Filial piety is reflected in how others see the person. This is evident in Tong's account when she reflected on her trip to China:

I returned to China last year. During the trip, when I talked about my children's achievements, especially my youngest son, everyone admired me. My relatives, friends and former colleagues envied that I had filial children.

Rather than emphasising the individual efforts that Tong's children had put into their achievements, as is more typical in the Western context (Ellemers, De Gilder & Haslam, 2004), Tong was complimented by her friends on her children's filial piety. The individuals (both Tong and her son) are defined in terms of their roles and interpersonal relationships within the family rather than by their own sense of who they are as separate individuals (Ward & Lin, 2010). Tong's account suggests a lookingglass element to filial piety: filial piety operates in the imagination, drawing from, reflecting upon, and responding to real and imagined others. Filial piety is responsive not simply to one's filial action, and neither to the abstract categories that make up filial piety scales, but to how one imagines and defines filial piety from the standpoint of others (Holstein & Gubrium, 2000). Through looking-glass filial piety, people try to impress one another and to control the definitions of themselves that emerge through their particular competency or incompetency as parents. In part, this appears to be designated by their children's filial piety practices, such as academic achievement, in social interaction (Musolf, 2003). The comments on her children's filial piety through the lenses of her relatives, friends and former colleagues moved Tong to pride.

As a component of filial piety, children's achievements are not the simple reflection of the parental self, but an imputed sentiment and the imagined effect of this reflection upon how other people see the children's parents (Musolf, 2003). This socially grounded self is dynamic, not a timeless philosophical position. It shifts in relation to other peoples' responses. Nevertheless, the self is not intended to merely reflect the social. Instead, individuals actively and intentionally adapt themselves to social demands. Individual agency combined with social feedback yields the self that can move competently and confidently through the world, both reflecting and responding to changing needs and situations (Holstein & Gubrium, 2000).

Ancestral Worship

This section investigates ancestral worship practices among older Chinese adults. Ancestral worship is considered an opportunity to express gratitude to deceased parents and ancestors. It is also a means for successive generations, especially those born outside China, to connect with their ancestral homeland and establish a sense of Chineseness. The practice of "falling leaves returning to their roots" contributes to the participants' cultural heritage and shapes their life in the present.

In Chapter 3, I proposed that mourning has long been considered the inviolable, paramount expression of filial piety. As Ebrey (1991) maintains, mourning austerities have historically been the most widely used indicator of filial piety. The death of a parent entails a complex and demanding regimen of rituals. In this context, children, who live overseas and are away from their parents, often state that not being able to take part in traditional rituals to mourn their dead parent(s) is a great regret. Xia reflected this sentiment in a statement:

The only purpose for me to go back China was to visit my aged parents. I returned to China last year when my mother was seriously sick... However, I was not with her when she died. My mother gave me birth, raised me, educated me...I didn't even attend her funeral. This is the biggest regret in my life. (Sobbing.)

This excerpt echoes Lin's (1993) notion that, for many Chinese people, the greatest regret that a child could have is an eternally lost opportunity of serving his or her parents with medicine and soup on their deathbed and not being present when they die. The death of a parent in Confucian discourse was seldom portrayed as a natural process, a welcome relief from suffering, or an inevitable part of life. The parent's death was seen as the very extremity that demanded the fullest extent of filial devotion from the child (Kutcher, 1999). In this sense, Xia regretted not being able to be present at her mother's funeral to express her gratitude for her mother's parental love. Such regret is consistent with Confucian teaching around filial piety. Such teachings are exemplified by the following statement: "while father and mother are alive, a good son does not wander far afield" (Confucius, 1999, p. 39). In other words, while their parents are alive, filial children should not go abroad. Xia continued to assert:

The first thing I would like to do during my next trip to China is to pay respect to my mother, and burn incense and paper goods in front of her grave. I would not be a complete self if I didn't do that.

In the Chinese culture, one of the functions of mourning rituals is to assist

the deceased to transit through the underworld to promote a quick and favourable rebirth. For the newly deceased, these goals can be achieved by burning paper goods and spirit money to sustain the soul on its journey (Ikels, 2004b). As illustrated in Xia's account, such rituals have been expanded to ancestral worship practices and subsequent interaction with ancestors. Not mourning her mother appears to drive Xia to feel incomplete and like her filial duty is unfulfilled. Utilising ancestral worship to express respect to her mother will assist her to become a more complete self. It is worthy to note that ancestral worship is also practiced among younger generations. Tong stated:

My daughter is very filial. She is living in a Western country. On the anniversary of her father's death, she wrote a letter to report our family affairs to her father and read it in front of her father's photo. She then burned a cheque. She has done this for 19 years since her father died.

Burning a cheque symbolises the provision of financial support to the dead parent. Spiritually, such a memorialisation practice maintains a relationship and interaction between the dead father and the daughter, which suggests continuity of the family. As a person who lives in a Western country, Tong's daughter maintains her cultural link to her home country by remembering her father in a Chinese way. Ancestral worship is also a means to assist Tong's grandson to establish "Chineseness":

I took my grandson to China with me in a hope that he could learn something about the Chinese culture. We paid respect to his late grandfather and our ancestors. He showed great interest in the ritual of the ancestral worship. He kept asking me questions about the procedure of the worship. I explained to him the processes and meanings of the worship. He may not understand now. But I hope, with the help of photos we took, he will understand when he grows up.

Here, transnational ancestral worship does not only operate to pay respect to the ancestors, but also to shape "Chineseness" for younger generations. As a New Zealand born Chinese child, Tong's grandson does not have cultural memories of his ancestors; consequently, physical and emotional ties with China are typically less intense. Paying respect to his grandfather and ancestors assists him in establishing emotional and cultural connectedness to China, which, in Gans' (1979) words, helps to establish a "symbolic ethnicity".

Symbolic ethnicity is characterised "by a nostalgic allegiance to the culture of the immigrant generation, or that of the old country; a love for and pride in a tradition that can be felt without having to be incorporated in everyday behaviour" (Gans, 1979, p. 9). Gans contends that successive generations, such as Tong's grandson, are able to become "ethnic" through symbols, rather than participating in ethnic organisations or affiliating with ethnic groups or by living in ethnic enclaves. In other words, symbolic ethnicity does not require functioning groups and networks; it does not need a practiced culture. Instead, symbolic ethnicity is dominated by nostalgic memories and preservation of symbols, such as ancestor worship processes recorded on photographs. Such ethnicity, according to Gans, is a question of "feeling ethnic" rather than one of being so.

For Tong's grandson, the establishment of his Chineseness is articulated through linking himself to his ancestral homeland. Although he may not actively participate in cultural practices, the carving out of his cultural identity is influenced by the cultural ties maintained by older generations within the family—his grandmother in this case. Through intergenerational connections, memories of the family become a part of everyday life which continuously shapes family members' identities and establishes a sense of attachment with the ancestral homeland (Ngan, 2008). Such nostalgic memories, which are a vital aspect in the construal of Chineseness among foreign-born Chinese, are passed down from one generation to another within the family.

As discussed in Chapter 3, for older Chinese immigrants, ancestor worship relates to the belief of "falling leaves returning to their roots." When I discussed this metaphor with my participants during the episodic interviews and *fangtan*, the participants offered different perspectives. Some claimed that they would return to China when they became very old and/or very sick, while others asserted they would stay in New Zealand. Lee stated: *I would return to China when I am very sick. I wish I could return to my roots as a falling leaf.*

Ping retold the story of her husband returning to China after he was diagnosed with cancer and New Zealand doctors informed them that he would not benefit from medical treatments:

In 2002, my husband was diagnosed with cancer. He was hospitalised for seven months in New Zealand. However, his health condition became worse and worse. He decided to return to China. Three months later, he passed away. He finally returned to his roots. Our children now all live in China. They pay respect to their father every year during the Qing Ming Festival [see Chapter 3 for the discussion of the Qing Ming Festival].

Ping's memories can be interpreted on three levels. The first operates is the personal level, which presents an older Chinese migrant as a "falling leaf" returning to his homeland to live out his final months ("returns to the roots"). The falling leaf is symbolic of the older Chinese migrant's life. The older migrant is represented as an individual leaf on the tree of life that has roots stretching back in time to his or her homeland. Each leaf has a different experience of immigration. The significance of the falling leaf is illustrated through the person's journey in connecting his or her roots. It can be thought of as a circle of renewal. The second level of interpretation operates at a family level. The father returning to his roots as a falling leaf allows Ping's children to discharge their filial obligations by performing the necessary rituals and rites for their late father. This practice is consistent with Confucian teachings that filial children should continuously perform ancestral worship to the dead ancestor (Confucius, 1885). The third operates at a collective level. The notion that "falling leaves return to their roots" indicates that collective memories revolve around the ability of Chinese migrants to fulfil their filial duties to their forebears and ancestors by conducting rites for their deceased parents (Kuah-Pearce, 2008).

Although all participants strongly claimed that China was their homeland, some of them asserted that they would stay in New Zealand in their final years. Fen offered a different perspective on "falling leaves return to their roots":

I am not sure where my roots are. My understanding of roots is that wherever you would like to live in your later life is where your roots are. Therefore, my roots are now in New Zealand. People may claim that China is where their roots are. But, China has changed. The roots are not the same as they were before you moved to New Zealand.

According to Fen, "roots" are fluid and can be relocated with the re-establishment of a home. Roots can be here and there, near and far. Falling leaves returning to their roots is not about the physical geography, but about where people belong and feel at home. Roots symbolise connections not only to China but also to New Zealand.

Gender Norms

Existing literature on filial piety emphasises gendered practices in aged care provided by children (Chappell & Kusch, 2007). Much less research addresses the gendered practices of parental support to children (Li, Hodgetts, Ho et al., 2010). For the participants who lived with their adult children, by and large, female participants were responsible for cooking, washing, house cleaning and prepared lunches for their children and grandchildren. Male participants mainly took care of gardening. Shopping is shared by both male and female participants. Such gendered patterns were evident across accounts when I asked participants about their daily routines. As Lang asserted:

I cook three meals and wash dishes after meal. We (Lang and her husband) go to the Chinese super market every day. I do washing after shopping. I am in charge of internal tasks. I spend most of my time in the kitchen. My husband is in charge of gardening. He spends most of his time in the garden.

The division of labour in Lang's household to some extent reflects the gender norms of the husband-wife relationship in traditional Chinese culture in which the obedience of the wife to her husband is emphasised.

Men are responsible for external affairs, such as earning a living for the family, and women for internal matters, such as domestic duties (Sun & Chang, 2006). In the absence of earning a living for the family as retirees, gardening can be seen as a symbol of external affairs, while cooking and washing as internal affairs. This distinction works in terms of the physical geographies of the inside and outside of the house.

However, within-group differences should not be overlooked. As a grandfather who rarely contributes to domestic tasks or gardening, Tian described how he is not as welcomed as his wife is in the family:

My wife gets up at about 5am, preparing breakfast for the family. She manages everything for the family, such as shopping, cooking, washing, gardening, and looking after our grandchildren. I seldom do housework. My wife is more welcomed by my children.

When considering contradictions inherent to women's family roles, feminists examined the "politics of housework" (Luscher & Pillemer, 1998). For Tian's wife, domestic labour can so exhausting (e.g., starting housework at 5am and being responsible for a relatively large amount of household tasks) as to even cause resentment. However, it can also be viewed as an expression of love and caring for her children and as a means for connecting with other members of the family. Tian's account also suggests that declines in intergenerational power among older Chinese adults may be the result of a lack of contributions to household chores. It appears that responsibilities in the domestic sphere are associated with status among older Chinese adults in parent-child co-residence settings. The more domestic responsibilities ageing parents take, the higher status he or she has in the household.

Research suggests that parental caregiving among Chinese immigrant families largely depends on who lives locally (Li, Hodgetts, Ho et al., 2010). This indicates that gender is less relevant when deciding who should provide support to parents. Similarly, my participants' assistance to their children appeared not to depend on the children's gender, but on who needed parental help. Lee said: After we retired, we looked after our son's child. When my daughter moved to New Zealand, she and her husband had to go to universities to obtain New Zealand qualifications. They were too busy to look after their son. They asked us to come over to help them out.

Lee's story reflects the familial orientation of the Chinese culture. That is to say, in Chinese culture there is an emphasis on collective responsibility, rather than individual responsibility (Chappell & Kusch, 2007). Although parental support to children is based on which of their children need help, participants endeavoured to maintain balanced support to their children. As Qian stated:

I look after our eldest daughter's children, while my wife looks after our younger daughter's children. Every morning, I go to our eldest daughter's home and my wife goes to our younger daughter's home. After our daughters return home from work, we return to our own home.

Balanced parental support is tied to the collective responsibility of the family. For Qian and his wife, filial piety is a process of balancing familial relationships. Such relational filial piety promotes the concept of the interconnected self. As Liu and Liu (1999) have argued, interconnectedness is a dynamic value emerging from Confucian philosophy and is central to Chinese psychology because it allows for a focus on complex relations and contradictions. Interconnectedness is the perception of unity in differentiation and differentiation in unity (Liu & Liu, 2003). Interconnectedness enables a focus on not only the individual within the collective, but the collective within the individual (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). A goal of filial piety research hence becomes to increase the awareness of the interconnectedness of people's lives and their ability to support each other.

A collective focus of filial piety necessitates a shift from viewing culture as an abstract system out in the world and external to the self, to viewing culture as something inside and central to the self (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010). As shown in this chapter, hybridised culture provides the fabrics that make up new cultural strands and allows for the self re-cobwebbing in a new culture. New patterns of cultural webs and links are influenced by changing norms, shifting values and shared narratives of the group that people live among and grow from.

Summary

This chapter has investigated the practices of filial piety among the participants. Particular consideration was given to living arrangements, support, respect, children's achievements, ancestral worship and gender norms. Briefly, participants' living arrangements can be said to have evolved as families adapt to social and cultural changes when living in New Zealand. Filial piety at a distance is regarded as a new form for children to demonstrate filial piety. Regarding support from children to parents, greater emphasis was placed on love and affection than financial and practical support. Respecting parents was viewed as essential by the parents who emphasised mutual parent-child respect. Children's achievements were considered by the participants as an important component of filial piety. Ancestral worship was symbolic of participants' cultural heritage, connecting one generation to the next generation. The cultural belief of "falling leaves returning to their roots" served as a symbol connecting the participants not only to China but also to New Zealand. Parental support to the children was show to be more about the collective responsibility of the family than gender oriented practices.

This chapter shows that there were two primary levels of tension for the participants. One was intergenerational tension, which was amplified by parent-child co-residence. The other tension resulted from differences between participant's original ideas and expectations of happily living with their adult children and what actually happened in the household. I moved beyond simply providing insights into these tensions and how the participants survived in the face of adversity. My analysis suggests that the participants not only coped with challenges and conflicts, but grew and experienced positive changes as a result of these situations. The positive changes the participants experienced included improved intergenerational relationships, new possibilities of their lives and a greater sense of personal strength. In this sense, living with adversity can wound the participants both emotionally and physically, but can also encourage them to rethink their lives, grow and enable growth in others.

A number of different ways of conceptualising filial piety have been proposed in this chapter. These include filial piety at a distance, structured filial piety and networked filial piety. These concepts demonstrate that filial piety is evolving within broader historical, cultural, social, economic and political contexts. For the participants who immigrated to New Zealand in their later lives, the changing power relationships in the household, acculturation and the New Zealand's welfare system, among other factors, collectively contributed to their changing understandings and practices of filial piety. This finding reflects Cooley's (1972) notion that "society and individuals are inseparable phases of a common whole, so that whatever we find an individual fact we may look for a social fact to go with it" (p. 160). The relationship between the individual and society is one of the person in society and society in the person. This notion is consistent with the Confucian concept of the person, where the person is always considered a "man-in-society" (Morton, 1971, p. 69). Neither society nor the individual can exist without the other in this twin-born relationship (Musolf, 2003). When the context and situation change, practices of filial piety evolve; in turn when practices of filial piety evolve, the self and identity shift. As such, older Chinese immigrants' identity-making represents particular and embedded dialectical processes in search of a renegotiated cobwebbed self. In this sense, as noted in Chapter 2, not only is the self within the culture, but also the culture within the self (Hodgetts, Drew et al., 2010).

The investigation of relationship-bound practices of filial piety provides empirical support to the concepts of interconnected and dialectical selves. The self is constructed in relation to the very situations it responds to, in that regard, the self is really a series of interconnected selves in dialectical contexts (Holstein & Gubrium, 2000). Interconnectedness and dialectics bring into question notions of the independent or disconnected Western individual, and the polarisation of opposing or contradictory perspectives. Interconnected and dialectical selves emphasise the relational and dialectical nature of identities (Peng & Nisbett, 1999).

Dominant conceptions about culture are underpinned by an ideal that

detaches culture from its human source (Jovchelovitch, 2007). My analyses of filial piety show that culture is not an abstract set of ideas or rules that govern individuals' behaviour. Individuals do not experience culture in an abstract form in their everyday lives. Rather, people derive meanings from aspects of culture including narratives, symbols, beliefs, and practices. It is through culture that people position and define themselves and make sense of the world. It is also through cultural lenses that understandings of filial piety are developed. Filial piety relates not only to identity, both individual and social, but also to the positioning and the status of people in the world. Filial piety is always constructed by someone in relation to someone else and this dynamic is fully present in older Chinese migrants' filial practices. Filial piety brings together the identity, culture and history of a group of people who inscribe themselves in memories and in narratives. Filial piety frames feelings of belonging that reaffirms older Chinese immigrants grounding in specific cultural spaces.

Many philosophers and psychologists agree that for a person to develop his or her full potential, it is necessary to take on challenges outside the home (Csikszentmihalyi & Rochberg-Halton, 1981; Karp, 1998). The family, no matter how warm and fulfilling, cannot provide the contexts for actions that are necessary for the growth of the self. In this chapter, I have briefly touched on the participants' involvement in the public community sphere and the structured policy sphere. In the next chapter, I continue to explore the participants' self and identity constructions in and through the community. The community will be shown to be a place in which participants can age positively. I will show that my participants are not only parents and grandparents in familial settings, but also members of communities. I will show that participants can play an important role in practicing community piety, which can be said to expand filial piety practices from the family to the community.

8 POSITIVE AGEING IN A NEW PLACE

In Chapter 7 I focused on older Chinese migrants' accounts of living in their children's homes. The majority of my participants preferred to live independently from their children in state houses. Many reported positive experiences of ageing in state housing neighbourhoods in New Zealand, and in the process provided insights into how older migrants can participate in the community and age positively in place. This chapter explores participants' experiences of ageing in a new place, and examines how their lives are affected by cultural, social and institutional factors. This new place is not only a physical setting; it is also a cultural, social, emotional and imagined environment.

In finding a place to make a home, participants emphasised the need for stability and to build up a history of residency in an area. A key focus of this chapter is the function of place affinities in fostering autonomy, independence, and choices of older Chinese immigrants. For the participants, ageing in place—which is primarily associated with having an affordable and stable place to live—is also played out in other settings, such as neighbourhoods, and local and transnational communities. My analysis supports the proposition that older Chinese migrants are not only parents and grandparents, but also community members who strive to develop connections in New Zealand and a sense of community. "Sense of community" can be best described as "the sense that one is part of a readily available mutually supportive network of relationships" (Sarason, 1974, p. 1). My participants indicated that community membership enhances their wellbeing and quality of life (Bess, Fisher, Sonn & Bishop, 2002; Mannarini, Tartaglia, Fedi & Greganti, 2006).

As illustrated in previous chapters, the practice of aged care in Chinese communities has evolved. In this chapter, I delve further into ageing, showing it as a complex relational process that simultaneously raises issues regarding familial, community and institutional support. These dimensions relate to the weaving of migrants into local settings and thus require consideration of relationships between people and place. This focus is important, given calls for increased understanding of the impact that environmental factors, such as home and place, may have on individuals as they enter later stages of life (Geller & Zenick, 2005). The focus on agency and interconnectedness in participants' accounts is grounded in examples of my participants' efforts to make links and contributions to the local community. I will illustrate how these immigrants become part of communities in ways that differ considerably from those they have experienced in China. Due to their limited English capacity, participants create meaning through space-mediated activities, which require less verbal communication.

The first four sections of this chapter document my participants' preferences in their living arrangements. These sections also outline the various landscapes of neighbourhood and local and transnational communities which extend from New Zealand back to China and hold meaningful ageing related experiences for participants. It will be shown that positive ageing in place requires affordable and stable housing, safe neighbourhoods, a sense of community and social ties that extend beyond the local setting. Besides housing, neighbourhoods and communities, health care in later life is a critical component for positive ageing in place (Schofield, Davey, Keeling & Parsons, 2006). The fifth section of this chapter explores how health provision, alongside public housing, safe neighbourhoods and connective local and transnational communities, function as "spaces of care" (Hodgetts et al., 2008) for my participants. These spaces offer comfort and care to older Chinese immigrants who are marginal in mainstream society, and aid in their personal and collective growth and identity (re)construction (Johnsen, Cloke & May, 2005). These are places that hold connotations of home with feelings of attachment beyond the domestic dwelling. Older Chinese immigrants develop close relationships to foster and grow spaces of care, where they establish roots in a new cultural milieu and acquire a sense of belonging and security in their new home away from home (Lalich, 2008). In a sense, older Chinese migrants' experiences of positive ageing in place are not just about having a stable place to live and engaging in neighbourhood processes. Maintaining cultural ties and collective engagement with broader transnational communities also contributes to participants ageing in place. These older adults contribute to, rather than simply rely on, communities.

Affordable and Stable Public Housing

The majority of my participants wanted to live in public housing rather than with their adult children as public housing gave them place attachments, a sense of autonomy, stability, and community bonds. In New Zealand, public housing is managed by State and local governments (Housing New Zealand, 2006; Wellington City Council, 2010). This public housing is operated as an income-related rent system in which rent is set at 25 per cent of a tenant's income (Murphy, 2004). The 25 per cent rent limit is a policy designed to protect low-income tenants from relative poverty. Furthermore, public housing tenants enjoy considerable security of tenure compared to private tenants (Murphy, 2004). In the more stable environment offered by public housing, a deep embeddedness can be beneficial to older people's wellbeing by providing a sense of self in connection with the environment (Brown & Perkins, 1992). Public housing provides a strong sense of stability and control for my participants. As Ling described:

Living in a state house is affordable for us. We can stay in this public house as long as we want. We have spent several years on making our home and knowing our neighbours. For example, I can even walk around my place in dark without running into my furniture because I know where my lounge suite, tables and chairs are. We don't want to move. The best thing of public housing Some pages are not available in this preview.

9 DISCUSSION

Cultures are lived and are characterised by stability, tradition and change through interactions between group members and with people from other cultural groups (Gillespie, 2000a). Transnational migration has created contact zones where encounters with cultural others take place (Li, Hodgetts & Ho, 2010; Somerville & Perkins, 2003). The approach developed in the present research reveals the collective ways in which older Chinese immigrants produce pervasive cultural changes, including the shifting meanings of home, evolving filial piety practices, and changing understandings of ageing in place. In the process, older Chinese immigrants constantly negotiate and renegotiate their identities and relationships with others. As a result, a new stability and new ways of thinking, perceiving and understanding are established. Older Chinese immigrants also continuously seek out alternatives for an improved quality of life and wellbeing in New Zealand. Thus, migration is linked with coherent changes in older Chinese migrants' cultural, relational, social, economic and political lives.

Initially, I set out to explore older Chinese migrants' experiences of ageing and housing in order to understand the role of filial piety in their lives. I documented participants' everyday experiences of home-making in New Zealand and explored their acculturation practices. I also investigated older Chinese immigrants' practices of filial piety within the context of acculturation and explored their cultural views and practices of ageing in place. As a basis for investigating these processes, I employed multiple concepts of the self and identity as key theoretical constructs for this research. Symbolic interactionism, as one of the prevailing perspectives in sociological social psychology, provided the theoretical underpinnings for this study's understanding of the self and identity. Symbolic interactionism is based on the principle that individuals respond to the meanings they construct as they interact with one another in their everyday life (Blumer, 1969). Individuals are active agents in their social worlds, not only influenced by their culture and social lives, but also influencing and producing the culture, society and situations that influence them. The self serves as the reflexive beacon of social interactionism as it does not exist separately from, or transcend, social life (Holstein & Gubrium, 2000). The self locates a person in social spaces and everyday life by virtue of the relationships in which the self is embedded. In an age of growing globalisation and greater human movement, the increasing sophistication of concepts of the self and everyday life reflect the complexities of peoples' efforts to achieve a coherent sense of who they are across various social situations, networks, and cultures (Howard, 2000).

My research findings were presented in four chapters (Chapters 5-8). Each provided a progressive and positive storyline—the self is developed, transformed and grown by exposure and openness to spatial, cultural and social changes. The analysis reveals that participants cultivate and reconstruct new selves and a sense of place in the process of homemaking in New Zealand. The selves are shifted and transformed through acculturation and adaptation. Participants re-cobweb their selves as their filial piety practices evolve and construct hybridised selves as they age in this new society. The selfing process is fluid and open to change, which highlights the importance of self-development and participants' efforts to organise all of their life materials (e.g., experience, memories and relationships) into a life story of the self (de St. Aubin, Wandrei, Skerven & Coppolillo, 2006). Such flexibility allows older Chinese migrants to adjust to constantly changing contexts and situations in a manner that promotes their survival, growth and vitality.

This chapter attempts to integrate the core findings of this book. I re-

inforce the need for a broader focus on older Chinese migrant housing and ageing experiences than is typically offered in migration research. I demonstrate that findings have important implications for policy making, service provision, and the conduct of migration and social psychological research.

Integrating Key Findings

The notion that the self and identity can shift when people move from one society to another has been explored extensively throughout this book. Overall, my findings contribute to the proposition that processes of self-transformation are not linear (Hermans, 2002); rather, the self and identity are in flux as older Chinese immigrants interact within their environments, and as their personal life stories unfold. Participant's collective and personal histories and memories about China and New Zealand came together within their identity negotiations (Ali & Sonn, 2010). This is epitomised by older Chinese migrants' home-making practices, which involve simultaneity of geography. As a result, migrant's homes transcend time and space. For older Chinese immigrants, home is conflated with or related not only to the house, but also to family, self, identity and migration journeys.

My analysis demonstrates that the integration of older Chinese immigrants into New Zealand and the maintenance of transnational connections with China are not incompatible. In fact, they can be mutually reinforcing endeavours. Living lives that simultaneously incorporate daily activities, routines, and institutions located both in New Zealand and China is a notable practice among older Chinese immigrants. In delving into the process of self and identity construction, the concept of simultaneity is particularly useful, as Foucault puts it "the present epoch will perhaps be above all the epoch of space. We are in the epoch of simultaneity: we are in the epoch of juxtaposition, the epoch of the near and far, of the side-by-side, of the dispersed" (1984, p. 22). In migration research, the notion of simultaneity helps in better understanding migrants' simultaneous engagement in and orientation towards their home and host societies (Ip, 2009). This suggests that migration research is limited if the focus remains solely on what goes on within the borders of a single nation state. Our analytical lenses must broaden and deepen because migrants often live in multi-layered, multi-sited transnational social spaces, encompassing people who move and people who stay behind (Waldinger, 2008). For older Chinese migrants, transnational practices bring original and host societies into self-constructions that occur within a globalised and, increasingly, deterritorialised world (Levitt & Schiller, 2003).

Migration research has repeatedly referred to migrants building homes across geographic, cultural and political borders (Davidson, 2008b; Ho, 2002; Ip, 2008; Portes, Guarnizo & Landolt, 1999). Supporting the findings of previous research, my analysis indicates that, for older Chinese migrants, home represents both realisations and imaginations that are spatially, culturally and socially expressed and emotionally realised (Ngan, 2008). Migrant's homes vary in scale (Lewicka, 2010) and are both here *and* there at the same time (Pries, 2001) rather than of here *or* there. Home is always in a process of *becoming* rather than a static state of *being*. This is because home and place are on the move alongside the hybridised self when older Chinese migrants make a place for themselves in New Zealand (Tilley, 2006). Thus, migration needs to be reconceptualised as a site for studying contestation over the definition of culture and over terms of home and place, and for understanding the formation and negotiation of complex, multiple and hybridised identities (Espiritu, 2003).

My findings support the assertion that there is a need to reconceptualise migrant community formations within a framework of transnationalism (Pribilsky, 2008). The notion of transnationalism brings traditional assumptions associated with place-specific immigration into question (Ho, 2002). It redefines migrants as transmigrants (Ip, Hibbbins & Chui, 2006) who "move easily between different cultures, frequently maintain homes in two countries, and pursue economic, political and cultural interests that require their presence in both" (Portes, 1997, p. 814) on a sustained basis. Transmigrants also "lead political, economic and social 'dual lives' through the creation of 'dense' cross border networks" (Portes et al., 1999, p. 219). Transnational communities should not be seen as an event, but a process whereby older Chinese immigrants simultaneously and attentively respond and give meanings to their transnational social spaces and practices both in New Zealand and China. Transnational communities should not be viewed as consisting of only cross-border migrants with common cultural, economic or political interests. Rather they should also be seen as comprising human agency (e.g., using material objects, memories and imagination to simultaneously connect New Zealand to China). All of these are important for linking individuals, families and local groups (Iredale, Guo & Rozario, 2003), and allowing transmigrants to remember themselves.

Transnational communities refer not only to physical locations. Instead such transnational communities can also be understood as imagined communities (Davidson & Kuah-Pearce, 2008). According to Anderson (1987), "communities are to be distinguished, not by their falsity/genuineness, but by the style in which they are imagined" (p. 7). In this view, members of a community internalise an image of the community not as a group of individuals, but as interconnected members who share equally in their fundamental membership in the community. The internalisation of the imagination and a sense of connectedness to the community are as important as actual physical presence in the community (Chavez, 1994). The concepts of transnational and imagined communities highlight the connections older Chinese migrants maintain with life in their home communities. Since it is imagined, a sense of community is not limited to a specific geographic locale (Gupta & Ferguson 1992; Sonn, 2002). Living in New Zealand does not necessarily mean withdrawing from community life or membership in China (Chavez, 1994). Instead, the imagined community which is "situated in a web of interrelations" (Bauman, 1983, p. 362) represents the participants' in-betweenness. My analyses open up questions about the complexity of hybridised identities as they intersect with the cultural, historical, social and political processes of the host and (imagined) home countries (Ali & Sonn, 2010).

By engaging in multiple communities, older Chinese immigrants forge and sustain multi-stranded social relations that link together societies of home and host countries (Basch, Schiller & Blanc, 1997). When doing so, migrants find creative ways of simultaneously adapting to on-going changing social, cultural and political realities both in New Zealand and China. The human agency they develop to negotiate the simultaneity of geography applies not only to overt political or social action, but also to strategies for everyday life (Castles, 2002). In this sense, older Chinese migrants find a home away from home, fashioned from two worlds, similar yet disparate (Davidson, 2008a). As such, transnational communities take root both in a new land and in the homeland. The extent to which transnational communities simultaneously become integrated into the host society, and maintain connections with the home society, can better our understanding of the complexity of acculturation and success of identity and citizenship development in a world where society is becoming increasingly multicultural and pluralistic (Davidson & Kuah-Pearce, 2008).

Language proficiency is a key topic in the migration research surrounding the process of acculturation. My participants' limited English capacities confine their verbal communication with their English-speaking neighbours. In this sense, language barriers do hinder my participants' adaptation and adjustment. Nonetheless, it is pleasing to see that they survive, grow and flourish through adaptive acculturation. They actively integrate into New Zealand society and at the same time maintain their ethnic identities. The development of their identities is anchored inbetween the Chinese culture and New Zealand cultures (Ip et al., 2006). At their core, they remained Chinese people, albeit Chinese people who can understand, accept and successfully practice New Zealand cultures. These findings indicate that the acculturation experience of migrants is more complex than is presented in dominant acculturation research, which often regards language as the sole key indicator of acculturation (Chirkov, 2009a) and ignores the role of non-verbal social interactions that can span cultures. My analysis moves away from static, stage-like conceptualisations of the psychological processes involved in the transition of immigration. Instead it focuses on the way in which settlement is a process of self-construction. Acculturation within this framework is, therefore, more about the creative construction and transformation of resources for meaning-making in everyday life. While dominant acculturation studies try to categorise people as integrated or marginalised, I argue that what is missed in the categorical acculturation approach is a focus on the process of identity construction. This argument is consistent with recent work in critical acculturation psychology which provides arguments for rethinking the concept of acculturation (Schwartz, Unger, Zamboanga & Szapocznik, 2010). Insights from critical acculturation psychology are drawn on in the current study to inform my exploration of the ways in which older Chinese migrants actively engage in New Zealand cultures. As a result, this research, like previous critical acculturation research, shows there is a place for culture in acculturation studies (Waldram, 2009).

My research suggests that the self changes when relationships and cultural contexts change for older migrants. Social and cultural shifts not only introduced new contents into the subjective worlds of my participants; they also created new forms of activities and new self structures (Jovchelovitch, 2007). These new forms of activities and new selves, in turn, shape new cultural environments and relationships. Moving to a new country in later life, the participants experienced both biographical disruption and status-discrepancy. Everyday practices such as gardening and artwork assisted them to address this disruption and discrepancy, and to develop domestic space attachments. Participants situated themselves and made homes that span spatial, temporal, imagined and transnational realms.

As has been stated previously, filial piety is a cornerstone of aged care in Chinese culture. My participants' filial piety practices evolved during the process of acculturation. For example, traditional Chinese aged care models of family support with a high level of intergenerational coresidence changed to encompass practices of filial piety at a distance and to encompass more pluralistic familial living arrangements. I have documented how filial piety is practiced not only at a domestic level, but also at community and societal levels. Filial piety is not an abstract concept. It is the product of social interaction within which older Chinese migrants explore issues of concern (e.g., living arrangements, parental support, parental respect, children's achievements, ancestral worship and gender norms) by negotiating and developing various mediated and interpersonal relationships. Quantitative research on filial piety offers valuable insights into patterns and categories of filial piety (Ho, 1996; Sung, 2009a, 2009b). Nevertheless, quantitative research lacks the capacity to decipher the everyday meanings and related practices of filial piety. The emphasis on everyday life in this qualitative research contributes to existing knowledge on the complexity and intricacies of intergenerational negotiation and the lived meanings of filial piety among older migrants.

It is through everyday practices that people construct themselves and make sense of the world and their place in it (Li, Hodgetts, Ho et al., 2010). What it means to be a person is shaped within socio-historical contexts and places. Older Chinese migrants construct selves not only by making and taking roles within familial situations, but also by imagining themselves as members of larger social entities and situating themselves in places that are meaningful to them (Hewitt, 2007). When positively ageing in a new place, older Chinese migrants work to establish spaces of care: stable public housing, safe neighbourhoods, local and transnational communities, and health care provision. Community ties, which the participants developed in both New Zealand and China, are integral for enacting networks and communities locally and at a distance. Community ties are therefore fundamental for positive ageing in place. Furthermore, it was in the process of developing community ties in which participants developed a sense of community.

Throughout this book I have emphasised participants' positive ageing experiences. I do not wish to idealise the participants' migration experience and I do not claim that immigration is not challenging. Rather, this book is a call to consider strategies through which older Chinese migrants work to construct alternative settings, meanings and ways of becoming (Hodgetts, Drew et al, 2010). This positive direction exemplified by this book's strength-based approach, which is in contrast to the more traditional deficit-focus position in immigration and ageing research. The strength-based approach provides further understanding of how older Chinese immigrants, as subjects, relate to the object-world outside themselves. It also provides clues as to what exactly is the nature of older Chinese immigrants' engagements with the object-world. In this way, context is ever present, and such notions as place, material objects and other people are key (Clandinin & Connelly, 2000).

In social and cultural psychology, ethnic identity has traditionally been conceptualised as a cognitive process, with little emphasis placed on the social and environmental context (Ali & Sonn, 2010). Focusing on everyday practices within the social and environmental context, this book contributes to our understanding of the ways in which older Chinese migrants' identities are shaped. Within this approach, ethnic identity is viewed as relational and constructed through negotiation and interaction with people and the environment (Ali & Sonn, 2010; Verkuyten, 2005). This contextualised perspective promotes a re-consideration of the relationship between subjectivity and objectivity. Historically, there has been a dualist model of subjectivity-objectivity relations in European cultures, with a radical separation existing between the mind and world (Jovchelovitch, 2007). The dualist model is based on a Cartesian view of the mind-Cogito ergo sum (I think, therefore I am). The model sees the world as an objective and physical entity that is completely separate from the mind, the subjective and private realm of thoughts (Yardley, 1999). It suggests a dichotomy of the subject and the object, an absolute split. Such a dichotomy views the person out of context, pulling meaning from mind and from out of the psychological depths. It overlooks how social psychological phenomena are contained in the routines, procedures, communicative practices and action sequences in which people are embedded, and through which people construct the self (Wetherell, 2008).

This split between subjectivism and objectivism has led to two theoretical constituencies that hardly ever justify each other (Osterlund & Carlile, 2005). On the one hand, theorists who emphasise individuals and their knowledge, actions, intentions or goals, leave the nature of the objectworld or environment relatively unexplored. On the other hand, researchers who focus on the object-world and its structures assume that individuals and social structures exist as uniform entities. In short, subjectivist approaches are seen to focus on personal or individual experience and therefore seem to overlook, neglect, or even flatly deny the relevance of macro-structural phenomena to social knowledge. In contrast, objectivist approaches aim to adopt an external or transcendent viewpoint and appear to exclude social actors' personal or individual experiences (Greiffenhagen, 2008). To better understand subjective-objective relations, objectivism and subjectivism should be seen as two social science approaches which are logically and empirically dependent on each other (Osterlund & Carlile, 2005).

Although I adopted symbolic interactionism, which is often deemed a paradigmatic example of subjectivism, I fostered a culture-specific discourse on the relationship between subjectivity and objectivity that goes beyond the established European dualism. I also problematised the distinctions that are often made between the social, historical, cultural, and psychological, questioning the idea that these can be examined as separate categories and entities (Blackman, Cromby, Hook, Papadopoulos & Walkerdine, 2008). Subjectivity in this book does not refer to an opposition to objectivity. Rather, it refers to "productions of subjectivity" (Stengers, 2008, p. 39) that are embedded in the material, historical, cultural, social and political world. In that regard, as illustrated throughout the book, the subjectivity is in the objectivity and the objectivity in the subjectivity. They co-create each other and both come into being at the same time. As such, if subjectivity is relational and metastable by reference to the material, environmental and social conditions that form and shape it, it would follow that immigration invokes changes in culture and relationships, and therefore shifts in subjectivity, self and identity (Venn, 2009).

The interconnected relationship between subjectivity and objectivity highlights the shared and relational dimensions of psychological phenomena. This book has demonstrated that such an interconnected and relational view is reflected in the notion of the interconnected self. The interconnected self is based on relationships, social embeddedness and interdependence. In this view, the boundaries of the self are permeable and fluid (Triadis, 1989; van Uchelen, 2000). Older Chinese immigrants' identities are inextricably connected to, and shaped by, their relationships with other persons (e.g., family members, neighbours, friends and service providers), geographic settings (e.g., gardens, painting rooms, state houses, New Zealand and China), and transpersonal realms (e.g., spirituality and ancestry). Within the context of interconnectedness, the self is often experienced through the dynamics of the individual and surrounding social and cultural contexts (Markus & Kitayama, 1991). That is, the self is in the world and the world is in the self.

A culturally patterned narrative Approach

As culturally and socially constructed ways of making sense of the world, narratives shape identities (Davidson, 2008a). People know or discover themselves, and reveal themselves to others, through the stories they tell (Tuvl-Mashiach, 2006). As such, older Chinese immigrants' identities are evident in their narratives which are filled with content ranging from the domestic to the public spheres, and from cultural to institutional and societal contexts (Pollner, 2000). Narrative interviews provided a means to access such constructions as well as the broader experiences and identities of older Chinese migrants. Foucault's (1980) ideas regarding power and knowledge provide theoretical support for the narrative approach taken in the current research, which included a focus on positive experiences of ageing. Foucault argues that, although people's lives are often structured through the dominant knowledge or discourse in society, there are other important forms of knowledge which are often ignored. The recovery of such neglected knowledge can confront the dominant discourse because "it is through the re-emergence of these low-ranking knowledges, these unqualified, even directly disqualified knowledges... that criticism performs its work" (Foucault, 1980, p. 82). I follow a similar strategy to challenge the dominant migration discourse which emphasises older Chinese migrants' negative experiences. As a consequence, a new story which enhances alternative knowledge of migration is developed (Murray, 1997b). The narrative approach enabled me to generate stories that integrate vital and previously neglected aspects of older Chinese immigrants' lived experiences, such as their capacity for positive growth, their openness to change, and their ability to adapt. These stories incorporate alternative knowledge about older Chinese immigrants (White & Epston, 1990), which "can be as valuable to researchers as knowledge about

immigration trends and demographics" (Hickey, 2008, p. 363).

As is typical in qualitative research, I do not seek statistical representation. I instead map the contours of the interpretive processes of older Chinese immigrants' everyday lives. Benoliel (1984) defines qualitative research as "modes of systematic inquiry concerned with understanding human beings and the nature of their transactions with themselves and with their surroundings" (p. 3). Similarly, Myers (2000) asserts that the mission of qualitative research is to interpret the meaning of people's experiences, rather than to verify facts or predict behaviour and outcomes. Being informed by these definitions, I adopted a framework of theoretical and conceptual abstraction (instead of giving voices) to understand older Chinese migrants' lived experiences. Focusing on what the narratives mean, instead of providing a descriptive account of the major content of the data, significantly improved the quality and richness of my analyses (Chamberlain, 2009). As a result, my analysis moved beyond offering thick descriptions or a means of giving voices to older Chinese migrants, and towards more theoretically informed interpretations and systematically informed arguments that reached tentative conclusions (Rogers, 2009). This approach makes it possible to create a space, for readers, in which the narratives can be reinterpreted to be rendered sensible to other older Chinese (and ethnic) immigrants (Radley, 2009). In doing so, theoretical and conceptual generalisability is possible. Through this process I gradually grew as a more critical, reflective and innovative researcher and a stronger theoretician.

Recent work within Chinese psychology privileges indigenous Chinese concepts in psychological research (Bond, 2010; Hwang, 2006; Liu et al., 2010; Thomas & Liao, 2010; Ward & Lin, 2010; Yang, 2006). I drew on this tradition in order to study the role of the Chinese culture in the everyday lives of migrants (see Cole, 1996). I also used Chinese characters—which essentially are structures symbolising the meaning of the concepts that the characters represent—to explain and expand on Chinese cultural concepts. This assists readers to better understand the cultural meanings of the relevant Chinese concepts (Li, 2012b).

Despite recent efforts to develop Chinese psychology and decades of

Chinese psychological research little attention has been paid to indigenous Chinese methods of research. Fangtan addresses this methodological gap and provides an example to Chinese social scientists for developing methods of research that are indigenous to Chinese participants (see Pe-Pua, 2006). According to the Oxford Dictionary of English (2005), the term indigenous refers to "originating or occurring naturally in a particular place; native" (p. 882). Extending this biological reference to the sphere of epistemology, Sinha (1997) conceptualises indigenous as being concerned with the elements of knowledge that have been generated and developed in a country or a culture, as opposed to those that are imported or brought from elsewhere. According to Pe-Pua (2006), there are two types of indigenisation of psychology. One type of indigenisation is based largely on simple translation of concepts, methods, theories, and measures into indigenous languages. For example, psychological tests are translated into the local language and modified in content so that a local-type version of the borrowed test can be produced. The other type of indigenisation is given more emphasis after translation attempts fail to capture or express a truly indigenous psychology. This attempt is called indigenisation from within as opposed to indigenisation from without (Sinha, 1997). Fangtan is developed in accordance to indigenisation from within. In this way, fangtan looks for Chinese psychology from within the Chinese culture itself and does not just clothe a Western methodology in a Chinese dress. Fangtan encourages researchers to take seriously the voices questioning knowledge, assumptions and modes of Western-based methods as well as engage ways of working that will contribute to the development of a socially and culturally just and relevant psychology (Sonn, 2004). Through privileging the lived experiences of older Chinese migrants and their communities and valuing different forms of knowledge, ways of knowing and practice, fangtan extends Pe-Pua's ideas from the Filipino world to the Chinese world and from research with younger people to research with older adults. It recognises people's embeddedness in social, cultural and political realities as part of the process of working for change at personal, interpersonal and institutional levels.

In this fashion, the development of fangtan responds to Smith's (2003)

work on the colonising impacts of "Western" ways of knowing and knowledge production has on Maori people. Smith challenges taken-forgranted ways producing knowledge and calls for different methodologies and approaches that ensure research with indigenous people can be "more respectful, ethical, sympathetic and useful" (p. 9). As an indigenous Chinese approach to research, *fangtan* is concerned with locating psychological research within the social, historical and cultural realities of the Chinese community. As such, *fangtan* boosts researchers' commitment to the community with which they are working and provides a space and an open structure for participants to elaborate their experiences and cultural views. *Fangtan*, therefore, highlights the importance of employing methodologies that are empowering and critical (Sonn, 2004). More work is still to be done in this regard.

For non-Chinese researchers who wish to use *fangtan*, it is significantly important that they become adequately culturally sensitive. Such cultural sensitivity requires more than knowing the Chinese culture. It requires deconstruction and negotiation of the researchers' own identities, positions, power and privilege, especially in regard to interaction with minority ethnic people (Sonn, 2004). According to the features and processes of fangtan, I posit the following strategies by which fangtan can be undertaken by non-Chinese researchers in a culturally appropriate way. First, the researcher needs to be closely involved with the issues facing the Chinese community and develop skills, knowledge and expertise to confront and investigate the issues. Second, the researcher participates in the activities of Chinese people and the Chinese community and sustains a long-term relationship with the Chinese community. Third, the researcher shares power with the Chinese community, seeking guidance and meaningful input from the community to support and develop research (Smith, 2003, Sonn, 2004). These strategies will provide the non-Chinese researcher with opportunities to become "one of them", therefore "being-in-relations" with the Chinese community and participants.

All research has limitations. This study offers an account of older Chinese immigrants' lived experiences of home-making, acculturation, filial piety and ageing in place. Future research on the lived experiences of older Chinese immigrants' family members, such as their adult children, will be welcomed. Such research would no doubt provide another side of the story of Chinese aged care. Moreover, while my participants appreciated that I researched with them in regard to their housing experiences, they expected me in the future to explore their experiences of illness. Their expectations provide me with impetus for my future research into older Chinese immigrants' illness narratives. In addition, the research discussed in this book only focused on relatively new migrants who were often short-term settlers in New Zealand. This limitation warrants future study on ageing experiences of older Chinese migrants who migrated to New Zealand twenty to thirty years ago, had more than twenty years of work and socialisation in New Zealand, and are now ageing in New Zealand. Furthermore, as a newly developed research method, *fangtan* needs to be further validated in future research with Chinese people.

Policy Implications

As I have demonstrated throughout the book, identities are constructed within specific social, cultural, economic and historical contexts. Within these contexts people have differential access to identity resources because of power relations. As a consequence of social-historical-political processes and dynamics of oppression, some communities or communities' symbolic systems of meaning are privileged and have become naturalised as the norm, while others are devalued, silenced and marginalised (Ali & Sonn, 2010). In that regard, explanations for identity construction should not be merely reduced to cultural factors, because cultural narratives are not produced in isolation. Rather, they are produced in, and respond to, the contexts which are influenced by political and economic events (Okazaki, David & Abelmann, 2008).

In part, this research was initiated in response to the lack of attention by policy-makers to issues experienced by older Chinese migrants. My analysis shows that evolving filial piety practices within Chinese immigrant families are generally not well understood by the host society. This can lead to service gaps or misunderstandings when social service providers believe that ethnic families provide self-sufficient support to their elders. My findings reveal that the availability of affordable and stable public housing is important for older Chinese migrants' positive ageing in place. It also indicates that older Chinese migrants often experience difficulty in gaining access to public housing.

Cultural diversity should be a major consideration when formulating policies and social services to ensure that the diversity of experiences and multiple approaches to ageing in multicultural societies are adequately addressed (Li, Hodgetts, Ho et al., 2010). Older Chinese migrants' culture-specific housing and ageing experiences warrant further attention by policy makers. Such work is crucial at a time when Chinese people continue to migrate to New Zealand. As a result, our government needs to re-consider policies to ensure the increasing pressure on social welfare, housing and health care provisions are met (Bartlett & Peel, 2005). Such an approach would appear to run counter to the tendency within the mainstream policy literature to use predictable, rational and universally applicable models and approaches (Li, Hodgetts, Ho et al., 2010).

According to Stone (2002), much policy making, including migration policy making (van Dalen & Henkens, 2005), is informed by the model of calculative rationality—simply calculating and choosing the best and most efficient means to attain a given policy goal. This model provides an incomplete picture for analysing and implementing policies in the context of multicultural societies such as New Zealand. Stone advocates primarily for broader participatory political engagement by a range of stakeholders in policy processes in order to counter the view of policy making as a universal, neutral and value-free enterprise. Stone proposes the adoption of a *polis* model (the Greek word for city-state). Under such a model, the policy process would need to reflect a reciprocal interplay or deliberation with the *polis* to encompass the complex needs and concerns of communities. I would add that situating culture in the larger society, and placing more attention on interpreting social issues through the cultural lenses of those concerned, will expand responsiveness of social research and policy making. Research is vital to this process as it provides insights into actual aged care practices, the beliefs of groups, and how these relate to official understanding (Bartlett & Peel, 2005).

In considering the findings of this study, and the key conclusions of the previous section, I believe the results of this study have the potential to make serious contributions to policy making and service provisions. A good start would be to apply the results of this study to understanding how older Chinese migrants' settlement processes are conceptualised and use that information to improve the implementation of policies related to the ongoing ageing and housing needs of older Chinese migrants living in New Zealand (Nayar, 2009). Understanding older Chinese migrants' identity constructions and aged care practices from a transnationalist perspective suggests a need for policy makers to revisit policies related housing and aged care, to ensure that these policies reflect the everyday realities of older Chinese (and other ethnic) migrants. In addition, social policies need to encourage, support and empower ethnic communities to develop programmes for assisting older ethnic migrants to positively age in place, strengthening participation in aged care and achieving better aged care outcomes.

Related service provisions need to respond to older Chinese migrants' everyday housing and aged care needs. Unfamiliarity with the New Zealand housing and health systems concerned many of my participants. Information about housing and aged care provision in the Chinese language will enhance older Chinese migrants' understanding of the social services available to them. Delivering face-to-face seminars with interpreters will increase older Chinese migrants' knowledge and awareness of aged care related services. Providing information about aged care services to family members will also help increase the flow of information to older Chinese migrants. In addition, family members will become informed about the services that are available to their parents and grandparents and this will help ease the pressure that arises when older family members require care (Ho et al., 2007).

To conclude, looking beyond cultural and national boundaries is important for understanding the lived experiences of older Chinese migrants, particularly in the present context of increasing globalisation and human movement. For older Chinese migrants, the process of settling in a new country in later life is complex, diverse and dynamic. It is influenced by their everyday practices, their interactions with the familial, social and material environments, and their understanding and interpretation of these interactions. The older Chinese migrant narratives interpreted in this book offer valuable information regarding new cultural practices around aged care, and familial and social relationships. These narratives provide insights into evolving ways of living and communicating. Most importantly they provide insights into the (re)construction of self in a new place.

REFERENCES

- Ahmed, S. (1999). Home and away: Narratives of migration and estrangement. *International Journal of Cultural Studies*, 2(3), pp. 329-347.
- Ahmed, S., Castaneda, C., Fortier, A.-M., & Sheller, M. (2003). Introduction: Uprootings/ Regroundings: Questions of home and migration. In S. Ahmed, C. Castaneda, Fortier A.-M. & Sheller M. (Eds.), *Uprootings/ Regroundings: Questions of home and migration* (pp. 1-22). Oxford, UK: Berg.
- Ahrentzen, S. B. (1992). Home as workplace in the lives of women. In I. Altman & S. M. Low (Eds.), *Place attachment: Human behavior and environment* (pp. 113-138). New York, NY: Plenum Press.
- Akiyama, H., Antonucci, T. C., & Campbell, R. (1997). Exchange and reciprocity among two generations of Japanese and American women. In J. Sokolovsky (Ed.), *The cultural context of aging: Worldwide perspectives* (2nd ed., pp. 163-178). Westport, CT: Bergin & Garvey.
- Alanen, A. R. (1990). Immigrant gardens on a mining frontier. In M. Francis & R. T. Hester (Eds.), *The meaning of gardens: Idea, place and action* (pp. 160-165). Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press.
- Ali, L., & Sonn, C. C. (2010). Constructing identity as a second-generation Cypriot Turkish in Australia: The multi-hyphenated other. *Culture & Psychol*ogy, 16(3), pp. 416-436.
- All-China Women's Federation. (2009). Filial piety in contemporary China. Retrieved November 1, 2009, from http://www.womenofchina.cn/Data_Research/Latest_Statistics/211564.jsp

- Anderson, B. (1987). *Imagined communities: Reflections on the origin and spread of nationalism* (4th ed.). London, UK: Verso.
- Anderson, K. (1991). Vancouver's Chinatown: Racial discourse in Canada, 1875-1980. Montreal, Canada: McGill-Queen's University Press.
- Andrews, C. J. & Philips, D. R. (2005). Geographical studies in ageing: Progress and connections to social gerontology. In G. J. Andrews & D. R. Philips (Eds.), *Ageing and place: Perspectives, policy, practice* (pp. 7-12). London, UK: Routledge.
- Ang, I. (1998). Can one say no to Chineseness? Pushing the limits of the diaspora paradigm. *Boundary*, 25(3), pp. 223-242.
- Ankori, G. (2003). "Dis-orientalisms": Displaced bodies/embodied displacement in contemporary Palestinian art. In S. Ahmed, C. Castaneda, A.-M. Fortier & M. Sheller (Eds.), *Uprootings/regroundings: Questions of home and migration* (pp. 59-90). Oxford, UK: Berg.
- Appadurai, A. (1996). Modernity at large: Cultural dimensions of globalization. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Arias, E. (1993). Introduction. In E. Arias (Ed.), *The meaning and use of housing* (pp. 1-25). Aldershot, UK: Avebury.
- Associate Minister of Health and Minister for Disability Issues. (2002). *Health* of older people strategy: *Health sector actions to 2010 to support positive age*ing. Wellington, New Zealand: Ministry of Health.
- Atkinson, R. (1998). The life story interview. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Auslander, G. K., Soskolne, V. & Ben-Shahar, I. (2005). Utilization of health social work services by older immigrants and veterans in Israel. *Health & Social Work*, 30(3), pp. 241-251.
- Baetens, J. & Ribiere, M. (1995). The Calaceite conference on photo narrative. *History of Photography*, 19(4), pp. 314-315.
- Baldassar, L. & Baldock, C. (2000). Linking migration and family studies: Transnational migrants and the care of ageing parents. In B. Agozino (Ed.), *Theoretical and methodological issues in migration research* (pp. 61-90). Aldershot, UK: Ashgate.
- Balshaw, M. & Kennedy, L. (Eds.). (2000). *Urban space and representation*. London, UK: Pluto Press.
- Bandura, A. (1977). Social learning theory. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.

- Bartlett, H. & Peel, N. (2005). Healthy ageing in the community. In G. J. Andrews & D. R. Phillips (Eds.), *Ageing and place: Perspectives, policy, practice* (pp. 98-109). London, UK: Routledge.
- Bartley, A. (2004). Contemporary Asian migration to New Zealand: Challenging the "settler" paradigm. In P. Spoonley, C. Macpherson & D. Pearson (Eds.), *Tangata tangata: The changing ethnic contours of New Zealand* (pp. 1-21). Nelson, Australia: Thomson Dunmore Press.
- Basch, L., Schiller, N. G. & Blanc, C. S. (1997). Nations unbound: Transnational projects, postcolonial predicaments, and deterritorialized nation-state. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: Gordon and Breach.
- Bauman, R. (1983). The field study of folklore in context. In R. Dorson (Ed.), Handbook of American folklore (pp. 362-368). Bloomington, IL: Indiana University Press.
- Baumeister, R. F. (1998). The self. In D. T. Gilbert, S. T. Fiske & G. Lindzey (Eds.), *The handbook of social psychology* (4th ed., pp. 680-740). New York, NY: MaGraw-Hill.
- Baumeister, R. F. (1999). A nature and structure of the self: An overview. In R. F. Baumeister (Ed.), *The self in social psychology* (pp. 1-20). Philadelphia, PA: Psychology Press.
- Becker, H. S. & Horowitz, I. L. (1971). The culture of civility. In H. S. Becker (Ed.), *Culture and civility in San Francisco* (pp. 4-19). New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University.
- Bender, B. (2006). Place and landscape. In C. Tilley, W. Keane, S. Kuchler & P. Spyer (Eds.), *Handbook of material culture* (pp. 303-314). London, UK: SAGE.
- Benjamin, D. N., Stea, D. & Saile, D. (1995). The home: Words, interpretations, meanings and environments. Avebury, UK: Ashgate.
- Benoliel, J. (1984). Advancing nursing science: Qualitative approaches. Western Journal of Nursing Research, 6(3), pp. 1-8.
- Berger, J. (1977). Ways of seeing. London, UK: Penguin.
- Bernal, M. E. & Knight, G. P. (1993). Introduction. In M. E. Brernal & G. P. Knight (Eds.), *Ethnic identity: Formation and transmission among Hispanics and other minorities* (pp. 1-10). Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.

- Bernal, M. E., Knight, G. P., Ocampo, K. A., Garza, C. A., & Cota, M. K. (1993). Development of Mexican American identity. In M. E. Bernal & G. P. Knight (Eds.), *Ethnic identity: Formation and transmission among Hispanics and other minorities* (pp. 31-46). Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Berry, J. W. (1990). Psychology of acculturation. In J. J. Berman (Ed.), Nebraska symposium on motivation, 1989: Cross-cultural perspective (pp. 201-234). Lincoln, NE: University of Nebraska Press.
- Berry, J. W. (1997). Immigration, acculturation and adaptation. *Applied psychology: An international review*, 46(1), pp. 5-68.
- Berry, J. W. (2006). Contexts of acculturation. In D. L. Sam & J. W. Berry (Eds.), *The Cambridge handbook of acculturation psychology* (pp. 27-42). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Berry, J. W., Poortinga, Y. H., Segall, M. H. & Dasen, P. R. (2002). Cross-cultural psychology: Research and application (2nd ed.). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Bess, K. D., Fisher, A. T., Sonn, C. C. & Bishop, B. J. (2002). Psychological sense of community: Theory, research, and application. In A. T. Fisher, C. C. Sonn & B. J. Bishop (Eds.), *Psychological sense of community: Research, applications and implications* (pp. 3-25). New York, NY: Springer.
- Bhabha, H. (1994). The location of culture. London, UK: Routledge.
- Bhatia, S. & Ram, A. (2001a). Locating the dialogical self in the age of transnational migrations, border crossing and diasporas. *Culture & Psychology*, 7(3), pp. 297-309.
- Bhatia, S. & Ram, A. (2001b). Rethinking "acculturation" in relation to diasporic cultures and postcolonial identities. *Human Development*, 44, pp. 1-18.
- Bhatia, S. & Ram, A. (2009). Theorizing identity in transnational and diaspora cultures: A critical approach to acculturation. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 33, pp.140-149.
- Bishop, R. (2005). Freeing ourselves from neocolonial domination in research: A Kaupapa Maori approach to creating knowledge. In N. K. Denzin & I. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *The SAGE handbook of qualitative research* (3rd ed., pp. 109-138). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Blackman, L., Cromby, J., Hook, D. Papadopoulos, D. & Walkerdine, V. (2008). Creating subjectivities. *Subjectivity*, 22, pp. 1-27.

- Blakemore, K. & Boneham, M. (1994). Age, race and ethnicity: A comparative approach. Buckingham, UK: Open University Press.
- Blumer, H. (1937). Social psychology. In E. P. Schmidt (Ed.), *Man and society* (pp. 144-198). New York, NY: Prentice-Hall.
- Blumer, H. (1969). *Symbolic interactionism: Perspective and method*. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Bogac, C. (2009). Place attachment in a foreign settlement. Journal of Environmental Psychology, 29(2), pp. 267-278.
- Bond, M. H. (Ed.). (2010). *The Oxford handbook of Chinese psychology*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Borjas, G. J. (1998). To ghetto or not to ghetto: Ethnicity and residential segregation. *Journal of Urban Affairs*, 44, pp. 228-253.
- Bowling, A. (1993). The concept of successful and positive aging. *Family Practice*, 10(4), pp. 449-453.
- Boyer, T. M. (1995). *Instant Kiwis? A study of the migration and adaptation of the Auckland Taiwanese community*. Unpublished master's thesis, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand.
- Brettell, C. B. & Nibbs, F. (2009). Lived hybridity: Second-generation identity construction through college festival. *Identities*, 16(6), pp. 678-699.
- Brown, B. B. & Perkins, D. D. (1992). Disruptions in place attachment. In I. Altman & S. M. Low (Eds.), *Place attachment* (pp. 279-304). New York, NY: Plenum Press.
- Bruner, J. (1997). Labov and Waletzky: Thirty years on. *Journal of Narrative and Life History*, 7, pp. 61-68.
- Bulter, F. (1987). The emigrant garden: wonder and the rehearsal of new cultures. In M. Francis & R. T. Hester (Eds.), *Meanings of the garden: Conference proceedings* (pp. 50-57). Davis, CA: Centre for Design Research.
- Bury, M. (1982). Chronic illness as biographical disruption. *Sociology of Health and Illness*, 4, pp. 167-182.
- Carpiano, R. (2009). Come take a walk with me: The "go-along" interview as a novel method for studying the implications of place for health and well-being. *Health & Place*, 15, pp. 263-272.
- Castles, S. (2002). Migration and community formation under conditions of globalization. *International Migration Review*, 36(4), pp. 1143-1168.

- Castles, S. (2009, November). *Neo-liberalism's global workforce: The end of a dream?* Paper presented at the Pathways, Circuits and Crossroads: International Migration in Uncertain Times Conference, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Cetina, K. K. (2009). The synthetic situation: Interactionism for a global world. *Symbolic Interaction*, 32(1), pp. 61-87.
- Chamberlain, K. (2009). Constructing knowledge in contemporary psychology: Some critical comments. *Psychology Aotearoa*, 1, pp. 47-52.
- Chamberlain, K. & Hodgetts, D. (2008). Social psychology and media: Critical considerations. Social and Personality Psychology Compass, 2/3, pp. 1109-1125.
- Chan, A. K.-L. & Tan, S.-h. (2004). Introduction. In A. K.-L. Chan & S.-h. Tan (Eds.), *Filial piety in Chinese thought and history* (pp. 1-11). London, UK: Routledge.
- Chan, C. L. W. (1993). The myth of neighbourhood mutual help: The contemporary Chinese community-based welfare system in Guangzhou. Hong Kong, China: Hong Kong University Press.
- Chan, W.-T. (1956). Hu Shih and Chinese philosophy. *Philosophy East and West*, 6(1), pp. 3-12.
- Chappell, N. L. (2005). Perceived change in quality of life among Chinese Canadian seniors: The role of involvement in Chinese culture. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 6, pp. 69-91.
- Chappell, N. L. & Kusch, K. (2007). The gendered nature of filial piety-A study among Chinese Canadians. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Gerontology*, 22, pp. 29-45.
- Charmaz, K. (1991). *Good days, bad days: The self in chronic illness and time.* New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press.
- Charson, J. M. (1979). *Symbolic interactionism: An introduction, an interpretation, an integration.* Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Chase, S. E. (2005). Narrative inquiry: Multiple lenses, approaches, voices. In N.K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *The SAGE handbook of qualitative research* (3rd ed., pp. 651-680). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Chaudhary, N. & Sriram, S. (2001). Dialogues of the self. *Culture & Psychology*, 7(3), pp. 379-392.
- Chaudhury, H. & Rowles, G. D. (2005). Between the shores of recollection and

imagination: Self, ageing, and home. In G. D. Rowles & H. Chaudhury (Eds.), *Home and identity in late life: International perspectives* (pp. 3-20). New York, NY: Springer.

- Chavez, L. R. (1994). The power of the imagined community: The settlement of undocumented Mexicans and Central Americans in the United States. *American Anthropologist*, 96(1), pp. 52-73.
- Chawla, L. (1992). Childhood place attachments. In I. Altman & S. M. Low (Eds.), *Place attachments* (pp. 63-84). New York, NY: Plenum Press.
- Chen, C. (2002). The religious varieties of ethnic presence: A comparison between a Taiwanese immigrant Buddhist temple and an evangelical Christian church. *Sociology of Religion*, 63(2), pp. 215-238.
- Cheng, C., Lo, B. C. F. & Chio, J. H. M. (2010). The Tao (way) of Chinese coping. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of Chinese psychology* (pp. 399-420). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Cheng, S.-T. & Chan, A. C. M. (2006). Filial piety and psychological well-being in well older Chinese. *Journal of Gerontology: Psychological sciences*, 61B(5), pp. 262-269.
- Cheng, S.-T. & Heller, K. (2009). Global aging: Challenges for community psychology. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 44, pp. 161-173.
- Cheung, E. M. K. (2008). In love with music: Memory, identity and music in Hong Kong's diasporic films. In K. E. Kuah-Pearce & A. P. Davidson (Eds.), At home in the Chinese diaspora: memories, identities and belongings (pp. 224-243). New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Chia, A.-L. & Costigan, C. L. (2006). Understanding the multidimensionality of acculturation among Chinese Canadians. *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science*, 38(4), pp. 311-324.
- Chirkov, V. (2009a). Critical psychology of acculturation: What do we study and how do we study it, when we investigate acculturation? *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 33, pp. 94-105.
- Chirkov, V. (2009b). Introduction to the special issue on Critical Acculturation Psychology. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 33, pp. 87-93.
- Chirkov, V. (2009c). Summary of the criticism and of the potential ways to improve acculturation psychology. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 33, pp. 177-180.

- Chou, K.-L. (2008). Pre-migration planning and depression among new migrants to Hong Kong: The moderating role of social support. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 114, pp. 85-93.
- Chow, K. & Healey, M. (2008). Place attachment and place identity: First-year undergraduates making the transition from home to university. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 28, pp. 362-372.
- Chun, K. M. & Akutsu, P. D. (2002). Acculturation among ethnic minority families. In K. M. Chun, P. B. Organista & G. Marin (Eds.), Acculturation: Advances in theory, measurement, and applied research (pp. 95-120). Washington, WA: American Psychological Association.
- Clandinin, D. J. & Connelly, F. M. (2000). *Narrative inquiry: Experience and story in qualitative research*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Clapham, D. (2005). *The meaning of housing: A pathways approach*. Bristol, UK: Policy Press.
- Clemons, S. A. & Searing, E. E. (2004). Perception of sense of place in interiors. *Journal of Cultural Research in Art Education*, 22, pp. 57-68.
- Clifford, J. (1994). Diasporas. Cultural Anthropology, 9(3), pp. 302-338.
- Cloutier-Fisher, D. & Harvey, J. (2009). Home beyond the house: Experiences of place in an evolving retirement community. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 29, pp. 246-255.
- Collier, G., Minton, H. L. & Reynolds, G. (1991). *Currents of thought in American social psychology*. Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Confucius. (1885). *Li Chi: Book of rites part 1* (J. Legge, Trans.). New York, NY: Kessinger Publishing.
- Confucius. (1999). *The Analects* (A. Waley, Trans.). Changsha, China: Hunan People's Publishing House.
- Connidis, I. A. & McMullin, J. A. (2002a). Ambivalence, family ties, and doing sociology. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 64, pp. 594-601.
- Connidis, I. A. & McMullin, J. A. (2002b). Sociological ambivalence and family ties: A critical perspective. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 64, pp. 558-567.
- Conradson, D. (2005). Landscape, care and the relational self: Therapeutic encounters in rural England *Health & Place*, 11, pp. 337-348.
- Constable, N. (1994). Christian souls and Chinese spirits: A Haka community in

Hong Kong. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.

Constitution of the People's Republic of China, Chapter 2, Article 49 (1982).

- Cooley, C. H. (1902). *Human nature and the social order*. New York, NY: Scribner's.
- Cooley, C. H. (1970). Self as sentiment and reflection. In G. P. Stone & H. A. Farberman (Eds.), *Social psychology through symbolic interaction* (pp. 377-382). Waltham, MA: Xerox College Publishing.
- Cooley, C. H. (1972). Primary group and human nature. In J. G. Manis & B. Meltzer, N. (Eds.), *Symbolic interaction: A reader in social psychology* (pp. 158-160). Boston, MA: Allyn and Bacon.
- Corbin, J. & Strauss, A. L. (1987). Accompaniment of chronic illness: Changes in body, self, biography, and biographical time. *Research in the Sociology of Health Care*, 6, pp. 249-281.
- Cornwell, J. (1984). *Hard-earned lives: Accounts of health and illness from East London*. London, UK: Tavistock Publications.
- Cort, D. A. (2010). What happened to familial acculturation? *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 33(2), pp. 313-335.
- Costigan, C. L. & Dokis, D. P. (2006). Relations between parent-child acculturation differences and adjustment within immigrant Chinese families. *Child Development*, 77(5), pp. 1252-1267.
- Cottle, S. (2000). Media research and ethnic minorities: Mapping the field. In S. Cottle (Ed.), *Ethnic minorities and the media changing cultural boundaries* (pp. 1-30). Buckingham, UK: Open University Press.
- Cresswell, T. (2004). *Place: A short introduction*. Maldon, MA: Blackwell Publishing.
- Crotty, M. (1998). *The foundations of social research: Meanings and perspectives in the research process*. London, UK: SAGE.
- Csikszentmihalyi, M. & Rochberg-Halton, E. (1981). *The meaning of things: Domestic symbols and the self.* New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Cuba, L. & Hummon, D. M. (1993). A place to call home: Identification with dwelling, community, and region. *The Sociological Quarterly*, 34(1), pp. 111-131.
- Dalziel, L. (2001). Foreword—Minister for Senior Citizens. In M. O. S. Development (Ed.), *Positive ageing in New Zealand: Diversity, participation and*

change (pp. 3). Wellington, New Zealand: Ministry of Social Development.

- Davey, J. (2006). Housing. In J. Boston & J. Davey (Eds.), *Implications of population ageing: Opportunities and risks* (pp. 253-274). Wellington, New Zealand: Victoria University of Wellington.
- Davey, J., De-Joux, V., Nana, G. & Arcus, M. (2004). Accommodation options for older people in Aotearoa/New Zealand. Wellington, New Zealand: Centre for Housing Research Aotearoa New Zealand.
- Davidson, A. P. (2008a). Conclusion: through the diasporic looking-glass. In K. E. Kuah-Pearce & A. P. Davidson (Eds.), At home in the Chinese diaspora: Memories, identities and belongings (pp. 244-253). New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Davidson, A. P. (2008b). The play of identity, memory and belonging: Chinese migrants in Sydney. In K. E. Kuah-Pearce & A. P. Davidson (Eds.), At home in the Chinese Diaspora: Memories, identities and belonging (pp. 12-32). New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillian.
- Davidson, A. P. & Kuah-Pearce, K. E. (2008). Introduction: Diasporic memories and identities. In K. E. Kuah-Pearce & A. P. Davidson (Eds.), At home in the Chinese Diaspora: Memories, identities and belonging (pp. 1-11). New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillian.
- de St. Aubin, E., Wandrei, M., Skerven, K. & Coppolillo, C. M. (2006). A narrative exploration of personal ideology and identity. In D. McAdams, R. Josselson & A. Lieblich (Eds.), *Identity and story: Creating self in narrative* (pp. 223-248). Washington, WA: American Psychological Association.
- Deaux, K. (1996). Social identification. In E. T. Higgins & A. W. Kruglanski (Eds.), *Social psychology: Handbook of basic principles* (pp. 777-798). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Deaux, K. (2000). Surveying the landscape of immigration. *Journal of Commu*nity and Applied Social Psychology, 10, pp. 421-431.
- Denzin, N. K. (1992). Symbolic interactionism and cultural studies: The politics of interpretation. Oxford, UK: Blackwell.
- Denzin, N. K. (2003). The call for performance. *Symbolic Interaction*, 26(1), pp. 187-207.
- Department of Economic and Social Affairs. (2007). *World population ageing* 2007. New York, NY: United Nations.

- Desmonde, W. H. (1970). The position of George Herbert Mead. In G. P. Stone & H. A. Farberman (Eds.), *Social psychology through symbolic interaction* (pp. 55-62). Waltham, MA: Xerox College Publishing.
- Deuze, M. (2006). Ethnic media, community media and participatory culture. *Journalism*, 7(3), pp. 262-280.
- Dillon, R. S. (2009). Respect and care: Toward moral integration. In K.-t. Sung & B. J. Kim (Eds.), *Respect for the elderly: Implications for human service providers* (pp. 23-44). Lanham, MD: University Press of America.
- Dion, K. L., & Dion, K. K. (1996). Chinese adaptation to foreign cultures. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The handbook of Chinese psychology* (pp. 457-478). Hong Kong, China: Oxford University Press.
- Donaldson, K. B. (1996). *Through students' eyes: Combating racism in the United States schools*. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press.
- DTZ New Zealand. (2004). *Changes in the structure of the New Zealand housing market*. Wellington, New Zealand: Centre for Housing Research.
- Dunstan, K. & Thomson, N. (2006). Demographic trends. In J. Boston & J.
 Davey (Eds.), *Implications of population ageing: Opportunities and risks* (pp. 9-50). Wellington, New Zealand: Victoria University of Wellington.
- Dupuis, A. & Thorns, D. (1996). Meanings of home for older home owners. Housing Studies, 11(4), pp. 485-501.
- Dupuis, A. & Thorns, D. (1998). Home, home ownership and the search of ontological security. *The Sociological Review*, pp. 24-47.
- Durrant, S. & Lord, C. M. (2007). Introduction: Essays in migratory aesthetics: Cultural practices between immigration and art-making. In S. Durrant & C. M. Lord (Eds.), Essays in migratory aesthetics: Cultural practices between immigration and art-making (pp. 11-20). New York, NY: Editions Rodopl B. V.
- Dwyer, M. A., Gray, A. & Renwick, M. (2000). Factors affecting the ability of older people to live independently: A report for the international year of older persons. Wellington, New Zealand: Ministry of Social Policy.
- Dycka, I. & Dossa, P. (2007). Place, health and home: Gender and migration in the constitution of healthy space. *Health & Place*, 13, pp. 691-701.
- Ebrey, P. (1991). Confucianism and family rituals in imperial China: A social history of writing about rites. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Elbow, P. (1986). Embracing Contraries. New York, NY: Oxford University

Press.

- Ellemers, N., De Gilder, D. & Haslam, S. A. (2004). Motivating individuals and groups at work: A social identity perspective on leadership and group performance. *Academy of Management Review*, 29(3), pp. 459-479.
- Emirbayer, M. & Mische, A. (1998). What is agency? American Journal of Sociology, 103, pp. 962-1023.
- Espiritu, Y. L. (2003). *Home bound: Filipino American lives across cultures, communities and countries.* Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Farr, R. M. (1982). Interviewing: The social psychology of inter-view. In F. Fransella (Ed.), *Psychology for occupational therapists* (pp. 151-170). London, UK: Macmillan.
- Firth, S. (1987). Toward an aesthetic of popular music. In R. Leppart & S. Ma-Clary (Eds.), *Music and society* (pp. 133-149). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Fitzpatrick, K. M. & Gory, M. L. (2000). Unhealthy places: the ecology of risk in the urban landscape. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Flick, U. (2000). Episodic interviewing. In M. W. Bauer & G. Gaskell (Eds.), *Qualitative researching with text, image and sound: A practical handbook* (pp. 75-92). London, UK: SAGE.
- Flick, U. (2006). *An introduction to qualitative research* (3rd ed.). London, UK: SAGE.
- Flick, U., Fischer, C., Neuber, A., Schwartz, F. W. & Walter, U. (2003). Health in the context of growing old: Social representations of health. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 8(5), pp. 539-556.
- Foddy, M. & Kashima, Y. (2002). Self and identity: What is the conception of the person assumed in the cultural literature? In Y. Kashima, M. Foddy & M. Platow (Eds.), *Self and identity: Personal, social, and symbolic* (pp. 3-26). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Publishers.
- Fong, E. & Gulia, M. (1999). Differences in neighborhood qualities among racial and ethnic groups in Canada. *Sociological Inquiry*, 69(4), pp. 575-598.
- Forbat, L. (2003). Concepts and understandings of dementia by "gatekeepers" and minority ethnic "service users". *Journal of Health Psychology*, 8(5), pp. 645-665.
- Forrest, R. (1983). The meaning of homeownership. Environment and Planning

D: Society and Space, 1(2), pp. 205-216.

- Foucault, M. (1980). Power/knowledge: Selected interviews and other writings, 1972-1979 (C. Gordon, Trans.). Brighton, UK: Harvester.
- Foucault, M. (1984). Of other spaces. Diacritics, 16(1), pp. 22-27.
- Foucault, M. (1994). *Ethics: Subjectivity and truth.* New York, NY: Penguin Books.
- Francis, M. (1990). The everyday and the personal: Six garden stories. In M. Francis & R. T. Hester (Eds.), *The meaning of gardens: Idea*, *place*, *and action* (pp. 206-215). Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press.
- Frank, A. (1995). *The wounded storyteller: Body, illness and ethics*. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Friedman, S. S. (1998). *Mapping: Feminism and the cultural geographies of encounter*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Frumkin, H. (2003). Healthy places: exploring the evidence. American Journal of Public Health, 93, pp. 1451-1456.
- Frye, N. (1957). Anatomy of criticism. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Fung, H. H. & Cheng, S.-T. (2010). Psychology and ageing in the land of panda. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of Chinese psychology* (pp. 309-326). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Galambos, N. & Almeida, D. M. (1992). Does parent-adolescent conflict increase in early adolescence? *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 54(3), pp. 737-747.
- Gans, H. (1979). Symbolic ethnicity: The future of ethnic groups and cultures in America. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 2, pp. 1-20.
- Gao, G. (1996). Self and OTHER: A Chinese perspective on interpersonal relations. In W. B. Gudykunst, S. Ting-Toomey & T. Nishiha (Eds.), *Communication in personal relationships across cultures* (pp. 81-101). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Gao, G. & Ting-Toomey, S. (1998). *Communicating effectively with the Chinese*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Garfein, A. J. & Herzog, A. R. (1995). Robust aging among the young-old, oldold, and oldest-old. *The Journals of Gerontology. Series B, Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, 50(2), s77-s87.
- Gecas, V. (2000). Value identities, self-motives, and social movements. In S. Stryker, T. J. Owens & R. W. White (Eds.), *Self, identity, and social move-*

ments (pp. 93-109). Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.

- Gee, E. M. (2000). Living arrangements and quality of life among Chinese Canadian elders. Social Indicators Research, 51(3), pp. 309-329.
- Gee, S., Liu, J. & Ng, S. H. (2002). Intergenerational relations in Chinese families. In S. Gee (Ed.), *Ageing in a diverse New Zealand/Aotearoa* (pp. 37-41). Wellington, New Zealand: Victoria University of Wellington.
- Geller, A. M. & Zenick, H. (2005). Aging and the environment: A research framework. *Environmental Health Perspective*, 113(9), pp. 1257-1262.
- Georgas, J. & Mylonas, K. (2006). Cultures are like all other cultures, like some other cultures, like no other culture. In U. Kim, K.-S. Yang & K. K. Hwang (Eds.), *Indigenous and cultural psychology: Understanding people in context* (pp. 197-224). New York, NY: Springer.
- Gergen, K. (1973). Social psychology as history. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 26(2), pp. 300-320.
- Gergen, K. (1985). The social constructionist movement in modern psychology. *American Psychologists*, 40(3), pp. 266-275.
- Gergen, K. & Gergen, M. (1986). Narrative form and the construction of psychological science. In T. R. Sarbin (Ed.), *Narrative psychology: The storied nature of human conduct* (pp. 22-44). New York, NY: Praeger.
- Gesler, W. M. (1992). Therapeutic landscapes: medical geographic research in light of the new cultural geography. *Social Science & Medicine*, 34(7), pp. 735-746.
- Giddens, A. (1984). *The constitution of society: Outline of a theory of structuration*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Giddens, A., & Pierson, C. (1998). *Conversations with Anthony Giddens: Making sense of modernity*. Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Gieryn, T. F. (2000). A space for place in sociology. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 26, pp. 463-496.
- Gillespie, M. (2000a). *Television, ethnicity and cultural change*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Gillespie, M. (2000b). Transnational communications and diaspora communities.In S. Cottle (Ed.), *Ethnic minorities and the media changing cultural boundaries* (pp. 164-178). Buckingham, UK: Open University Press.
- Giraud, D. D. (1990). Shared backyard gardening. In M. Francis & R. T. Hester

(Eds.), *The meaning of gardens: Idea, place and action* (pp. 166-171). Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press.

- Godfrey, B. J. (1988). Neighborhoods in transition: the making of San Francisco's ethnic and nonconformist communities. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Goffman, E. (1959). *The presentation of self in everyday life*. New York, NY: Anchor Books.
- Goffman, E. (1981). *Forms of talk*. Philadelphia, PA: University of Philadelphia Press.
- Gong, L., Appiah, O. & Elias, T. (2008, May). Race as a real and virtual social identity: The moderating effects of ethnic identity on ingroup favoritism toward real vs. virtual human representations. Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the International Communication Association, Montreal, Canada.
- Gow, L., Balla, J., Kember, D. & Hau, K. T. (1996). The learning approaches of Chinese people: A function of socialization and the context of learning. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The handbook of Chinese Psychology* (pp. 109-123). Hong Kong, China: Oxford University Press.
- Graham, S. & Connell, J. (2006). Nurturing relationships: the gardens of Greek and Vietnamese migrants in Marrickville, Sydney. *Australian Geographer*, 37, pp. 375-393.
- Gregg, G. S. (2006). The raw and the bland: Structural model of narrative identity. In D. McAdams, R. Josselson & A. Lieblich (Eds.), *Identity and story: Creating self in narrative* (pp. 63-88). Washington, WA: American Psychological Association.
- Greif, S. W. (1974). *The overseas Chinese in New Zealand*. Singapore, Singapore: Asia Pacific Press.
- Greiffenhagen, C. (2008). Where do the limits of experience lie? Abandoning the dualism of objectivity and subjectivity. *History of the Human Sciences*, 21(3), pp. 70-93.
- Gross, H. & Lane, N. (2007). Landscapes of the lifespan: Exploring accounts of own gardens and gardening. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 27, pp. 225-241.
- Gubrium, J. F. & Holstein, J. A. (2003). Beyond stereotypes. In J. F. Gubrium & J. A. Holstein (Eds.), *Ways of ageing* (pp. 3-9). Malden, MA: Blackwell.

- Gunew, S. (2003). The home of language: A pedagogy of the stammer. In S. Ahmed, C. Claudia, A.-M. Fortier & M. Sheller (Eds.), *Uprootings/reground-ings: Questions of home and migration* (pp. 41-58). Oxford, UK: Berg.
- Gupta, A. & Ferguson, J. (1992). Beyond "culture": Space, identity, and the politics of difference. *Cultural Anthropology*, 7, pp. 6-23.
- Gurney, C. (1996). *Meanings of home and home ownership: Myths histories and experiences*. Unpublished doctoral thesis, University of Bristol, UK.
- Hall, S. (1990). Cultural identity and diaspora. In J. Rutherford (Ed.), *Identity*, *community*, *culture*, *difference*. London, UK: Lawrence and Wishart.
- Hall, S. (1992). The question of cultural identity. In S. Hall, D. Held & McGrew,A. (Eds.), *Modernity and its futures* (pp. 273-316). Cambridge, UK: Polity Press.
- Halperin, R. H. (1998). *Urban neighborhood*. Austin, TX: University of Texas Press.
- Harkes, C., Hodgson, R., Merwood, P., Quazi, A., Stock, P., Tausi, M., et al. (2009). *Migration trends and outlook: 2007/2008*. Wellington, New Zealand: Department of Labour.
- Harper, D. (2005). What's new visually? In N. K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *The Sage handbook of qualitative research* (3rd ed., pp. 747-762). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Harrington, C. R. (1998). The acculturation of immigrant Chinese children in New Zealand. Unpublished master's thesis, University of Waikato, Hamilton.
- Harrison, B. (2001). Collaborative programmes in indigenous communities: From fieldwork to practice. Walnut Creek, CA: Altamira Press.
- Harsman, B. (2006). Ethnic diversity and spatial segregation in the Stockholm region. *Urban Studies*, 43(8), pp. 1341-1364.
- Harvey, D. (1989). The condition of postmodernity: An inquiry into the origins of social change. Oxford, UK: Blackwell.
- Harvey, D. (1996). Justice, nature and the geography of difference. Cambridge, UK: Blackwell Publishes.
- Hasemhuttl, G. (1992). Fundamental Christian values and Confucian thought: An ontological foundation. In V. Shen & V. D. Tran (Eds.), *Morality, metaphysics, and Chinese culture* (pp. 85-110). Washington, DC: The Council for Research in Values and Philosophy.

- Hashimoto, A. (2004). Culture, power, and the discourse of filial piety in Japan: The disempowerment of youth and its social consequences. In C. Ikels (Ed.), *Filial piety: Practice and discourse in contemporary East Asia* (pp. 182-197). Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Hashimoto, A. & Ikels, C. (2005). Filial piety in changing Asian societies. In M. L. Johnson, V. L. Begntson, P. G. Coleman & T. Kirkwood (Eds.), *The Cambridge handbook of age and ageing* (pp. 437-442). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Hau, K. T. & Ho, I. T. (2010). Chinese students' motivation and achievement. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of Chinese psychology* (pp. 169-186). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Heidegger, M. (1958). An ontological consideration of place (J. T. Wilde & W. Kluback, Trans.). In M. Heidegger (Ed.), *The question of being* (pp. 18-27). New York, NY: Twayne Publishers.
- Heidegger, M. (1982). Basic problems of phenomenology. Bloomington, IN: Indiana University Press.
- Herman, L. & Vervaeck, B. (2001). *Handbook of narrative analysis*. Lincoln, NE: University of Nebraska Press.
- Hermanns, H. (1995). Narrative interview. In U. Flick, E. V. Kardorff, H. Keupp, L. V. Rosenstiel & S. Wolff (Eds.), *Handbuch qualitative Sozialforschung* (2nd ed., pp. 182-185). Munich, Germany: Psychologie Verlags Union.
- Hermans, H. J. M. (2001a). The dialogical self: Toward a theory of personal and cultural positioning. *Culture & Psychology*, 7, pp. 243-281.
- Hermans, H. J. M. (2001b). Mixing and moving cultures require a dialogical self. *Human Development*, 44, pp. 24-28.
- Hermans, H. J. M. (2002). The dialogical self: One person, different stories. In Y. Kashima, M. Foddy & M. Platow (Eds.), *Self and identity: Personal, social, and symbolic* (pp. 71-102). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Hermans, H. J. M. & Kempen, H. J. G. (1998). Moving cultures: The perilous problems of cultural dichotomies in a globalizing society. *American Psychologists*, 53, pp. 1111-1120.
- Hewitt, J. P. (2007). *Self and society: A symbolic interactionist social psychology* (10th ed.). Boston, MA: Allyn and Bacon.
- Hickey, M. G. (2008). New worlds, old values: Cultural maintenance in Asian

Indian women immigrants' narratives. In Z. Bekerman & E. Kopelowitz (Eds.), *Cultural education-cultural sustainability: Minority, diaspora, indigenous, and ethno-religious groups in multicultural societies* (pp. 363-382). New York, NY: Routledge.

- Himes, C. L., Hogan, D. P. & Eggebeen, D. J. (1996). Living arrangements of minority elders. *Journal of Gerontology: Social Sciences*, 51B, s42-s48.
- Hitlin, S. (2003). Value as the core of personal identity: Drawing links between two theories of self. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 66(2), pp. 118-137.
- Ho, D. (1996). Filial piety and its psychological consequences. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The handbook of Chinese psychology*. Hong Kong, China: Oxford University Press.
- Ho, D. & Lee, L. Y. (1974). Authoritarianism and attitudes towards filial piety in Chinese teachers. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, 92, pp. 305-306.
- Ho, E. (1995). The challenge of culture change: The cross-cultural adaptation of Hong Kong Chinese adolescent immigrants in New Zealand. Unpublished doctoral thesis, University of Waikato, Hamilton, New Zealand.
- Ho, E. (2002). Multi-local residence, transnational networks: Chinese 'astronaut' families in New Zealand. *Asian and Pacific Migration Journal*, 11(1), pp. 145-164.
- Ho, E. (2006). Contemporary migration and settlement of Chinese migrants in New Zealand. In D. Ip, R. Hibbbins & W. H. Chui (Eds.), *Experiences of transnational Chinese migrants in the Asia-pacific* (pp. 41-58). New York, NY: Nova Science Publishers.
- Ho, E., Au, S., Bedford, C. & Cooper, J. (2002). Mental health issues for Asians in New Zealand: A literature review. Wellington, New Zealand: The Mental Health Commission.
- Ho, E. & Bedford, R. (2008). Asian transnational families in New Zealand: Dynamics and challenges. *International Migration*, 46(4), pp. 40-62.
- Ho, E., Cheung, E., Bedford, C. & Leung, P. (2000). Settlement assistance needs of recent migrant. Wellington, New Zealand: New Zealand Immigration Services.
- Ho, E., Cooper, J. & Ip, Q. (2007). Safety awareness and service utilisation among older Asians. Hamilton, New Zealand: University of Waikato.
- Ho, E., Holmes, P. & Cooper, J. (2004). Review and evaluation of international

literature on managing cultural diversity in the classroom. Hamilton, New Zealand: University of Waikato.

- Ho, E., Li, W. W., Cooper, J. & Holmes, P. (2007). The experiences of Chinese international students in New Zealand. Hamilton, New Zealand: University of Waikato.
- Hodgetts, D. & Chamberlain, K. (2007). Mediated communities: Considerations for applied social psychology. *Journal of Community and Applied Social Psychology*, 17, pp. 411-414.
- Hodgetts, D., Chamberlain, K. & Radley, A. (2007). Considering photographs never taken during a photo-production project. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 4(4), pp. 263-280.
- Hodgetts, D., Drew, N., Sonn, C. C., Stolte, O., Nikora, N. & Curtis, C. (2010). *Social psychology and everyday life*. London, UK: Palgrave.
- Hodgetts, D., Stolte, O., Chamberlain, K., Radley, A., Groot, S. & Nikora, L. (2010). The mobile hermit and the city: Places, objects and sounds for a social psychology of homelessness. *British Journal of Social Psychology*, 49, pp. 285-303.
- Hodgetts, D., Stolte, O., Chamberlain, K., Radley, A., Nikora, L. W., Nabalarua, E., et al. (2008). A trip to the library: Homelessness and social inclusion. *Social and Cultural Geography*, 9(8), pp. 933-953.
- Hoffman, E. (1989). Lost in translation: Life in a new language. London, UK: Minerva.
- Hoffman, E. (1999). The new nomads. In A. Aciman (Ed.), Letters of transit: Reflections on exile, identity, language and loss (pp. 35-64). New York, NY: New Press.
- Hogan, P. (1988). A community of teacher researchers: A story of empowerment and voice. Unpublished manuscript, University of Calgary, Canada.
- Hogg, M. A., Terry, D. J. & White, K. M. (1995). A tale of two theories: A critical comparison of identity theory with social identity theory. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 58(4), pp. 255-265.
- Hollander, J. (1991). The idea of home: A kind of space. *Social Research*, 58(1), pp. 31-49.
- Holstein, J. A. & Gubrium, J. F. (2000). *The self we live by: Narrative identity in a postmodern world*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.

- Honess, T. & Yardley, K. (1987). Preface. In T. Honess & K. Yardley (Eds.), Self and identity: Perspective across the lifespan (pp. xv-xvii). London, UK: Routledge & Kegan Paul.
- Housing New Zealand Corporation. (2005). Building the future: The New Zealand housing strategy. Wellington, New Zealand: Author.
- Housing New Zealand Corporation. (2006). *Social allocation of Housing New Zealand Corporation housing*. Wellington, New Zealand: Author.
- Howard, J. A. (2000). Social psychology of identities. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 26, pp. 367-379.
- Huang, Y. (2004). The road to homeownership: A longitudinal analysis of tenure transition in urban China 1949-94. *International Journal of Urban and Regional Research*, 28(4), pp. 774-795.
- Hurdley, R. (2006). Dismantling mantelpieces: Narrating identities and materializing culture in the home. *Sociology*, 40(4), pp. 717-733.
- Hushunius, L. (1996). Modes of consciousness and self in learning disabilities research: Considering past and future. In D. K. Reid, W. P. Hresko & H. L. Swanson (Eds.), *Cognitive approaches to learning disabilities* (3rd ed., pp. 651-671). Austin, TX: PRO-ED.
- Hwang, K.-G. & Han, H.-H. (2010). Face and morality in Confucian society. InM. H. Bond (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of Chinese psychology* (pp. 479-498).New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Hwang, K. K. (1999). Filial piety and loyalty: Two types of social identification in Confucianism. *Asian Journal of Social Psychology*, 2, pp. 163-183.
- Hwang, K. K. (2006). Constructive realism and Confucian relationalism: An epistemological strategy for the development of indigenous psychology. In U. Kim, K.-S. Yang & K. K. Hwang (Eds.), *Indigenous and cultural psychology* (pp. 73-108). New York, NY: Springer.
- Ikels, C. (2004a). Introduction. In C. Ikels (Ed.), *Filial piety: Practice and discourse in contemporary East Asia* (pp. 1-15). Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Ikels, C. (2004b). Serving the ancestors, serving the state: Filial piety and death ritual in contemporary Guangzhou. In C. Ikels (Ed.), *Filial piety: Practice and discourse in contemporary East Asia* (pp. 88-105). Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.

- Immigration New Zealand. (2005). Residents. Retrieved November 7, 2008, from http://www.immigration.govt.nz/migrant/stream/alreadyinnz/residents/
- Inglehart, R. (1997). Modernization and postmodernization: Culture, economic, and political change in 43 societies. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Ip, D. (2008). Memories and identity anxieties of Chinese transmigrants in Australia. In K. E. Kuah-Pearce & A. P. Davidson (Eds.), At home in the Chinese diaspora: Memories, identities and belongings (pp. 33-52). New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Ip, D. (2009, December). Simultaneity and liminality: Identity anxiety of 1.5 generation Chinese migrants in Australia. Paper presented at the 2009 Workshop on Chinese Circulatory Diaspora, Hong Kong, China.
- Ip, D., Hibbbins, R. & Chui, W. H. (2006). Transnationalism and Chinese migrants. In D. Ip, R. Hibbbins & W. H. Chui (Eds.), *Experiences of transnational Chinese migrants in the Asia-pacific* (pp. 1-16). New York, NY: Nova Science Publishers.
- Ip, D., Lui, C. W. & Chui, W. H. (2007). Veiled entrapment: A study of social isolation of older Chinese migrants in Brisbane, Queensland. Ageing & Society, 27, pp. 719-738.
- Ip, M. (1996). *Dragons on the long white cloud: The making of Chinese New Zealanders*. North Shore City, New Zealand: Tandem Press.
- Ip, M. (1998). The legal and political status of Chinese New Zealanders: Implications of the Treaty of Waitangi. In L.-c. Wang & G. Wang (Eds.), *The Chinese diaspora: Selected essays, Volume II* (pp. 217-230). Singapore, Singapore: Times Academic Press.
- Ip, M. (2003). Chinese immigrants and transnationals in New Zealand: A fortress opened. In L. J. C. Ma & C. Cartier (Eds.), *The Chinese diaspora: Space*, *place, mobility, and identity* (pp. 339-358). Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield publishers.
- Ip, M. & Pang, D. (2005). New Zealand Chinese identity: Sojourners, model minority and multiple identities. In J. Liu, T. McCreanor, T. McIntosh & T. Teaiwa (Eds.), *New Zealand Identities: Departures and destinations* (pp. 174-190). Wellington, New Zealand: Victoria University Press.
- Iredale, R., Guo, F. & Rozario, S. (Eds.). (2003). *Returning migration in the Asia Pacific*. Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar.

- Ivanhoe, P. J. (2000). Confucian moral self cultivation (2nd ed.). Indianapolis, IN: Hackett Publishing.
- Jackson, P., Crang, P. & Dwyer, C. (2004). Introduction: The spaces of transnationality. In P. Ackson, P. Crang & C. Dwyer (Eds.), *Transnational spaces* (pp. 1-23). London, UK: Routledge.
- James, W. (1890). The principles of psychology. New York, NY: Holt.
- Jang, Y., Kim, G., Chiriboga, D. & King-Kallimanis, B. (2007). A bidimensional model of acculturation for Korean American older adults. *Journal of Aging Studies*, 21, pp. 267-275.
- Jiao, G. C. (1991). Thoughts on self-other relationship in ancient China (in Chinese). Beijing, China: Orient Publishing Company.
- Johnsen, S., Cloke, P. & May, J. (2005). Day centres for homeless people: spaces of care or fear? *Social & Cultural Geography*, 6(6), pp. 787-811.
- Johnston, M., & Herzig, R. (2006). The interpretation of "culture": Diverging perspective on medical provision in rural Montana. *Social Science and Medicine*, 63, pp. 2500-2511.
- Jorden, S., Matheson, K. & Anisman, H. (2009). Supportive and unsupportive social interactions in relation to cultural adaptation and psychological distress among Somali refugees exposed to collective or personal traumas. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Psychology*, 40(5), pp. 853-874.
- Joseph, A. E., & Chalmers, A. I. (1995). Growing old in place: A view from rural New Zealand. *Health & Place*, 1(2), pp. 79-90.
- Jovchelovitch, S. (2007). *Knowledge in context: Representations, community and culture.* Hove, UK: Routledge.
- Jovchelovitch, S. & Bauer, M. W. (2000). Narrative interviewing. In M. W. Bauer & G. Gaskell (Eds.), *Qualitative researching with text, image and sound: A practical handbook* (pp. 57-74). Los Angeles, CA: SAGE.
- Kalra, V., Kaur, R. & Hutnyk, J. (2005). *Diaspora & hybridity*. London, UK: SAGE.
- Kao, H.-F. & Travis, S. S. (2005). Effects of acculturation and social exchange on the expectations of filial piety among Hispanic/Latino parents of adult children. *Nursing and Health Sciences*, 7, pp. 226-234.
- Karim, K. H. (2003). Mapping disaporic mediascapes. In K. H. Karim (Ed.), *The media of diaspora* (pp. 1-18). London, UK: Routledge.

- Karp, D. A. (1998). Leaving Home for College: Expectations for Selective Reconstruction of Self. Symbolic Interaction, 21(3), pp. 253-276.
- Katrak, K. (1996). South Asian American writers: Geography and memory. *Amerasia Journal*, 22, pp. 121-138.
- Kearns, R. A., & Andrews, C. J. (2005). Placing ageing: Positionings in the study of older people. In C. J. Andrews & D. R. Philips (Eds.), *Ageing and place: Perspectives, policy, practice* (pp. 13-23). London, UK: Routledge.
- Kemmis, S. & McTaggart, R. (2005). Participatory action research: Communicative action and the public sphere. In N. K. Denzin & I. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *The SAGE handbook of qualitative research* (3rd ed., pp. 559-604). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Kerschner, H. & Pegues, J. A. (1998). Productive aging: A quality of life agenda. *Journal of the American Dietetic Association*, 98(12), pp. 1445-1448.
- Kim, E., Cain, K. & McCubbin, M. (2006). Maternal and parental parenting, acculturation, and young adolescents' psychological adjustment in Korean American families. *Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Nursing*, 19(3), pp. 112-129.
- Kim, U. & Park, Y.-S. (2006). The scientific foundation of indigenous and cultural psychology. In U. Kim, K.-S. Yang & K. K. Hwang (Eds.), *Indigenous* and cultural psychology: Understanding people in context (pp. 27-48). New York, NY: Springer.
- Kim, U., Yang, K.-S. & Hwang, K. K. (2006). Contributions to indigenous and cultural psychology: Understanding people in context. In U. Kim, K.-S. Yang & K. K. Hwang (Eds.), *Indigenous and cultural psychology: Understanding people in context* (pp. 3-26). New York, NY: Springer.
- King, A. & Bond, K. (1985). The Confucian paradigm of man: A sociological view. In W. S. Tseng & D. Wu (Eds.), *Chinese culture and mental health* (pp. 25-45). London, UK: Academic Press.
- Kirkwood, T. (2001). Brave old world. Retrieved June 21, 2010, from http:// www.bbc.co.uk/radio4/reith2001/lecture1.shtml
- Kleinman, A. (1988). *The illness narratives: Suffering, healing and the human condition*. New York, NY: Basic Books.
- Kockey, J., Penhale, B. & Sibley, D. (2005). Environments of memory: Home space, later life and grief. In J. Davidson, L. Bondi & M. Smith (Eds.), *Emo-*

tional geographies (pp. 135-146). Aldershot, UK: Ashgate.

- Kuah-Pearce, K. E. (2008). Collective memories as cultural capital: From Chinese diaspora to emigrant hometowns. In K. E. Kuah-Pearce & A. P. Davidson (Eds.), *At home in the Chinese diaspora* (pp. 111-127). New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Kutcher, N. (1999). *Mourning in late imperial China: Filial piety and the state.* Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Labov, W. & Waletzky, J. (1997). Oral versions of personal experience: Three decades of narrative analysis. *Journal of Narrative and Life History*, 7, pp. 3-38.
- Lalich, W. F. (2008). Chinese collective memories in Sydney. In K. E. Kuah-Pearce & A. P. Davidson (Eds.), At home in the Chinese diaspora: Memories, identities and belongings (pp. 52-73). New York, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Lam, T.-P., Chi, I., Piterman, L., Lam, C. & Lauder, I. (1998). Community attitudes towards living arrangements between the elderly and their adult children in Hong Kong. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Gerontology*, 13, pp. 215-228.
- Lan, P. C. (2002). Subcontracting filial piety: Elder care in ethnic Chinese immigrant families in California. *Journal of Family*, 23, pp. 812-835.
- Lazarus, R. (1997). Acculturation isn't everything. *Applied Psychology*, 46(1), pp. 39-43.
- Leary, M. R. & Tangney, J. P. (2003). The self as an organizing construct in the behavioural and social sciences. In M. R. Leary & J. P. Tangney (Eds.), *Handbook of self and identity* (pp. 3-14). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Lee, E. K. & Chan, K. (2009). Religious/spiritual and other adaptive coping strategies among Chinese American older immigrants. *Journal of Gerontological Social Work*, 52(5), pp. 517-533.
- Lee, J. (2000). From welfare housing to home ownership: The dilemma of China's housing reform. *Housing Studies*, 15(1), pp. 61-76.
- Lee, J. Y., Kearns, R. A. & Friesen, W. (2010). Seeking affective health care: Korean immigrants' use of homeland medical services. *Health & Place*, 16, pp. 108-115.
- Lee, M. Y. & Mjelde-Mossey, L. (2004). Cultural dissonance among generations: A solution-focused approach with East Asian elders and their families. *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy*, 30(4), pp. 497-513.
- Lefebvre, H. (1991). The production of space (D. Nicholson-Smith, Trans.). Ox-

ford, UK: Wiley-Blackwell.

- Lengen, C. & Kistemann, T. (2012). Sense of place and place identity: Review of neuroscientific evidence. *Health & Place*, 18, pp. 162-171.
- Leonard, V. W. (1994). A Heideggerian phenomenological perspective on the concept of a person. In P. E. Benner (Ed.), *Interpretive phenomenology: Embodiment, caring, and ethic in health and illness* (pp. 43-64). Newbury Park, CA: SAGE.
- Leung, J. C. B. (2006). Family support and community services for older adults in China: Integration and partnership. In H. Yoon & J. Hendricks (Eds.), *Handbook of Asian aging* (pp. 405-430). Amityville, NY: Baywood.
- Leung, M. (2008). Memories, belonging and homemaking: Chinese migrants in Germany. In K. E. Kuah-Pearce & A. P. Davidson (Eds.), At home in the Chinese diaspora: Memories, identities and belongings (pp. 164-186). London, UK: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Levitt, P. & Schiller, N. G. (2003). Conceptualizing simultaneity: A transnational social field perspective on society. *International Migration Review*, 38(3), pp. 1002-1039.
- Lewicka, M. (2005). Ways to make people active: The role of place attachment, cultural capital, and neighborhood ties. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 25, pp. 381-395.
- Lewicka, M. (2010). What makes neighborhood different from home and city? Effects of place scale on place attachment. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 30, pp. 35-51.
- Lewin, F. A. (2001). The meaning of home among elderly immigrants: Directions for future research and theoretical development. *Housing Studies*, 16(3), pp. 353-370.
- Lewis, J. (2002). Cultural studies: The basics. London, UK: SAGE.
- Li, P. (2009a, July). The past, present and future of the Chinese overseas population. Paper presented at the Rising Dragons, Soaring Banana International Conference, Auckland, New Zealand.
- Li, P. (2009b). World migration in the age of globalisation: Policy implication and challenges. *New Zealand Population Review*, 33&34, pp. 1-22.
- Li, W. W. (2007) Understanding Chinese international students' gambling experiences in New Zealand. Unpublished Masters thesis. Hamilton: University of

Waikato.

- Li, W. W. (2008). *Chinese international students' narratives: From gaming to gambling*. Saarbrucken, Germany: Verlag Dr. Muller.
- Li, W. W. (2011a). Filial piety, parental piety and community piety: Evolving cultural practices of elderly support among Chinese migrant families in New Zealand. OMNES: The Journal of Multicultural Society, 2(1), pp. 1-30.
- Li, W. W. (2011b). Shifting selves: Home beyond the house A study of ageing, housing and wellbeing of older Chinese immigrants to New Zealand. doctoral thesis, University of Waikato, Hamilton, New Zealand.
- Li, W. W. (2012a). Art in health and identity: Visual narratives of older Chinese immigrants to New Zealand. *Arts & Health*, 4(2), pp. 109-123.
- Li, W. W. (2012b). Review of the book *The Oxford Handbook of Chinese Psychology. Journal of Community and Applied Social Psychology*, 22(6), pp. 539-540.
- Li, W. W. & Chong, M. D. (2012). Transnationalism, social wellbeing and older Chinese migrants. *Graduate Journal of Asian and Pacific Studies*, 8(1), pp. 29-44.
- Li, W. W. & Groot, S. (2010). Review of the book At home in the Chinese Diasporas: Memories, identities and belonging. Journal of Chinese Overseas, 6(1), pp. 145-147.
- Li, W. W., Hodgetts, D. & Ho, E. (2010). Gardens, transition and identity reconstruction among older Chinese immigrants to New Zealand. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 15(5), pp. 786-796.
- Li, W. W., Hodgetts, D., Ho, E., & Stolte, O. (2010). From early Confucian texts to ageing care in China and abroad today: The evolution of filial piety and its implications. *Journal of US-China Public Administration*, 7(7), pp. 48-59.
- Li, X. (2001). Acculturation experiences of Mainland Chinese immigrants to Hamilton. Unpublished master's thesis, University of Waikato, Hamilton, New Zealand.
- Lieber, E., Nihira, K., & Mink, I. T. (2004). Filial piety, modernisation, and the challenges of raising children for Chinese immigrants: Quantitative and qualitative evidence. *Ethos*, 32(3), pp. 324-347.
- Liebkind, K. (2006). Ethnic identity and acculturation. In D. L. Sam & J. W. Berry (Eds.), *The Cambridge handbook of acculturation psychology* (pp. 78-

96). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.

- Lieblich, A., Tuval-Mashiach, R. & Zilber, T. (1998). Narrative research: Reading, analysis, and interpretation. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Lin, S.-F. (1977). Ritual and narrative structure in Ju-Lin Wai-Shih. In A. H. Plaks (Ed.), *Chinese narrative: Critical and theoretical essays* (pp. 244-265). Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Lin, Y. (1993). On growing old gracefully. In C. Sommers & F. Sommers (Eds.), Vice and virtue in everyday life (3rd ed., pp. 751-757). Fort Worth, TX: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich.
- Lindstrom, B. (1997). Housing and services for the elderly in Denmark. *Ageing International*, 23(3-4), pp. 115-123.
- Ling, H. (1998). Surviving on the gold mountain: A history of Chinese American women and their lives. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Liu, J. (2005). History and identity: A system of checks and balances for Aotearoa/New Zealand. In J. Liu, T. McCreanor, T. McIntosh & T. Teaiwa (Eds.), New Zealand identities: Departures and destinations (pp. 69-87). Wellington, New Zealand: Victoria University Press.
- Liu, J. (2006, August). Chinese in New Zealand: Senses of belonging for Aotearoa/New Zealand. Paper presented at the Going Bananas Multiple Identities Forum, Auckland, New Zealand.
- Liu, J. (2009). "The sum of my margins may be greater than your centre": Journey and prospects of a marginal man in the global economy. In R. Bedford, W. Friesen & A. Zodgekar (Eds.), *New Zealand Population Review 2007/2008* (pp. 49-68). Wellington, New Zealand: Population Association of New Zealand.
- Liu, J., Li, M.-c. & Yue, X. (2010). Chinese social identity and inter-group relations: The influence of benevolent authority. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of Chinese psychology* (pp. 579-598). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Liu, J. & Liu, S. H. (1999). Interconnectedness and Asian social psychology. In T. Sugiman, M. Karasawa, J. Liu & C. Ward (Eds.), *Progress in Asian social psychology* (pp. 9-32). Seoul, South Korea: Kyoyook-Kwahak-sa.
- Liu, J. & Liu, S. H. (2003). The role of the social psychologist and social science in the "benevolent authority" and "plurality of powers" systems of histori-

cal affordance for authority. In K.-S. Yang, K. K. Hwang, P. B. Pedersen & I. Daibo (Eds.), *Progress in Asian social psychology: Theoretical and empirical contributions* (pp. 43-66). Westport, CT: Praeger.

- Liu, J., McCreanor, T., McIntosh, J. & Teaiwa, T. (2005). Introduction: Constructing New Zealand identities. In J. Liu, T. McCreanor, J. McIntosh & T. Teaiwa (Eds.), *New Zealand identities: Departures and destinations* (pp. 11-20). Wellington, New Zealand: Victoria University Press.
- Lo, M. & Russell, C. (2007). Family care: An exploratory study of experience and expectations among older Chinese immigrants in Australia. *Contemporary Nurse*, 25(1-2), pp. 31-38.
- Low, S. M. & Altman, I. (1992). Place attachment: A conceptual inquiry. In I. Altman & S. M. Low (Eds.), *Place attachment* (pp. 1-12). New York, NY: Plenum Press.
- Lowe, L. (1996). *Immigrant acts: On Asian American cultural politics*. London, UK: Duke University Press.
- Luckerman, F. (1964). Geography as a formal intellectual discipline and the way in which it contributes to human knowledge. *Canadian Geographer*, 8(4), pp. 167-172.
- Luscher, K. & Pillemer, K. (1998). Intergenerational ambivalence: A new approach to the study of parent-child relations in later life. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 60, pp. 413-425.
- Ma, H. (1991). China's economic development. In J. Rotblat (Ed.), Striving for peace, security, and development of the world (pp. 162-168). Singapore, Singapore: World Scientific.
- Ma, L. J. C. (2003). Space, place, and transnationalism in the Chinese diaspora. In L. Ma, J. C. & C. Cartier (Eds.), *The Chinese diaspora: Space, place, mobility and identity* (pp. 1-50). Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers.
- Magat, I. N. (1999). Israeli and Japanese immigrants to Canada: Home, belonging, and the territorialization of identity. *Ethos*, 27(2), pp. 119-144.
- Mah, A. Y. (1999). Falling leaves: The Memoir of an unwanted Chinese daughter. New York, NY: Broadway Books.
- Mahalingam, R. (2008). Power, social marginality, and the cultural psychology of identities at the cultural contact zones. *Human Development*, 51, pp. 368-373.

- Maines, D. R., Sugrue, N. M. & Katovich, M. A. (1983). The sociological import of G. H. Mead's theory of the past. *American Sociological Review*, 48(2), pp. 161-173.
- Mallett, S. (2004). Understanding home: A critical review of the literature. *The Sociological Review*, 52(1), pp. 62-89.
- Malpas, J. E. (1999). *Place and experience: A philosophical topography*. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Mannarini, T., Tartaglia, S., Fedi, A. & Greganti, K. (2006). Image of neighborhood, self-image and sense of community. *Journal of Environmental Psychol*ogy, 26, pp. 202-214.
- Manzo, L. C. (2003). Beyond house and haven: Toward a revisioning of emotional relationship with places. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 23, pp. 47-61.
- Manzo, L. C. (2005). For better or worse: Exploring multiple dimensions of place meaning. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 25, pp. 67-86.
- Marcus, C. C. (2006). *House as a mirror of self: Exploring the deeper meaning of home* (3rd ed.). Berwick, ME: Nicolas-Hays.
- Marin, G. (1993). Influence of acculturation on familialism and self-identification among Hispanics. In M. E. Bernal & G. P. Kinght (Eds.), *Ethnic identity: Formation and transmission among Hispanics and other minority* (pp. 181-198). Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Marin, G. & Gamda, R. J. (2003). Acculturation and changes in cultural values. In K. M. Chun, P. B. Organista & G. Marin (Eds.), *Acculturation: Advances in theory, measurement, and applied research* (pp. 83-94). Washington, WA: American Psychological Association.
- Markus, H. R. & Hamedani, M. G. (2007). Sociocultural psychology: The dynamic interdependence among self systems and social systems. In S. Kitayama & D. Cohen (Eds.), *Handbook of cultural psychology* (pp. 3-39). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Markus, H. R. & Kitayama, S. (1991). Culture and the self: Implications for cognition, emotion, and motivation. *Psychological Review*, 98, pp. 224-253.
- Markus, H. R., Kitayama, S., & Heiman, R. J. (1996). Culture and "basic" psychological principles. In E. T. Higgins & A. W. Kruglanski (Eds.), Social psychology: Handbook of basic principles (pp. 857-914). New York, NY: The

Guilford Press.

- Marshall, V., Matthews, S. H. & Rosenthal, C. J. (1993). Elusiveness of family life: A challenge for the sociology of aging. In G. L. Maddox & M. P. Lawton (Eds.), Annual review of gerontology and geriatrics: Focus on kinship, aging, and social exchange (pp. 39-72). New York, NY: Springer.
- Masgoret, A.-M. & Ward, C. (2006). Cultural learning approach to acculturation. In D. L. Sam & J. W. Berry (Eds.), *The Cambridge handbook of acculturation psychology* (pp. 58-77). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- May, W. F. (1991). *The patient's ordeal*. Bloomington, IL: Indiana University Press.
- Mays, N. & Pope, C. (2000). Qualitative research in health care: Assessing quality in qualitative research. *British Medical Journal*, 320, pp. 50-52.
- Mazumdar, S. & Mazumdar, S. (2009). Religion, immigration, and home making in diaspora: Hindu space in Southern California. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 29, pp. 256-266.
- McAdams, D. & Bowman, P. (2001). Narrating life's turning points: Redemption and contamination. In D. McAdams, R. Josselson & A. Lieblich (Eds.), *Turns in the road: Narrative studies of lives in transition* (pp. 3-34). Washington, WA: American Psychological Association.
- McAdams, D., Josselson, R. & Lieblich, A. (2001). Turns in the road: Introduction to the series. In D. McAdams, R. Josselson & A. Lieblich (Eds.), *Turns in the road: Narrative studies of lives in transition* (pp. xv-xxi). Washington, WA: American Psychological Association.
- McAdams, D., Josselson, R. & Lieblich, A. (2006). Introduction. In D. McAdams, R. Josselson & A. Lieblich (Eds.), *Identity and story: Creating self in narrative* (pp. 3-11). Washington, WA: American Psychological Association.
- McCracken, G. (1988). The long interview. Newbury Park, CA: SAGE.
- McCracken, K. & Philips, D. R. (2005). International demographic transitions. In G. J. Andrews & D. R. Phillips (Eds.), *Ageing and place: Perspective, policy and practice* (pp. 36-60). London, UK: Routledge.
- McGee, W. J. (1898). Piratical acculturation. *American Anthropologist*, 11, pp. 243-249.
- Mead, G. H. (1934). *Mind, self, and society*. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.

- Mead, G. H. (2002). *The philosophy of the present*. New York, NY: Prometheus Books.
- Meares, C. (2007). From the rainbow nation to the land of the long white cloud: Migration, gender and biography. Unpublished doctoral thesis, Massey University, Auckland, New Zealand.
- Mehta, K. K. (1997). The impact of religious beliefs and practices on aging: A cross-cultural comparison. *Journal of Aging Studies*, 11(2), pp. 101-114.
- Mehta, K. K. & Ko, H. (2004). Filial piety revisited in the context of modernizing Asian societies. *Geriatrics and Gerontology International*, 4, s77-s78.
- Meltzer, B. N., Petras, J. & Reynolds, L. T. (1975). *Symbolic interactionism: Genesis, varieties, and criticism.* London, UK: Routledge and Kegan Paul.
- Milbrandt, M. (2003). On knowing: Art and visual culture. *Journal of Cultural Research in Art Education*, 21, pp. 138-143.
- Miller, D. (2006). Consumption. In C. Tilley, W. Keane, S. Kuchler, M. Rowlands & P. Spyer (Eds.), *Handbook of material culture* (pp. 341-354). London, UK: SAGE.
- Miller, E. T. (2004). Filial daughters, filial sons: Comparisons from rural north China. In C. Ikels (Ed.), *Filial piety: Practice and discourse in contemporary East Asia* (pp. 34-53). Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Milligan, C., Bingley, A. & Gartrell, A. (2005). "Healing and feeling": The place of emotions in later life. In J. Davidson, L. Bondi & M. Smith (Eds.), *Emotional geographies* (pp. 63-76). Aldershot, UK: Ashgate.
- Milligan, C., Gatrell, A. & Bingley, A. (2004). "Cultivating health": Therapeutic landscapes and older people in Northern England. *Social Science & Medicine*, 58, pp. 1781-1793.
- Ministry of Health. (2008). Eligibility for Publicly Funded Health and Disability Services. Retrieved March 22, 2010, from http://www.moh.govt.nz/moh.nsf/ indexmh/eligibility-healthservices
- Ministry of Social Development. (2001). *Positive ageing in New Zealand: Diversity, participation and change.* Wellington, New Zealand: Author.
- Ministry of Social Policy. (2001). *The New Zealand positive ageing strategy*. Wellington, New Zealand: Author.
- Mitchell, C., DeLange, N., Molestane, R., Stuart, J. & Buthelezi, T. (2005). Giving a face to HIV and AIDS: on the uses of photo-voice by teachers and com-

munity health care workers working with youth in rural South Africa. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 2, pp. 257-270.

- Mitchell, D. & Hendy, V. (2000). Giving and receiving care. In P. Koopman-Boyden, A. Dharmalingam, B. Grant, V. Hendy & S. Hillcoat-Nalletamby (Eds.), *Transactions in the mid-life family, monograph series No. 1* (pp. 143-154). Hamilton, New Zealand: University of Waikato.
- Moberg, D. O. (2005). Research in spirituality, religion, and ageing. *Journal of Gerontological Social Work*, 45(1/2), pp. 11-40.
- Moore, J. (2000). Placing home in context. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 20(3), pp. 207-218.
- Morgan, G., Rocha, C. & Poynting, S. (2005). Grafting cultures: Longing and belonging in immigrants' gardens and backyards in Fairfield. *Journal of International Studies*, 26, pp. 93-105.
- Morrow-Howell, N., Hong, S.-I. & Tang, F. (2009). Who benefits from volunteering? Variations in perceived benefits. *The Gerontologist*, 49(1), pp. 91-102.
- Morton, C. (2007). Remembering the house: memory and materiality in Northern Botswana. *Journal of material culture*, 12(2), pp. 157-179.
- Morton, W. S. (1971). The Confucian concept of Man: The original formulation. *Philosophy East and West*, 21(1), pp. 69-77.
- Morton, D. J. E., Stanford, P., Happersett, C. J. & Molgaard, C. A. (1992). Acculturation and functional impairment among older Chinese and Vietnamese in San Diego County, California. *Journal of Cross-Cultural Gerontology*, 7(2), pp. 151-176.
- Murdie, R. A. (2002). The housing careers of Polish and Somali newcomers in Toronto's rental market. *Housing Studies*, 17(3), pp. 423-443.
- Murphy, L. (2004). To the market and back: Housing policy and state housing in New Zealand. *GeoJournal*, 59(2), pp. 119-126.
- Murray, K. (1985). Life as fiction. *Journal of the Theory of Social Behaviour*, 15(3), pp. 173-188.
- Murray, M. (1997a). A narrative approach to health psychology: Background and potential. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 2(1), pp. 9-20.
- Murray, M. (1997b). *Narrative health psychology*. Wellington, New Zealand: Massey University.

- Murray, M. (2000). Levels of narrative analysis in health psychology. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 5(3), pp. 337-347.
- Murray, M., Pullman, D., & Rodgers, T. H. (2003). Social representations of health and illness among "babyboomers" in Eastern Canada. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 8(5), pp. 485-499.
- Musolf, G. R. (2003). Structure and agency in everyday life: An introduction to social psychology (2nd ed.). Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers.
- Mutchler, J. E., Burr, J. A. & Caro, F. G. (2002). From paid worker to volunteer: Leaving the paid workforce and volunteering in later life. *Social Forces*, 87, pp. 1267-1294.
- Mutschler, P. H. (1993). Where else live. In J. J. Gallaham (Ed.), *Aging in place* (pp. 5-18). Amityville, NY: Baywood.
- Myers, M. (2000). Qualitative research and the generalizability question: Standing firm with Proteus [Electronic Version]. *The Qualitative Report*, 4, from http://www.nova.edu/ssss/QR/QR4-3/myers.html
- Naficy, H. (1999). Framing exile: From homeland to homepage. In H. Naficy (Ed.), *Home, exile, homeland: Film, media, and the politics of place* (pp. 1-16). London, UK: Routledge.
- Nayar, S. C. (2009). *The theory of navigating cultural spaces*. Unpublished doctoral thesis, Auckland University of Technology, Auckland.
- Nelson, H. L. (2001). Damaged identities, narrative repair. New York, NY: Cornell University Press.
- Nelson-Becker. (2005). Religion and coping in older adults: A social work perspective. *Journal of Gerontological Social Work*, 45(1/2), pp. 51-67.
- New Zealand Psychological Society. (2002). *The Code of Ethics*. Dunedin, New Zealand: Author.
- Ng, A. C. Y., Philips, D. R. & Lee, W. K.-m. (2002). Persistence and challenges of filial piety and informal support of older persons in a modern Chinese society: A case study in Tuen Mun, Hong Kong. *Journal of Ageing Studies*, 16, pp. 135-153.
- Ng, K. H. (2002). Seeking the Christian tutelage: Agency and culture in Chinese immigrants' conversion to Christianity. *Sociology of Religion*, 63(2), pp. 195-214.
- Ng, S. H. (2007). From language acculturation to communication acculturation:

Addressee orientations and communication brokering in conversations. *Journal of Language and Social Psychology*, 26(1), pp. 75-90.

Ng, S. H., Loong, C., Liu, J. & Weatherall, A. (2000). Will the young support the old? An individual- and Family-level study of filial piety obligations in two New Zealand cultures. *Asian Journal of Social Psychology*, 3, pp. 163-182.

- Ngan, L. (2008). Generational identities through time: Identities and homelands of the ABCs. In K. E. Kuah-Pearce & A. P. Davidson (Eds.), At home in the Chinese diaspora: Memories, identities and belongings (pp. 74-93). London, UK: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Nikora, L. W. (2007). Maori and Psychology: Indigenous psychology in New Zealand. In A. Weatherall (Ed.), *Psychology in Aotearoa/New Zealand* (pp. 80-85). Auckland, New Zealand: Pearson.
- Noble, G. (2004). Accumulating being. *International Journal of Cultural Studies*, 7, pp. 233-256.
- Nobel, J. (2000). The future of volunteering: A volunteer's perspective. In J. Warburton & M. Oppenheimer (Eds.), *Volunteers and volunteering* (pp. 150-165). Sydney, Australia: The Federation Press.
- Nolan, M., Davies, S. & Grant, G. (Eds.). (2001). Working with older people and their families. Philadelphia, PA: Open University Press.
- O'Toole, P. & Were, P. (2008). Observing places: Using space and material culture in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 8(5), pp. 616-634.
- O'Sullivan-Lago, R., de Abreu, G. & Burgess, M. (2008). "I am a human being like you": An identification strategy to maintain continuity in a cultural contact zone. *Human Development*, 51, pp. 349-367.
- Ogburn, W. F. (1950). Social evolution reconsidered. In O. D. Duncan (Ed.), *On culture and social change: Selected papers* (pp. 17-32). Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Okazaki, S., David, E. R. J. & Abelmann, N. (2008). Colonialism and psychology of culture. Social and Personality Psychology Compass, 2(1), pp. 90-106.
- Okun, M. A., & Schultz, A. (2003). Age and motives for volunteering: Testing hypotheses derived from socioemotional selectivity theory. *Psychology and Aging*, 18(2), pp. 231-239.
- Olsen, B. (2003). Material culture after text: Re-membering things. *Norwegian Archaeological Review*, 36(2), pp. 87-104.

- Opie, A. (2003). Unstructured interviewing. In C. Davidson & M. Tolich (Eds.), Social science research in New Zealand: Many paths to understanding (pp. 240-250). Auckland, New Zealand: Pearson Prentice Hall.
- Orellana, M. F., Dorner, L. & Pulido, L. (2003). Accessing assets: Immigrant youth's work as family translators or "para-phrasers". *Social Problems*, 50(4), pp. 505-524.
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. (1994). New orientations for social policy. Paris, France: Author.
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. (2003). Ageing, housing and urban development. Paris. France: Author.
- Osterlund, C. & Carlile, P. (2005). Relations in practice: Sorting through practice theories of knowledge sharing in complex organizations. *The Information Society*, 21(2), pp. 91-107.
- Otsuka, S. (2005, November). *Talanoa research: Culturally appropriate research design in Fiji*. Full paper presented at the 2005 International Education Research Conference: Creative Dissent-Constructive Solutions, Melbourne, Australia.
- Palka, E. (1999). Accessible wilderness as a therapeutic landscape: Experiencing the nature of Denali National Park, Alaska. In A. Williams (Ed.), *Therapeutic landscapes: The dynamic between place and wellness* (pp. 29-51). Maryland, MD: University Press of America.
- Pan, L. (1990). Sons of the yellow emperor: A history of Chinese Diaspora. London, UK: Secker & Warburg.
- Pan, L. (1999). *The encyclopaedia of the Chinese overseas*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Paul, S., Rashbrooke, G. & Rea, D. (2006). Retirement Incomes. In J. Boston & J. Davey (Eds.), *Implications of population ageing: Opportunities and risks* (pp. 127-160). Wellington, New Zealand: Victoria University of Wellington.
- Paulson, S. & Willig, C. (2008). Older women and everyday talk about the ageing body. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 13(1), pp. 106-120.
- Peng, K. & Nisbett, R. E. (1999). Culture, dialectics, and reasoning about contradiction. *American Psychologist*, 54(9), pp. 741-754.
- Pe-Pua, R. (1989). Pagtatanong-tanong: A cross-cultural research method. International Journal of Intercultural Relations, 13(2), pp. 147-163.

- Pe-Pua, R. (2006). From decolonizing psychology to the development of a crossindigenous perspective in methodology: The Philippine experience. In U. Kim, K.-S. Yang & K. K. Hwang (Eds.), *Indigenous and cultural psychology* (pp. 109-137). New York, NY: Springer.
- Peters, C. L., Hooker, K. & Zvonkovic, A. M. (2006). Older parents' perceptions of ambivalence in relationships with their children. *Family Relations*, 55, pp. 539-551.
- Petrie, M. (2006). Implications of population ageing for families. In J. Boston & J. Davey (Eds.), *Implications of population ageing: Opportunities and risks* (pp. 307-336). Wellington, New Zealand: Victoria University of Wellington.
- Philogene, G. (2000). Blacks as "serviceable other". *Journal of Community and Applied Social Psychology*, 10, pp. 391-401.
- Phinney, J. S. (2003). Ethnic identity and acculturation. In K. M. Chun, P. B. Organista & G. Marin (Eds.), *Acculturation: Advances in theory, measurement and applied research* (pp. 63-81). Washington, WA: American Psychological Association.
- Phua, V. C. & Loh, J. (2008). Filial piety and intergenerational co-residence: The case of Chinese Singaporeans. *Asian Journal of Social Science*, 36(3-4), pp. 659-679.
- Pieterse, J. N. (2001). Hybridity, so what? The anti-hybridity backlash and the riddles of recognition. *Theory, Culture & Society*, 18(2-3), pp. 219-245.
- Pillemer, K. (2004). Can't live with'em, can't live without'em: Older mother's ambivalence towards their adult children. In K. Pillemer & K. Luscher (Eds.), *Intergenerational ambivalence: New perspectives on parent-child relations in later life* (pp. 115-132). Oxford, UK: Elsevier.
- Pillemer, K. & Luscher, K. (2004). Introduction: Ambivalence in parent-child relations in later life. In K. Pillemer & K. Luscher (Eds.), *Intergenerational ambivalence: New perspectives on parent-child relations in later life* (pp. 1-22). Oxford, UK: Elsevier.
- Piro, F. N., Noss, O. & Clausse, B. (2006). Physical activity among elderly people in a city population: the influence of neighbourhood level violence and self perceived safety. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 60(7), pp. 626-632.
- Plaks, A. H. (1977a). Allegory in Hsi-yu Chi and Hung-lou Meng. In A. H. Plaks

(Ed.), *Chinese narrative: Critical and theoretical essays* (pp. 163-202). Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

- Plaks, A. H. (1977b). Towards a critical theory of Chinese narrative. In A. H. Plaks (Ed.), *Chinese narrative: Critical and theoretical essays* (pp. 309-352). Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Plaza, D. (2006). The construction of a segmented hybrid identity among oneand-a-half generation and second-generation Indo-Caribbean and African Caribbean Canadians. *Identity: An International Journal of Theory and Research*, 6(3), pp. 207-229.
- Polkinghorne, D. E. (1988). *Narrative knowing and the human sciences*. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Pollner, M. (2000). Review of the book *The self we live by: Narrative identity in a postmodern world. Symbolic Interaction*, 23(4), pp. 407-409.
- Pool, I., Amey, b., Cameron, M. & van der Pas, S. (2009). Health and wellbeing among older New Zealanders. In P. Koopman-Boyden & C. Waldergrave (Eds.), *Enhancing wellbeing in an ageing society: 65-84 old New Zealanders in 2007* (pp. 37-50). Hamilton, New Zealand: Population Studies Centre, University of Waikato.
- Poot, J. (2009, November). 2007-2009 NZ research on the economic impacts of immigration: A synthesis and research agenda. Paper presented at the Pathways, circuits and crossroads: International migration in uncertain times, Wellington, New Zealand.
- Popay, J., Williams, G., Thomas, C. & Gatrell, T. (1998). Theorising inequalities: the place of lay knowledge. *Sociology of Health and Illness*, 20, pp. 619-644.
- Portes, A. (1997). Immigration theory for a new century: Some problems and opportunities. *International Migration Review*, 31(4), pp. 799-852.
- Portes, A., Guarnizo, L. E. & Landolt, P. (1999). The study of transnationalism: Pitfalls and promise of an emergent research field. *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 22(2), pp. 217-227.
- Portes, A. & Rumbaut, R. (1996). *Immigrant American: A portrait* (2nd ed.). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Portes, A. & Rumbaut, R. (2007). *Immigrant American: A portrait* (3rd ed.). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Powell, J. W. (1883). Human evolution: Annual address of the President, J. W.

Powell, delivered November 6, 1883. *Transactions of the Anthropological Society of Washington*, 2, pp. 176-208.

- Prescott, S. M. (2008). Using Talanoa in Pacific business research in New Zealand: Experiences with Tongan entrepreneurs. *AlterNative: An International Journal of Indigenous Scholarship*, 4(1), pp. 127-148.
- Pribilsky, J. (2008). Community health and transnational communities: Undocumented Andean migrants and tuberculosis control in a new immigrants gateway. In L. M. Hanley, B. A. Ruble & A. M. Garland (Eds.), *Immigration* and integration in urban communities: Renegotiating the city (pp. 197-236). Washington, WA: Woodrow Wilson Center Press.
- Pries, L. (2001). The approach of transnational social spaces: Responding to new configurations of the social and the spatial. In L. Pries (Ed.), New transnational social spaces: International migration and transnational companies in the early twenty-first century (pp. 3-36). London, UK: Routledge.
- Propp, V. (1968). *Morphology of the folktale*. Austin, TX: University of Texas Press.
- Proshansky, H. M., Fabian, A. K. & Kaminoff, R. D. (1983). Place identity: Physical world socialization of the self. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 3, pp. 57-83.
- Putnam, R. D. (1995). Tuning in, Tuning out: The strange disappearance of social capital in America. Washington, WA: American Political Science Association.
- Pyke, K. (1999). The micropolitics of care in relationships between aging parents and adult children: Individualism, collectivism, and power. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 61, pp. 661-672.
- Pyke, K. (2004). Immigrant families in the US. In J. L. Scott, J. Treas & M. Richards (Eds.), *The Blackwell companion to the sociology of families* (pp. 253-269). Malden, MA: Blackwell Publishing.
- Quadagno, J. (1999). Ageing and the life course: An introduction to social gerontology. Boston, MA: McGraw-Hill College.
- Radley, A. (2002). Portrayals of suffering: On looking away, looking at, and the comprehension of illness experience. *Body and Society*, 8, pp. 1-23.
- Radley, A. (2009). Works of illness: Narrative, picturing and the social response to serious disease. London, UK: InkerMen Press.

- Radley, A., Chamberlain, K., Hodgetts, D., Stolte, O., & Groot, S. (2010). From means to occasion: Walking in the life of homeless people. *Visual Studies*, 25(1), pp. 36-45.
- Raggatt, P. T. F. (2006). Multiplicity and conflict in the dialogical self: Lifenarrative approach. In D. P. McAdams, R. Josselson & A. Lieblich (Eds.), *Identity and story: Creating self in narrative* (pp. 37-62). Washington, WA: American Psychological Association.
- Raphals, L. (1998). Sharing the light: Representations of women and virtue in early China. Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Redfield, R., Linton, R. & Herskovits, M. (1936). Memorandum on the study of acculturation. *American Anthropologist*, 38, pp. 149-152.
- Relph, E. (1976). Place and placelessness. London, UK: Pion Limited.
- Relph, E. (1985). Geographical experiences and being-in-the-world: The phenomenological origins of geography. In D. Seamon & R. Mugerauer (Eds.), *Dwelling, place and environment* (pp. 15-31). New York, NY: Columbia University Press.
- Riessman, C. K. (1993). Narrative analysis. Newbury Park, CA: SAGE.
- Riessman, C. K. (2008). *Narrative methods for the human sciences*. Los Angeles, CA: SAGE.
- Riley, R. B. (1992). Attachment to the ordinary landscape. In I. Altman & S. M. Low (Eds.), *Place and attachment: Human behavior and Environment* (pp. 13-36). New York, NY: Plenum Press.
- Robinson, D. (2005). The search for community cohesion: Key themes and dominant concepts of the public policy agenda. *Urban Studies*, 42(8), pp. 1411-1427.
- Roccas, S., Horenczyk, G. & Schwartz, S. H. (2000). Acculturation discrepancies and well-being: The moderating role of conformity. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 30(3), pp. 323-334.
- Rogers, W. S. (2009). Research methodologies. In D. Fox, I. Prilleltensky & S. Austin (Eds.), *Critical psychology: An introduction* (2nd ed., pp. 335-354). London, UK: SAGE.
- Rosenfeld, D. & Faircloth, C. A. (2004). Embodied fluidity and the commitment to movement: Constructing the moral self through arthritis narratives. *Symbolic Interaction*, 27(4), pp. 507-529.

- Rosenlee, L.-H. L. (2006). *Confucianism and women: A philosophical interpretation*. Albany, NY: State University of New York.
- Rowe, J. W. & Kahn, R. L. (1998). Successful aging. New York, NY: Pantheon.
- Rowles, G. D. (1983). Place and personal identity in old age: Observations from Appalachia. *Journal of Environmental Psychology*, 3(4), pp. 299-313.
- Rowles, G. D. & Ravdal, H. (2002). Aging, place, and meaning in the face of changing circumstances. In R. S. Weiss & S. A. Bass (Eds.), *Challenges of the third age: Meaning and purpose in later life* (pp. 81-114). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Rubinstein, R. L. & Parmelee, P. A. (1992). Attachment to place and the representation of the life course by the elderly. In I. Altman & S. M. Low (Eds.), *Place attachment* (pp. 139-164). New York, NY: Plenum Press.
- Rudmin, F. (2010). Editorial: Steps towards the renovation of acculturation research paradigms: What scientists' personal experiences of migration might tell science. *Culture & Psychology*, 16(3), pp. 299-312.
- Rudmin, F. (2009). Constructs, measurements and models of acculturation and acculturative stress. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 33, pp. 106-123.
- Russel, J. A. & Yik, M. (1996). Emotion among the Chinese. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The handbook of Chinese psychology* (pp. 166-188). Hong Kong, China: Oxford University Press.
- Ryan, J. (2002). Chinese women as transnational migrants: Gender and class in global migration narratives. *International Migration*, 40, pp. 93-116.
- Ryan, L., Leavey, G., Golden, A., Blizard, R. & King, M. (2006). Depression in Irish Immigrants living in London: Case-control study. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 188, pp. 560-566.
- Sam, D. L. (2006). Acculturation: Conceptual background and core components. In D. L. Sam (Ed.), *The Cambridge handbook of acculturation psychology* (pp. 11-26). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Sam, D. L. & Berry, J. W. (2006). Introduction. In D. L. Sam & J. W. Berry (Eds.), *The Cambridge handbook of acculturation psychology* (pp. 1-10). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Sana, M. (2005). Buying membership in the transnational community: Migrant remittances, social status, and assimilation. *Population Research and Policy*

Review, 24, pp. 231-261.

- Sang, D. L. & Ward, C. (2006). Acculturation in Australia and New Zealand. In D. L. Sam & J. W. Berry (Eds.), *The Cambridge handbook of acculturation psychology* (pp. 253-273). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Sarason, S. B. (1974). *The psychological sense of community: Prospects for a community psychology*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Sarbin, T. R. (1986). The narrative as a root metaphor for psychology. In T. R. Sarbin (Ed.), *Narrative psychology: The storied nature of human conduct* (pp. 3-21). New York, NY: Praeger.
- Sarup, M. (1996). *Identity, culture and the postmorden world*. Edinburgh, UK: Edinburgh University Press.
- Saville-Smith, K., James, B. & Fraser, R. (2008). Older people's house performance and their repair and maintenance practices: Analysis from a 2008 National Survey of Older People and existing datasets. Wellington, New Zealand: Centre for Research Evaluation and Social Assessment.
- Schieman, S. & Pearlin, L. I. (2006). Neighbourhood disadvantage, social comparisons, and the subjective assessment of ambient problems among older adults. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 69(3), pp. 253-269.
- Schnittker, J. (2002). Acculturation in context: The self-esteem of Chinese immigrants. *Social Psychology Quarterly*, 65(1), pp. 56-76.
- Schofield, V., Davey, J., Keeling, S. & Parsons, M. (2006). Ageing in place. In J. Boston & J. Davey (Eds.), *Implications of population ageing: Opportunities and risks* (pp. 275-306). Wellington, New Zealand: Victoria University of Wellington.
- Schwartz, S. H. (1994). Are there universal aspects in the structure and content of human values. *Journal of Social Issues*, 50, pp. 19-45.
- Schwartz, S. J., Unger, j. B., Zamboanga, B. L. & Szapocznik, J. (2010). Rethinking the concept of acculturation. *American Psychologist*, 65(4), pp. 237-251.
- Scollon, R. & Scollon, S. W. (1994). The post-Confucian confusion. Hong Kong, China: City Polytechnic of Hong Kong.
- Scott, S. (2009). Reclothing the emperor: The swimming pool as a negotiated order. *Symbolic Interaction*, 32(2), pp. 123-145.
- Seale, C. (1999). The Quality of Qualitative Research. London, UK: SAGE.

- Seicol, S. R. (2005). A pastoral understanding of positively aging. *Journal of Ge*rontological Social Work, 45(3), pp. 293-300.
- Seidman, I. (2006). *Interviewing as qualitative research: A guide for researchers in education and social sciences* (3rd ed.). New York, NY: Teacher's College Press.
- Shek, D. T. L. & Chan, L. K. (1999). Hong Kong Chinese parents' perceptions of the ideal child. *The Journal of Psychology*, 133(3), pp. 291-302.
- Sheller, M. (2003). Creolization in discourses of global culture. In S. Ahmed,C. Castaneda, A.-M. Fortier & M. Sheller (Eds.), *Uprootings/Regroundings: Questions of home and migration* (pp. 273-294). Oxford, UK: Berg.
- Shen, V. (1995). Scientific rationality and hermeneutic reasonableness: Implications for education. In V. Shen & T. Van Doan (Eds.), *Philosophy of science and education: Chinese and European views* (pp. 29-40). Washington, WA: The Council for Research in Values and Philosophy.
- Shepherd, J. & Wicke, P. (1997). *Music and cultural theory*. Cambridge, UK: Polity Press.
- Shweder, R. A. (1995). Cultural psychology: What it is? In N. R. Goldberger & J. B. Veroff (Eds.), *The culture and psychology reader* (pp. 41-86). New York, NY: New York University Press.
- Shweder, R. A. (2007). An anthropological perspective: The revival of cultural psychology - Some premonitions and reflections. In S. Kitayama & D. Cohen (Eds.), *Handbook of cultural psychology* (pp. 821-836). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Siew-peng, L. (2001). Satellite television and Chinese migrants in Britain. In R. King & N. Wood (Eds.), *Media and migration: Constructions of mobility and difference* (pp. 143-157). London, UK: Routledge.
- Silverstone, B. M. (1992). The role of families. Generations, 16(2), pp. 27-32.
- Silverstone, B. M. & Horowitz, A. (1993). Ageing in place: The role of families. In J. J. Callahan (Ed.), *Aging in place* (pp. 39-48). Amityville, NY: Baywood.
- Simmel, G. (1950). The stranger (K. H. Wolff, Trans.). In K. Wolff (Ed.), The sociology of Georg Simmel (pp. 402-408). New York, NY: Free Press.
- Simmel, G. (1971). *On individuality and social forms: Selected writings*. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Simons, S. E. (1901). Social assimilation. American Journal of Sociology, 6, pp.

790-822.

- Sinha, D. (1997). Indigenising psychology. In J. W. Berry, Y. H. Poortinga & J. Pandey (Eds.), *Handbook of cross-cultural psychology: Theory and method* (pp. 129-169). Boston, MA: Allyn & Bacon.
- Skeldon, R. (1996). Migration from China. *Journal of International Affairs*, 49(2), pp. 434-455.
- Smith, P. B. (2010). On the distinctiveness of Chinese psychology; or: Are we all Chinese. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), Oxford handbook of Chinese psychology (pp. 699-710). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Smith, L. T. (2003). Decolonizing methodologies: Research and indigenous peoples. London, UK: Zed Books.
- Snowden, L. R., Martinez, M. & Morris, A. (2005). Community psychology and ethnic minority populations. In J. Rappaport & E. Seidman (Eds.), *Handbook* of Community Psychology (pp. 833-856). New York, NY: Kluwer Academic/ Plenum Publishers.
- Soanes, C. & Stevenson, A. (Eds.). (2005). *Oxford Dictionary of English*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Socolovsky, J. (2002). Greying of humanity a threat to world budgets. Retrieved August 9, 2007, from http://www.smh.com.au/articles/2002/04/07/101720629 2613.html
- Somerville, M. & Perkins, T. (2003). Border work in the contact zone: Thinking indigenous/non-indigenous relations spatially. *Journal of Intercultural Studies*, 24(3), p. 253-266.
- Song, Y. I. K. (2009). Identity and duality. Art Education, 62(6), pp. 19-24.
- Sonn, C. C. (2002). Immigration adaptation: Understanding the process through sense of community. In A. T. Fisher, C. C. Sonn & B. J. Bishop (Eds.), *Psychological sense of community: Research, applications, and implications* (pp. 205-222). New York, NY: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers.
- Sonn, C. C. (2004). Reflecting on practice: Negotiating challenges to ways of working. *Journal of Community & Applied Social Psychology*, 14(4), pp. 305-313.
- Sonn, C. C., Bishop, B. J. & Drew, N. (1999). Sense of community: Issues and considerations from a cross-cultural perspective. *Community*, Work & Family, 2(2), pp. 205-218.

- Sonn, C. C. & Fisher, A. T. (2005). Immigration and adaptation: Confronting the challenges of cultural diversity. In G. Nelson & I. Prilleltensky (Eds.), Community psychology: In pursuit of liberation and well-being (pp. 348-364). New York, NY: Palgrave MacMillan.
- Sonn, C. C. & Lewis, R. (2009). Immigration and identity: The ongoing struggles for liberation. In M. Montero & C. C. Sonn (Eds.), *The psychology of liberation: Theory and application* (pp. 115-134). New York, NY: Springer.
- Soutter, I. (2000). Dial "P" for panties: Narrative photograph in the 1990s. *After-image*, 27(4), pp. 1-20.
- Spalding, M., Suri, R. & Khalsa, P. (2010). Open to not knowing. *Journal of Hu-manistic Psychology*, 50(2), pp. 138-141.
- Spencer, L., Ritchie, J., Lewis, J. & Dillon, L. (2003). Quality in Qualitative Evaluation: A framework for assessing research evidence. Wellington, New Zealand: Government Chief Social Researcher's Office.
- Stanford Encyclopaedia of Philosophy. (2006). *Confucius*. Retrieved October, 20, 2007, from http://plato.stanford.edu/entries/confucius/
- Statistics New Zealand. (1998). *People Born Overseas (Census 96)*. Wellington, New Zealand: Author.
- Statistics New Zealand. (2002). 2001 copy of ethnic groups. Wellington, New Zealand: Author.
- Statistics New Zealand. (2006). *Demographic Aspects of New Zealand's Ageing Population*. Wellington, New Zealand: Author.
- Statistics New Zealand. (2007). 2006 Census: Culture and identity. Wellington, New Zealand: Author.
- Stengers, I. (2008). Experimenting with refrains: Subjectivity and the challenge of escaping modern dualism. *Subjectivity*, 22, pp. 38-59.
- Stets, J. E. & Burke, P. J. (2003). A sociological approach to self and identity. In M.
 R. Leary & J. P. Tangney (Eds.), *Handbook of self and identity* (pp. 128-152).
 New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Stone, D. (2002). *Policy paradox: The art of political decision making*. New York, NY: Norton.
- Strauss, A. L. (1969). *Mirrors and masks: The search for identity*. London, UK: M. Robertson.
- Stryker, S. (1980). Symbolic interactionism: A social structural version. Menlo

Park, CA: Benjamin/Cummings.

- Sun, H.-L. (2005, August). Gender inequality, misrecognized: family structure, filial piety, and the household division of labor in Taiwan. Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the American Sociological Association, Philadelphia, PA.
- Sun, T. H. & Chang, M. C. (2006). Living arrangements and social interaction of the elderly. In H. Yoon & J. Hendricks (Eds.), *Handbook of Asian aging* (pp. 261-292). Amityville, NY: Baywood.
- Sundstrom, G. (1994). Care by families: An overview of trends. In Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (Ed.), *Caring for frail elderly people: New directions in care* (pp. 15-56). Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development.
- Sung, K.-t. (1995). Measures and dimensions of filial piety in Korea. *The Geron*tologist, 35(2), pp. 240-247.
- Sung, K.-t. (1998). Filial piety in modern times: Timely adaptation and practice patterns. *Australian Journal on Ageing*, 17, pp. 88-92.
- Sung, K.-t. (2000). Respect for elders: Traditional forms and emerging trends in East Asia. Hong Kong Association of Gerontology, 14(1&2), pp. 5-13.
- Sung, K.-t. (2001). Family support for the elderly in Korea: Continuity, change, future directions and cross-cultural concerns. *Journal of Ageing & Social Policy*, 12(4), pp. 66-79.
- Sung, K.-t. (2004). Elder respect among young adults: A cross-cultural study of Americans and Koreans. *Journal of Ageing Studies*, 18, pp. 215-230.
- Sung, K.-t. (2009a). Chinese young adults and elder respect expressions in modern times. In K.-t. Sung & B. J. Kim (Eds.), *Respect for the elderly: Implications for human service providers* (pp. 179-216). Lanham, MD: University Press of America.
- Sung, K.-t. (2009b). Roots of elder respect: Ideals and practices in East Asia. In K.-t. Sung & B. J. Kim (Eds.), *Respect for the elderly: Implications for human service providers* (pp. 45-64). Lanham, MD: University Press of America.
- Swenson, M. M. (1998). The meaning of home to five elderly women. *Health Care for Women International*, 19, pp. 381-393.
- Tajfel, H. (1978). Social categorization, social identity and social comparison. In H. Tajfel (Ed.), *Differentiation between social groups: Studies in the social*

psychology of intergroup relations (pp. 61-76). London, UK: Academic Press.

- Tan, C.-B. (2004). Chinese overseas: Comparative cultural issues. Hong Kong, China: Hong Kong University Press.
- Tardif-Williams, C. Y. & Fisher, L. (2009). Clarifying the link between acculturation experiences and parent-child relationships among families in cultural transition: The promise of contemporary critiques of acculturation psychology. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 33, pp. 150-161.
- Teather, E. K. (1999). Introduction: Geographies of personal discovery. In E. K. Teather (Ed.), *Embodied geographies: Space, bodies and rites of passage* (pp. 1-26). London, UK: Routledge.
- The United Nations. (1999). United Nations principles for older persons. Retrieved May 9, 2007, from http://www.un.org/esa/socdev/iyop/iyoppop.htm
- Thomas, D. C. & Liao, Y. (2010). Inter-cultural interactions: The Chinese context. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of Chinese psychology* (pp. 679-699). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Thwaites, K. (2000). Experiential landscape: Place, neighbourhood and community in landscape architecture. In J. F. Benson & M. H. Roe (Eds.), Urban lifestyles: Spaces, places and people (pp. 49-55). Rotterdam, The Netherlands: Balkema.
- Tice, D. M. & Wallace, H. M. (2003). The reflected self: Creating yourself as (you think) others see you. In M. R. Leary & J. P. Tangney (Eds.), *Handbook of self* and identity (pp. 91-105). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Tilley, C. (2006). Introduction: Identity, place, landscape and heritage. *Journal of Material Culture*, 11(1-2), pp. 7-32.
- Tillman, L. C. (2002). Cultural sensitive research approaches: An African-American perspective. *Educational Research*, 31(9), pp. 3-12.
- Ting, K.-F. & Chiu, S. W. K. (2002). Leaving the parental home: Chinese culture in an urban context. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 64, pp. 614-626.
- Tomlinson, J. (1991). Cultural imperialism. London, UK: Printer.
- Trafi-Prats, L. (2009). Destination Raval Sud: A visual ethnography on pedagogy, aesthetics, and the spatial experience of growing up urban. *Studies in Art Education*, 51(1), pp. 6-20.
- Treib, M. (1990). Power plays: The garden as pet. In M. Francis & R. T. Hester (Eds.), *The meaning of gardens: Idea, place, and action* (pp. 86-92). Cam-

bridge, MA: The MIT Press.

- Triandis, H. C. (1989). The self and social behavior in differing cultural contexts. *Psychological Review*, 96, pp. 506-520.
- Triandis, H. C. (2007). Culture and psychology: A history of the study of their relationship. In S. Kitayama & D. Cohen (Eds.), *Handbook of cultural psychol*ogy (pp. 59-76). New York, NY: The Guilford Press.
- Trlin, A. D. & Spoonley, P. (1997). *New Zealand and international migration*. Palmerston North, New Zealand: Massey University Press.
- Tsagarousianou, R. (2001). "A space where one feels at home": Media consumption practices among London's South Asian and Greek Cypriot communities. In R. King & N. Wood (Eds.), *Media and migration: Constructions of mobility and difference* (pp. 158-172). London, UK: Routledge.
- Tse, L. (1995). Language brokering among Latino adolescents: Prevalence, attitudes, and school performance. *Hispanic Journal of Behavioral Sciences*, 17, pp. 180-193.
- Tu, W.-m. (1971). The Neo-Confucian concept of Man. Philosophy East and West, 21(1), pp. 79-87.
- Tuan, Y.-F. (1974). *Topophilia: Study of environmental perception, attitudes and values*. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Tuan, Y.-F. (1977). Space and place: The perspective of experience. Minnesota, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Tuan, Y.-F. (1991). Language and the making of place: A narrative-descriptive approach. *Annals of the Association of American Geographers*, 81(4), pp. 684-696.
- Tuan, Y.-F. (2004). *Place, art, and self.* Santa Fe, NM: Centre of American Places.
- Tung-Sun, C. (1970). A Chinese philosopher's theory of knowledge. In G. P. Stone & H. A. Farberman (Eds.), *Social psychology through symbolic interaction* (pp. 121-139). Waltham, MA: Xerox College Publishing.
- Turner, J. C., Hogg, M. A., Oakes, P. J., Reicher, S. D. & Weatherall, M. S. (1987). *Rediscovering the social group: A self-categorization theory*. Oxford, UK: Blackwell.
- Turner, R. H. (1968). he Self-conception in social interaction. In C. Gordon & K. Gergen (Eds.), *The self in social interaction* (pp. 93-106). New York, NY:

John Wiley & Sons.

Tuvl-Mashiach, R. (2006). "Where is the story going?" Narrative forms and identity construction in the life stories of Israeli men and women. In D. McAdams, R. Josselson & A. Lieblich (Eds.), *Identity and story: Creating self in narrative* (pp. 249-268). Washington, WA: American Psychological Association.

- Twigger-Ross, C. & Uzzell, D. (1996). Place and identity processes. Journal of Environmental Psychology, 16, pp. 205-220.
- Vaioleti, T. M. (2006). Talanoa research method: A developing position on Pacific research. Waikato Journal of Education, 12, pp. 21-34.
- Valsiner, J. (2006). Dangerous curves in knowledge construction within psychology: Fragmentation of methodology. *Theory & Psychology*, 16(5), pp. 597-612.
- Valsiner, J. (2009). Cultural psychology today: Innovations and oversights. Culture & Psychology, 15, pp. 5-39.
- van Dalen, H. P. & Henkens, K. (2005). The rationality behind immigration policy preferences. *De Economist*, 153, pp. 67-83.
- van der Pas, S. (2009). Living arrangements, ageing in place and wellbeing among older New Zealanders. In P. Koopman-Boyden & C. Waldergrave (Eds.), Enhancing wellbeing in an ageing society: 65-84 year old New Zealanders in 2007 (pp. 133-150). Hamilton, New Zealand: Population Studies Centre, University of Waikato.
- van Oudenhoven, J. P. (2006). Immigrants. In D. L. Sam & J. W. Berry (Eds.), *The Cambridge handbook of acculturation psychology* (pp. 163-180). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- van Uchelen, C. (2000). Individualism, collectivism, and community psychology.
 In J. Rappaport & E. Seidman (Eds.), *Handbook of community psychology* (pp. 65-78). New York, NY: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers.
- Venn, C. (2009). Identity, diasporas and subjective change: The role of affect, the relation to the other, and the aesthetic. *Subjectivity*, 26, pp. 3-28.
- Verkuyten, M. (2005). *The social psychology of ethnic identity*. Sussex, UK: Psychology Press.
- Victor, C. (2005). *The social context of ageing: A textbook of gerontology*. London, UK: Routledge.
- Vorkinn, M. & Riese, H. (2001). Environmental concern in a local context: The

significance of place attachment. *Environment and Behavior*, 33, pp. 249-263.

- Wagstaff, A., Yip, W., Lindelow, M. & Hsiao, W. C. (2009). China's health system and its reform: A review of recent studies. *Health Economics*, 18, s7-s23.
- Waldinger, R. (2008). Between "here" and "there": Immigrants cross-border activities and loyalties. *International Migration Review*, 42(1), pp. 3-29.
- Waldram, J. B. (2009). Is there a future for "culture" in acculturation research? An anthropologist's perspective. *International Journal of Intercultural Relations*, 33, pp. 173-176.
- Wandersman, A. & Florin, P. (2000). Citizen participation and community organisations. In J. Rappaport & E. Seidman (Eds.), *Handbook of community psychology* (pp. 247-272). New York, NY: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers.
- Wang, D. (2004). Ritualistic coresidence and the weakening of filial piety practice in rural China. In C. Ikels (Ed.), *Filial piety: Practice and discourse in contemporary East Asia* (pp. 16-33). Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Wang, G. (1991). China and the Chinese overseas. Singapore, Singapore: Times Academic Press.
- Wang, Q. (2001). Culture effects on adults' earliest childhood recollection and self-description: Implications for the relation between memory and the self. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 81(2), pp. 220-233.
- Wang, Y. P. (1995). Public sector housing in urban China 1949-1988: The case of Xian. *Housing Studies*, 10(1), pp. 57-81.
- Ward, C., Bochner, S. & Furnham, A. (2001). *The psychology of culture shock* (2nd ed.). London, UK: Routledge.
- Ward, C. & Lin, E.-Y. (2005). Immigration, acculturation and national identity. In J. Liu, T. McCreanor, T. McIntosh & T. Teaiwa (Eds.), *New Zealand Identities: Departures and destinations* (pp. 155-173). Wellington, New Zealand: Victoria University Press.
- Ward, C. & Lin, E.-Y. (2010). There are homes at the four corners of the seas: Acculturation and adaptation of overseas Chinese. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of Chinese psychology* (pp. 657-678). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Ward, C. & Masgoret, A.-M. (2008). Attitudes toward immigrants: Immigration,

and multiculturalism in New Zealand: A social psychological analysis. *The international Migration Review*, 42(1), pp. 227-247.

Washington, O. G. M. & Moxley, D. P. (2008). Telling my story from narrative to exhibit in illuminating the lived experience of homelessness among older African American women. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 13(2), pp. 154-165.

- Weigert, A. J. (2008). Pragmatic thinking about self, society, and natural environment: Mead, Carson, and beyond. *Symbolic Interaction*, 31(3), pp. 235-258.
- Wertz, F. (1998). The role of the humanistic movement in the history of psychology. *Journal of Humanistic Psychology*, 38, pp. 42-70.
- Wetherell, M. (2008). Subjectivity or psycho-discursive practices? Investigating complex intersectional identities. *Subjectivity*, 22, pp. 73-81.
- White, M. & Epston, D. (1990). *Narratives means to therapeutic ends*. New York, NY: Norton.
- White, M. J. (1987). *American neighborhoods and residential differentiation*. New York, NY: SAGE.
- Whyte, M. K. (2004). Filial obligations in Chinese families: Paradoxes of modernisation. In C. Ikels (Ed.), *Filial piety: Practice and discourse in contemporary East Asia* (pp. 106-127). Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Wilkinson, K. P. (1991). The future of the community in rural areas. In K. E. Pegg (Ed.), *The future of rural America: Anticipating policies for constructive change* (pp. 73-90). Boulder, CO: Westview Press.
- Williams, A. (1998). Therapeutic landscapes in holistic medicine. Social Science & Medicine, 46(9), pp. 1193-1203.
- Williams, A. (1999). *Therapeutic landscapes: The dynamic between place and wellness*. Maryland, MD: University Press of America.
- Williams, G. (2002). Changing geographies of care: employing the concept of therapeutic landscapes as a framework in examining home space. *Social Science & Medicine*, 55, pp. 141-154.
- Wellington City Council. (2010). Affordable housing. Retrieved August 9, 2010, from http://www.wellington.govt.nz/services/housing/index.html
- Wilmoth, J. M. & Chen, P.-C. (2003). Immigrant status, living arrangements, and depressive symptoms among middle-aged and older adults. *Journal of Gerontology: Social Sciences*, 58B(5), s305-s313.
- Wilson, J. (2006). Volunteering. Annual Review of Sociology, 26, pp. 415-440.

- Wood, N. & King, R. (2001). Media and migration: An overview. In R. King & N.
 Wood (Eds.), *Media and migration: Constructions of mobility and difference* (pp. 1-22). London, UK: Routledge.
- Work and Income. (2007). Other emergency grants. Retrieved March 26, 2008, from http://www.workandincome.govt.nz/manuals-and-procedures/income_ support/extra_help/special_needs_grant/special_needs_grant-40.htm
- World Health Organisation. (2002). Active ageing: A policy framework. Retrieved August 24, 2009, from http://whqlibdoc.who.int/hq/2002/WHO_ NMH_NPH_02.8.pdf
- Worthen, H. (1975). How does your garden grow. Landscape, 19(3), pp. 14-27.
- Wu, D. Y. H. (1996). Chinese childhood socialization. In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The handbook of Chinese psychology* (pp. 143-154). Hong Kong, China: Oxford University Press.
- Yang, C. F. (2006). The Chinese conception of the self: Towards a person-making perspective. In U. Kim, K.-S. Yang & K. K. Hwang (Eds.), *Indigenous and cultural psychology: Understanding people in context* (pp. 327-356). New York, NY: Springer.
- Yang, H. Q. (1996). The distributive norm of monetary support to older parents: A look at a township in China. *Journal of Marriage and the Family*, 58(2), pp. 404-415.
- Yang, Y., Chen, M., Chen, W., Ying, X., Wang, B., Wang, J., et al. (2010). Effects of boundary-permeated self and patriotism on social participation in the Beijing Olympic Games. *Asian Journal of Social Psychology*, 13, pp. 109-117.
- Yardley, L. (1999). Understanding embodied experience: Beyond mind-body dualism in health research. In M. Murray & K. Chamberlain (Eds.), *Qualitative health psychology: Theories & methods* (pp. 31-46). London, UK: SAGE.
- Yik, M. (2010). How unique is Chinese emotion? In M. H. Bond (Ed.), *The Ox-ford handbook of Chinese psychology* (pp. 205-220). New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Yuan, L. (2005). *Reconceiving women's equality in China: A critical examination of models of sex equality.* Oxford, UK: Lexington Books.
- Yue, X. & Ng, S. H. (1999). Filial obligation and expectations in China: Current views from young and old people in Beijing. *Asian Journal of Social Psychol*ogy, 2(2), pp. 215-226.

- Zang, X. (2000). Ecological succession and Asian immigrants in Australia. International Migration, 38(1), pp. 109-125.
- Zhan, H. J. & Montgomery, R. J. V. (2003). Gender and elder care in China: The influence of filial piety and structural constraints. *Gender and Society*, 17(2), pp. 209-229.
- Zhang, C. (2009). Qing Ming Festival and essence of Chinese culture (in Chinese). Retrieved November 7, 2009, from http://news.xinhuanet.com/ newscenter/200904/02/content_11121634.htm
- Zhang, H. (2004). "Living alone" and the rural elderly: Strategy and agency in post- Mao rural China. In C. Ikels (Ed.), *Filial piety: Practice and discourse in contemporary East Asia* (pp. 63-87). Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Zhou, J. (2003). Keys to women's liberation in Communist China: An historical overview. *Journal of International Women's Studies*, 5(1), pp. 67-77.
- Zittoun, T. (2007). Review symposium: Symbolic resources in dialogue, dialogical symbolic resources. *Culture & Psychology*, 13(3), pp. 365-376.
- Zlotnik, N. (1999). Trends of international migration since 1965: What existing data reveal. *International Migration*, 37(1), pp. 22-61.

图书在版编目(CIP)数据

移民过程中变化的自我: 家、健康和社区养老 = Shifting selves in migration: home, ageing in place and well-being: 英文 / 利文著. 一北京: 中央编译出版社, 2013.10

ISBN 978-7-5117-1778-8

- I.①移…
- Ⅱ.①利…
- Ⅲ.①移民 研究 新西兰 英文
- ②老年人 社会问题 研究 新西兰 英文 W. ①D761.2

中国版本图书馆 CIP 数据核字(2013)第 219874 号

移民过程中变化的自我:家、健康和社区养老

出 版	人	刘明清
出版纺	涛	薛晓源
责任编	辑	李媛媛
责任印制		尹珺
出版发行		中央编译出版社
地	址	北京西城区车公庄大街乙5号鸿儒大厦B座(100044)
电	话	(010)52612345(总编室) (010)52612335(编辑室)
		(010)66161011 (团购部) (010)52612332 (网络销售)
		(010)52612316(发行部) (010)66509618(读者服务部)
XX	址	www. cctphome. com
经	销	全国新华书店
FD	刷	
开	本	787 毫米×1092 毫米 1/16
字	数	360千字
印	张	20.25
版	次	2013年10月第1版第1次印刷
定	价	60.00 元

本社常年法律顾问:北京市吴栾赵阎律师事务所律师 闫军 梁勤 凡有印装质量问题,本社负责调换,电话:010-66509618

SHIFTING SELVES IN MIGRATION

• This book offers new ways of understanding the dynamics of ageing in little-known Chinese migrant communities in contemporary, Western societies. Using an innovative, indigenous approach to narrative interviewing, the author provides a compelling case study of ageing and home-making experiences of older Chinese people who have migrated to New Zealand in their later lives. The study highlights positive ways in which older Chinese immigrants age, adapt cultural practices and transform their selves and identities as they negotiate the challenges of relocation and settlement in a new land.

Associate Professor Elsie Ho, Population Health, The University of Auckland, New Zealand

Solidly and clearly written, this book provides a fresh international perspective on how older Chinese
immigrants have adapted to life in an English-speaking country, New Zealand, a country which has its
own cultural tensions with its indigenous Maori population. This book is valuable for those in most
social science disciplines with interests in cultural adaptation, migration, and ageing.

Professor Edward Helmes, Geropsychology, James Cook University, Australia

• This book touches on a fascinating topic. It adopts a very sound research strategy and outlines much interesting data. It is also well written with an accessible, easy to follow style. This piece of research is unique in its effective methodologies (e.g. the use of a narrative approach, the Fangtan style). This work is very likely the first study of its kind conducted in New Zealand to tackle the important topic of ageing and migration.

Associate Professor Samson Tse, Population Mental Health, The University of Hong Kong, China

 In this book Wendy Li outlines the settlement experiences of older Chinese immigrant adults in New Zealand. To address a critical cultural dimension of ageing for older Chinese immigrants, she particularly focuses on the role filial piety plays in the immigrants' ageing in place. This book contains the good element of science: a precise and systematic procedure, a theoretical and informed interpretation.

Professor Xue Zheng, Psychology, South China Normal University, China

 Dr Wendy Li's work is of interest to scholars in a slew of disciplines, including psychology, ageing studies, demography, planning, sociology, history, policy, social work and cultural studies. This engaging book should be required reading for scholars researching migration in later life and for policy makers and community groups offering support to migrant communities.

Professor Darrin Hodgetts, Social Psychology, The University of Waikato, New Zealand



定价: 60.00元

Home, Ageing in Place and Well-being



责任编辑 / 李媛媛 特约编辑 / 朱 睿 封面设计 / 田晗工作室